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OVERSIGHT HEARING ON RUNAWAY AND
HOMELESS YOUTH

THURSDAY, JULY 25, 1985

HoUSE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
SuBcOMMITTEE oN HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room 2261,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dale E. Kildee (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Kildee, Tauke, and Petri.

Staff present: Susan Wilhelm, staff director; S. Jefferson McFar-
land, legislative counsel; Thomas M. Kelley, clerk; and Carol Lamb,
minority associate.

Mr. K1LpEE. The subcommittee will come to order.

The Subcommittee on Human Resources convenes this morning
for an oversight hearing on the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act,

I have often stated that you can judge a society by how it cares
for its very young and its very old—those who are the most vulner-
able in our society. Runaway and homeless youth are clearly
among the most vulnerable of children. In testimony before the
subcommittee at an earlier hearing, 1st Lt. Richard Schoenberger
of the Michigan State Police pointed out that most children who
leave their homes are not running to any place. Rather they are
running away from something. As a result, they find themselves on
the street without resources or shelter and are at great risk of ex-
ploitation.

It was in response to a growing concern over the need to help
such children and their families that the Runaway and Homeless
Youth Act was first enacted in 1974. The funds authorized under
the act have provided the impetus for a nationwide system of shel-
ters serving runaway and homeless youth. According to a 1983
report by the Department of Health and Human Services’ inspec-
tor general, the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act has the distinc-
tion of being viewed as one of the best programs in the Federal
Government.

Recent debate on the problem of missing children has highlight-
ed the need for adequate support systems for children. By most
counts, runaways comprise the largest percentage of missing chil-
dren. Given that runaway shelters provide an effective support
system for children and their families, the subcommittee is also in-
terested in the relationship between, and coordination among, run-
away and missing children services. It is important that the public
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perception of the need to assist runaways does not diminish be-
gausedthese children are away from home but have not been ab-
ucted.

I would like to welcome all of our witnesses this morning. We ap-
preciate your concern and your cooperation. In addition to the wit-
nesses present today, the subcommittee invited Alfred S. Regnery,
Administrator of the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention, to testify. Mr. Regnery has recently authored several
articles expressing concern over the treatment of runaways, and
the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention has pub-
lished a bulletin on this topic. While Mr. Regnery is unable to
attend this morning, he will submit a statement for inclusion in
the hearing record.

Our first witness this morning—we appreciate her presence
here—is Ms. Dodie Livingston, Commissioner, Administration for
Children, Youth, and Families, of the Department of Health and
Human Services.

We welcome you here this morning.

STATEMENT OF DODIE LIVINGSTON, COMMISSIONER, ADMINIS-
TRATION FOR CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES, DEPART-
MENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

b 1\;[15. LivingsToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We're delighted to
e here.

If T could take just a second, I'd like to introduce the two people
who are at the table with me. Mrs. Paget Wilson Hinch, who’s the
new Associate Commissioner at ACFY. Her area is Family and
Youth Services Bureau. And she was only just brought into our
Bureau officially as of last Friday. So, we're delighted to have
Paget with us.

Mr. Kirpee. Welcome here and welcome aboard the Department.

Ms. LivinegsToN. Paget is the runaway person.

And, on my right, Dr. Dominic Mastrapasqua, who has been the
Acting Associate Commissioner, and now is the Deputy Associate,
in what we call FYSB, Family and Youth Services. And Dom has a
long history of work in the Runaway Program. So, I'm very proud
to have them with me this morning.

We have submitted my testimony, the full paper, for the record.
And what I would like to do, if it would be OK with you, is share a
§horter version, knowing that you are pressed for time this morn-
ing.

Mr. KiLpee. That will be fine. Your entire statement will be in-
cluded in the record. You can shorten it in any fashion you wish.

Ms. LivingsTon. OK.

In 1973, the Secretary of the then Department of Health, Educa-
tion, and Welfare established an Intra-Departmental Committee on
Runaway Youth because of national concerns about runaways, the
escalating numbers of delinquency cases in juvenile courts, and the
determination of the Senate Judiciary Committee to develop an al-
ternative to jail for status offenders.

The following year, the Congress established the Runaway Youth
Program under title ITI of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act of 1974. In 1977, the legislation was broadened to
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include the homeless youth. And, in 1980, it was changed to include
a State allocation based on youth populations in each of the States.

The Runaway and Homeless Youth Act provides funds for com-
munity-based centers to meet the needs of runaway and homeless
young people and their families, including such services as tempo-
rary shelter, counseling, and the all important after care.

These centers are to operate outside of the law enforcement and
juvenile justice systems. ’

Let me give you an example which illustrates the strong ties
which our programs have with other service systems, such as, law
enforcement and the medical communities, and which typifies the
Runaway and Homeless Youth Services Program and system.

Kathy, a 16-year-old, first came to the attention of the Sanctu-
ary, a center in Royal Oak, MI, in September 1984. She had run
away three times before and had been living with a 22-year-old
boyfriend in a motel for 2 weeks. It is believed that the boyfriend
was actually ‘a pimp and that she also was using drugs, cocaine,
when she was picked up by the police.

The police gave her the option of going to the Juvenile Detention
or to the Sanctuary Program. And, fortunately, for Kathy, she se-
lected going to the Sanctuary.

Prior to entering there, she had had a very stormy relationship
in her home with her folks. She would come home from school and
go sequester herself in her room. And, then, at night, she would
sneak out by herself.

Part of the problem was the fact that her younger brother was
disabled. And although that was certainly no fault of his, it took an
awful lot of her parents’ time, and she received very little attention
from them.

She stayed at the Sanctuary for the full 14 days that was allow-
able under the law. And she was a real problem at the center, a
serious behavior problem.

But, then, 1 day, she had an intensive 4 hour counseling session
with a staff counsellor and her boyfriend. During this session, it
came out what her boyfriend’s real motivations were. And Kathy
was able to begin to see what was going on in her life.

When it was time for her to leave the program, she got very de-
pressed. And they put her in the hospital for 8 weeks. But after her
hospitalization, she participated in the after program at the Sanc-
tuary for another 6 months. )

Today, we have a success story. Kathy is a young woman with a
positive direction in life. The relationship with her family, particu-
larly her mother, has improved greatly. She recently completed
writing a booklet on her hospital experience for other potential
youthful clients. She is presently an active volunteer at the Sanctu-
ary and has recently been nominated to be a member of that pro-
gram’s board of directors.

I know you must be proud of her, Congressman. It’s a wonderful
story.

To foster and encourage success stories like Kathy’s, we are now
funding 274 runaway and homeless youth centers. I am pleased to
report that we now support such centers in every jurisdiction and
most major communities, most major cities in the country.
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The total appropriation for 1985 fiscal year for our program was
$23.2 million. Of this amount, a little over $18.1 million, or 78 per-
cent, was awarded to the 274 local centers.

These centers provide temporary shelter for runaway and home-
less youth, counseling on a dropin basis for troubled youth, and
counseling and other services for youth and their families.

Another $718,000 of the Government’s money that we’re passing
out is being awarded for support of 12 coordinated networks, which
serve the entire country. And their purpose is to enable the centers
we fund to work together, to help each other, to share their ideas
and experiences, and to strengthen what they’re doing.

Also, through the Office of Human Development Services and
the Coordinate Discretionary Program, which we have, nearly $3.5
million have been awarded for 33 different research and demon-
stration projects. These projects include four on independent living,
five on youth employment, six on physical and sexual abuse of run-
aways, four projects for chronic runaways, five projects on shelter
linkages to missing children program, two projects on volunteer
networks for runaway and homeless youth services, and seven
projects on suicide prevention in runaway shelters.

The National Runaway Switchboard, a toll free hotline, has been
awarded $350,000 under the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act.

To give you a more complete view of the program that we admin-
ister, I will use data from fiscal year 1984, because that’s the last
year for which we have current and complete figures. And this in-
formation is taken from the 1984 annual report, which we send up
to the Congress through the Department. It was submitted on July

11.

During fiscal year 1984, runaway and homeless youth centers
funded under the act provided shelter for an estimated 60,500
young people.

Youth receiving crisis intervention and other services on a
dropin basis were estimated at about 245,000 young people, which
totals 305,500 kids who received residential or walkin services last
year,

Fortunately, about 80 percent of the youth receiving services
were reunited with their families, or their guardians, or placed in
other positive living arrangements. Thirteen percent were placed
in stable living situations, such as group homes. And only 7 per-
cent—although we all know that’s 7 percent too many—were re-
turned to the streets after receiving center services.

We continued to support the National Runsaway Switchboard,
which, this year, also began to serve as the National Adolescent
Suicide Hotline. It provides referral. Well, last year, it provided re-
ferral and crisis intervention services to about 250,000 runaway
and homeless youth and their families.

In fiscal year 1984, we also awarded 35 discretionary grants to a
wide range of projects to provide innovative strategies for address-
ing the needs of runaway and homeless youths and their families,
including the prevention of runaway behavior.

Seventy-six centers were visited by our regional ACYF staff last
year for intensive onsite reviews. An equal number are scheduled
for review this year. These onsite reviews examine each of the 13
program performance standards to be sure that centers are carry-




5

ing out the purpose of the act and living up to their obligations
under their grants and the rules that they have agreed to abide by.

. These highlights will give you some feel for how we are manag-
ing out responsibilities in implementing the act.

We realize that runaway behavior and homelessness among
youth continue to be a major problem in the United States. And I
might add, parenthetically, that we also realize that so much of
this goes back to the condition that our families are in across
America. And, as you know, that’s another responsibility we have
in ACFY, to try to help strengthen families in this country.

In our regulations, we define a runaway youth as a person under
18 years of age who absents himself or herself from home or place
of legal residence without the permission of parents or legal guard-
ians.

We estimate that the number of runaway youth aged 10 to 17 in
this country, today, is more than one million youngsters. Only ap-
proximations have been available for the number of homeless kids.
The regulations define a homeless youth as a person under 18 who
is in need of services and without a place of shelter where he or
she receives supervision and care. And we estimate that approxi-
mately 35 percent, or about 100,000 of the youths receiving services
under our program, are homeless.

Others estimate that, nationally, the number of homeless youth
each year is approximately 500,000. And, as you know, it’s a very
difficult number to get a hard fix on.

The services of the centers we fund are available 24 hours a day,
7 days a week. Because we serve youth and families who are hurt-
ing, an immediate response is necessary, and our shelter staff are
dedicated to providing that service immediately.

Recently, the head counsel at Briarpatch, one of our programs in
Madison, WI, received a weekend call from a distraught mother
wlipse 14-year-old daughter had just been brought home by the
police.

Kim had been away from home for 14 days and, at that moment,
was preparing to leave again. The counselor spoke with Kim on the
phone and persuaded her and her parents to come in immediately
for crisis intervention counseling.

When they arrived at Briarpatch, the counselor explained the
services offered and then met with Kim and her parents separate-

y.

Kim felt that she didn’t have enough freedom. She was afraid
she was pregnant. And she felt rejected by her father, with whom,
previously, she had been very close.

At that time, until about 2 years ago, at which time her father
had started abusing alcohol and drugs and ceased to be as impor-
tant a factor in the family because he wasn’t able to give support
to his family.

Kim’s parents felt that she was out of control. And, at that point,
they were not working together to iron out all the difficulties that
they were having with her.

At the end of this initial session, Kim refused to go home and
was placed in Briarpatch’s emergency shelter. Later, she attempted
suicide while at her boyfriend’s house. Her boyfriend immediately
called the shelter, which, in turn, notified her parents and called
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the poison control center. It was determined, fortunately, that the
pills Kim took would only make her dizzy and sick to her stomach.

This incident brought her parents closer and reaffirmed their
commitment to improving their family life. Kim has returned
home and her family is attending weekly counseling. And Briar-
patch is very optimistic about their prospects.

I would like to turn briefly to the National Runaway Switch-
board and Adolescent Suicide Hotline. Both of these services are
provided under a grant to Metro-Help, Inc., of Chicago. The Switch-
board, we are proud to say, was recently mentioned quite favorably
by Ann Landers in her column. So, of course, that spread the word
a little bit more.

The system is designed to provide information, referral, and
counseling services to youth and their families nationwide. The
Switchboard serves as a toll free, neutral channel of communica-
tion, allowing youth contemplating suicide or leaving home to re-
ceive crisis counseling and referral services.

Runaway and homeless youth can receive similar services or con-
tact their parents while away from home. Similarly, parents can
use the system to contact their children through an intermediary,
trained, volunteer counselor.

Since its inception, the Switchboard has provided services to
more than 2 million callers. In the first year of operation, 1975, the
Switchboard received approximately 11,000 calls. In fiscal year
1984, they received approximately 250,000 calls. So, they certainly
have improved what they are able to do.

The Switchboard operates 24 hours a day, year round, and em-
ploys 9 full-time paid staff, 5 to 15 part-time employes, and approxi-
mately 200 volunteers. Each of the volunteers receives at least 40
hours of intensive training before he or she is put on the Switch-
board by his or herself.

Of the approximately 250,000 callers who contacted the Switch-
board this year, 53 percent were referred to services within their
community, and almost 20 percent of the youth callers used the
services to contact their families through the message delivery
component. More than half of the youth callers were runaways
who had been away from home for from 4 to 7 days. Over 40 per-
cent received crisis intervention counseling from the volunteer
counselors.

And, in addition, each month the Switchboard handles over 2,000
calls which are potential suicides or similar high stress situations.

About a year ago, we received a letter from Amy, a 17-year-old,
on the west coast, who said she had nowhere to live, could not
return home, and was desperate. She had written to President
Reagan, and the White House immediately referred the letter to
us.
We called the Switchbeard. And with just the phone number of
an acquaintance to go on, they located her, saw to her immediate
needs by getting her into a runaway center, and then followed up
to see that she received assistance in finding a job and, ultimately,
an apartment with a roommate.

The Switchboard and the shelters provide young people with
counseling and information services in a neutral, helpful manner,

{0
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which may prevent them from leaving home or participating in
antisocial behavior.

I have given you facts and figures on the national dimensions of
this program. These figures, however, do not adequately represent
the impact of the services on the lives of our young people and
their families. And I want to share one more story which we heard
about recently and I think describes the depth of our impact on in-
dividual lives.

Running away from his rural hometown, Jeff, who was 17, ended
up in the seamy section of Des Moines—Iowa’s largest urban set-
ting. I hope there’s nobody here from Des Moines.

Prior to this runaway episode, he had been sent to live with an
aunt and uncle as a way to alleviate the conflicts with his parents
at home. Rebelling against the traditional values and mores of his
farm family, he was acting out his frustrations by doing such
things as letting his hair grow long and dyeing it, shall we say, un-
usual colors.

Living on the streets of Des Moines, where he was exposed to ex-
ploitation, he was spotted by one of the Youth and Shelter Serv-
ices’ outreach counselors. Part of the zounselor’s responsibility is to
do detached street work in areas frequented by youth.

It was quite obvious to the counselor that Jeff was very ill. He
agreed to accompany the counselor to the program where his medi-
cal needs were attended to first. Jeff had both a serious viral infec-
tiﬁni and VD of the throat. He was then placed in the emergency
shelter.

During his 14-day stay, his parents came in for family counsel-
ing. After 14 days, he was able to return home. And he and his
family ~ontinued out-client counseling for a year.

Today, Jeff is attending junior college and is living at home. He
has progressed in his life.

I would like to add, if I may, one more subject. I'd like to expand
a little bit on the youth suicide issue. As you may know, as part of
our grants, this year, we have funded projects which will enable
our shelter people to develop training techniques for their staff,
when young people come in in a depressed state of mind, so tlat
these people can help these kids right away.

This was requested by our shelter staff and we have developed
this over the last year.

Also, in response to that need and, frankly, the statistics that
we're all reading about, we conducted a conference in June with
the Action agency on the youth suicide issue. We brought in ex-
perts from all over the country, had over 500 people attending,
young people, parents, teachers, educators, social workers, you
know, the whole gamut of people who are interested in this field.

We feel we had a very successful conference. And now we're
trying to lay out our plans to follow up on the material and the
information which was shared.

As you also know, Secretary Heckler has appointed a depart-
mentwide task force on youth suicide. And the task force under the
direction of Dr. Shervert Frazier of NIMH is actively meeting and
we hope to have a report ready at the end of fiscal year 1986.

I'd like to share, in closing, two or three very brief vignettes.

BT
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Eleven-year-old Becky swallowed an entire bottle of aspirin. She
said she did it because she didn’t have anything to live for since
she had just lost her best friend.

After several menths of erratic eating and sleeping, Becky tried
again. And this time she died.

Nineteen-year-old Gerald hanged himself. He was a straight A
student in high school. But he killed himself after the first semes-
ter of college when he got his first B and was no longer at the top
of his class.

Sixteen-year-old Greg put a hose to his car’s exhaust pipe. He
left a note expressing his love for his family and asking their for-
giveness because he could never live up to their expectations.

Eighteen-year-old Perry ran away from home often. He got into
trouble with the police. He drank a lot and he skipped classes. He
was angry. And everyone seemed to be angry at him. He shot him-
self soon after having been confronted with stealing money from
his parents.

Six-year-old—that’s 6-year-old Aaron—rode his bicycle or tricycle
into the street as a car approached. In the hospital, afterward, he
told the doctor he had thought he would be in heaven and was
sorry that he wasn’t.

And, from a personal standpoint, I could add that 40-year-old
Malcolm Truman became despondent over his job and his family
problems. He shot himself twice with a stolen .22-caliber handgun,
leaving a wife and four children. He also left a sister. And that’s
me. And I can—excuse me. I can tell you that this is a very devas-
tating problem. And when it hits in our communities or our fami-
lies, it hurts in a way that I don’t think anyone ever gets over.

So, as you and we work to help children, we must be mindful
also of the youth suicide issue.

Congressman, we appreciate your concern and we are very
pleased to be able to testify with you today. If you have any ques-
tions, I'd be delighted to answer them.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you very much.

Ms. LivinastoN. Thank you.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you very much for your testimony.

Is the Administration for Children, Youth, and Families in regu-
lar consultation with the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquen-
¢y Prevention?

Ms. LiviNngsTON. Yes, we are. We serve as a member of the
OJJDP Committee. In fact, several of our staff people regularly go
to those meetings. And we are in very close contact with Al ang his
staff. So, I feel we have a very close relationship.

Mr. Kiiprk. I would encourage that. Because very often, in Gov-
ernment, the bigger it gets, the left hand doesn’t know what the
right hand is.doing even though they are serving the same people.
I certainly would encourage that type of consultation since we are
trying to serve those people out there. '

The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention pub-
lished a bulletin recently entitled “Runaway Children and the Ju-
venile Justice Delinquency Prevention Act: What is the Impact?”
Wast‘);our office provided any opportunity for input into that docu-
ment?

Ms. LivinasToN. I don’t believe so.

12
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Mr. KiLpee. OK. Again, I think what we try ts do is take what'’s
going well and try to improve it. I would think this might be an
example where opportunities for consultation need to be enhanced
between the two agencies. I raise the question for that purpose.

In a recent letter to the Administrator of the OJJDP, I urged the
Office to consult with your Department regarding their roposed
missing children’s incidence study so that the data will have the
greatest utility.

Has there been any consultation yet or input from your agency
on that?

Mr. MasTrAPASQUA. Yes, sir, there has been. And we are con-
tinuing to work with Mr. Regnery's staff discussing the pros and
cons of tying in more specifically to hotlines, sharing information,
ensuring that the figures that everybody is using clearly reflect
what we think is real. And it's an ongoing dialog.

Mr. KiLpee. That’s encouraging. And if we can do anything to
help facilitate that consultation back and forth, we certainly want
to do that. I think you realize, and your testimony reflects, that
we're not in an adversary position here, we're trying to serve the
same people.

Ms. LiviNgsTON. Yeah. We feel exactly the same way.

Mr. KiLpek. I can tell that from your testimony and your atti-
tude here this morning.

Ms. LivinGsToN. Could I insert one thought here?

As you dprobably know, this is International Youth Year 1985,
proclaimed by the President here and in the U.N. internationally.
We have an interagency task force, which is made up of represent-
atives from virtually all the departments of the Government. And
ACFY has the honor to serve as the chair of that.

But it has provided us with a really wonderful opportunity to
talk about what we're doing. And although our focus is highlight-
ing particular youth activites this year and highlighting the needs
of youth, we’ve really had a neat time learning what each other is
doing, and really talking about continuing the dialog after 1985 is
over.

So, I think that's another example of what you're concerned
about—all of us talking to each other.

Mr. KiLpEg. Very good. I'm glad to hear that.

The Department awarded 274 basic grants in fiscal year 1985,
and that was a 9-percent increase over the fiscal year 1984 level.
The number of basic grants funded in 1984 was a 16-percent in-
crease over fiscal year 1988.

Hovlg 181162ny basic grants do you anticipate you will award in fiscal

year ?
. Ms. LivinasToN. Well, we've asked for level funding. We've an-
ticipated, given the overall situation budgetwise, that’s probably
what we would get. And I don’t know that we anticipate very many
additional centers.

Our purpose, as you know, in expanding has been to kind of
broaden our reach. And we recognize the problem that in broaden-
ing our reach we take away a little bit from the existing shelters.
But the idea has always been to encourage them to get as much
community support as they can. And most of them do a very fine
job of that.
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And, so, we have just felt that a little new blood each year was
very helpful. And it just—you know, sometimes we find that there
is a city that needs something that maybe hasn’t had it before. And
we've tried to keep that in mind as we've expanded.

Mr. KiLpEE. I've been in Government, now, 21 years, and I know
how the Office of Management and Budget presses the various
agencies in their requests.

But we can’t conclude by the fact that the President is asking for
level funding in his budget, that we really begin to address the
actual need out there. We can’t conclude that can we?

Ms. LivingsToN. Well, I mean, it's sort of a——

Mr. KiLpeg. I know. I understand that.

Ms. LiviNGsTON. Yes.

Mr. KiLpEE. I've been in Government a long time and I know——

Ms. LiviNnastoN, You've been in longer than I have.

Mr. KiLpee. OK. But, see, what I'm trying to say here, there’s a
dialog back and forth, and you are- kind of given direction from
OMB as to what to request. I am very familiar with that process. I
served on the appropriations committee in the State legislature, so
I recognize that.

Nevertheless, I think when Dave Stockman tells Cap Weinberger
to do that, Cap doesn’t do it. That’s what I'm saying. And this is
not directed at you personally.

Ms. LIvINGSTON. Yes.

Mr. KiLpee. Because I know this is all through Government. Cap
is a very strong advocate for the fiscal needs of his department.
He’s a very, very strong advocate. I think he is one person who is
able to straight-arm Dave Stockman, when Dave Stockman says
reduce your request here a bit.

And I guess what I'm saying to you and all agencies heads is
that I wish all of us could be infected with whatever Cap Weinberg-
er is infected with in trying to be strong advocates for our own
agencies, within the fighting that takes place in the budget process.

Now, of course, I'll never know what input you have had because
that’s all internal within the executive branch. We try to find out,
but it's difficult to do so.

I'm really advocating that every agency head, particularly for
those programs that really uphold, promote, defend, and enhance
human dignity, they become such a strong advocate that OMB has
{;)o ctl)ack down, as they have done for 5 years now with the Pentagon

udget.

Ms. LiviNgsToN. Could I respond to that?

Mr. KiLDEE. Sure.

Ms. LivingsToN. You're a bigger expert than I am at Govern-
ment kind of stuff. But the difference—one of the differences be-
tween us and DOD—and I know Cap from California, and he is a
great advocate—is that Defense really is a national issue, and it is
the responsibility of the Feds, you know, to fund it at this level be-
cause local communities can’t buy tanks and howitzers.

The—I think we feel that we are advocating very strongly, but
our focus is a little bit different. Where we have tried to put a lot
of emphasis is on talking to the private sector. For example, we
have arranged this program with—Ilet’s see—Continental Trailways
and Jack Rabbit Bus Lines, which is out in the Rocky Mountain

¥
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States, to provide a free ride home for kids who run away. And
we’'ve had—I don’t know—8, 10,000 kids have used that service.
And, interestingly enough, they don’t use it as a turnstile thing.
They go home and they usually stay home. I mean, I thought, well,
that would be a wonderful way to see America. But it hasn’t. You
know, it’s turned out that it’s been used responsibly.

We have talked with truck stops. And they have posters and re-
ferral numbers in their truck stops. It's really against the law for
truck drivers to pick up runaway kids. But when it happens, we've
had a lot of feedback indicating that a lot of these truck drivers are
immensely responsible in how they handle it. And there’s—I mean,
I could just name dozens of things that we’ve—where we've tried to
get the private sector helping.

We've tried to reach out to communities. I had a meeting with
some of my staff on—I think it was Wednesday or Tuesday—with a
woman who represents a major cosmetics firm in the country. And
she’s a very—a person who believes very strongly in kids. And I
met her at a conference out in California. And we started talking.
What could we do together? And she wants to. She works with hair
stylists. And she wants to get the hair stylists brought up to speed
a little bit on kids issues, so that when they are having their cus-
tomers in their shops they can maybe provide pamphlets or say,
gee, have you thought of calling such-and-such, a local referral
center.

And there’s just oodles of things like that where we feel we've
almost more effective than just pouring more and more Federal
dollars in. You know, if we can encourage the locals—and really, if
the local people—and I—you know this better than I do. But it just
seems like if the local people don’t really buy in heavily to their
local problems that we're so far away that it’s hard for us to really
solve all of them.

Mr. KiLpEe. Well, I recognize that defense is a national responsi-
bility. But I really think our children are a national responsibility,
too. And I think it's very, very important. Morality alone would
demand that they be a national responsibility. But even aside from
morality the fact is that we’re a very mobile society, where within
the time that school opens in the morning until school closes in the
afternoon, a child can travel or be transported from one end of this
country to the other.

Ms. LiviNagsTON. I agree. ,

Mr. KiLpEe. The National and Federal Government, therefore,
has responsibilities to those children.

Ms. LivingsToN. We do. We do, indeed. And I would not argue
that at all.

Mr. KiLpee. No. I know. I know. I know. I think we’'re——

Ms. LiviNGsTON. We're saying the same thing in a lot of ways.

Mr. KiLpEE. You also mentioned that you have to bring in the
private sector. Well, I would. And I certainly think that’s extreme-
ly important. We’ve done a great deal to do that. Again, I wish that
Cap Weinberger would bring in the private sector and tell General
Dynamics to cut out its profiteering a bit, you know.

th. L1viNgsTON. The President just appointed a committee to do
that.

Mr. KiLpEE. Right.

YIIS
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Cap paid $21,000 for what’s in this envelope there. Twenty-one.

Ms. LiviNnGgsToN. Gee.

Mr. Kitpee. You could buy it for 31 cents. Now, it took two
crooks, two dummies, or a crook and a dummy to make that trans-
action, right?

So, we appeal to the private sector. I wish Cap would bring in
General Dynamics and say, “why don’t you make some contribu-
tion rather than profiteering.” I think Dave Stockman knows the
price of everything and the value of nothing.

Children are very valuable.

Ms. LivingsTon. I couldn’t argue. I agree completely. I have two
boys at home and I——

Mr. KiLpee. I know that your concern is very deep and your
record is very good, but you happen to be the one before me this
morning. I want you to send that back to the other agency heads
that there is, first of all, a need for advocacy, strong advocacy with
OMB, and the recognition, too, that we do have a very deep nation-
al concern, particularly for our children.

Ms. LivingsToN. OK.

Mr. KiLpee. OK. I do a little preaching, too.

Ms. LivingsToN. You do it very well.

Mr. Kiwpee. The budget recommendations or justification men-
tion only one new grant next year for a total of 275 grants. It was
274 last year, and they say 275 on the budget justification. Is that
correct? One additional grant?

Ms. LivingsToN. You mean our center, our basic center grants?

Mr. KiLDEE. Yes.

Ms. LivingsToN. I think we’ve about 20.

Ms. HincH. There are 20 new ones this year.

Ms. LivingsToN. Twenty new ones for-—that we're funding right
new for next year.

Mr. Kipee. Bu’ for fiscal year 1986, you anticipate just one
more? The budget justification that I read here is 275 grants.

Ms. LiviNnGgsTON. Yes. That’s true.

Mr. KiLDEge. And you had 274. That’s not much growth, is it?

Ms. LivinagstoN. No.

Mr. Kmpee. All right. Any questions from counsel? Any ques-
tions? Go ahead, Carol.

Ms. LamB. Ms. Livingston, thank you for being here.

Ms. LivincsToN. Please call me Dodie.

Ms. Lams. I've asked Congressman Tauke to try to get here as
soon as possible. Unfortunately, he is tied up in a markup on an-
other committee right now.

If he were here, I know he would want to ask what the status of
the regulations are on the 1984 changes to the Runaway and
Homeless Youth Act, if regulations are being drafted to effect those
changes.

Ms. LiviNngsTON. No.

Ms. Lams. Also, Congressman Tauke is always very concerned
about getting accurate numbers, since it’s very important to have
good statistics on the number of runaway youth we have.

Has the Department or your agency completed any incidence
studies on runaways, do you have any planned, or have any discre-
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tiona;lrg' grants been awarded for incidence studies on runaway
youth?

Ms. LiviNngsToN. No. We do have, as you probably know, what we
call the 1 Care system, which is a form that goes out to all the cen-
ters, and they fill it out. It’s done on a—you know, for the because
of the constraints on requiring forms, we do it on a voluntary basis.
But we get about 70 to 80 percent return with the information.
And we have been in the process of kind of retooling that a little
bit to simplify it and make the questions more germane to—you
know, to what we're seeing and what we think are the problems.
And, w0, we’re about to start using that new form, and we'’re
hoping that that will help.

The centers are motivated to provide the information because
they too want the statistics. And we all have kind of the same
problem getting them. And, of course, we have nothing except
hearsay on the many shelters that we don’t fund, which is—what?
Two hundred and fifty or so more across the country that are
funded locally or by the States.

Ms. Lams. But the numbers that you receive from the shelters,
those are only the runaways that they have contact with?

Ms. LIVINGSTON. Yes.

Ms. LaMB. They’re not the——

Ms. LivinastoN. The ones that they actually serve.

Ms. LamB [continuing]. The vast number of others that receive
no service.

Ms. LivingstoN. Receive no service or receive it in other facili-
ties that are not tied up with us.

Ms. LaMs. Thank you.

Ms. LivinagsTon. OK.

Ms. LaMs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KiLpek. Thank you very much.

The chair would like to submit additional questions to you within
the next 10 days for inclusion in the record. And one question I
would particularly would like to get a response to is one we've
tried to get some response to before. It’s on the Bilingual-Multicul-
tural Resource Centers.

. So, we’ll submit that question to you specifically as one of our
inquiries. -

Ms. LiviNngsToN. QK.

Mr. Kipee. And we’d appreciate, particularly, a response to
that, so we can include it in the record.

Ms. LivinastoN. Would vou like a response on that one separate-
ly sooner. I know that’s an issue up here.

Mr. KiLpee. If possible. That would be helpful. Yes.

Ms. LivingsTtoN. OK. We can do that.

Mr. KiLpee. OK.

Ms. LivinastoN. Thank you very much.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you very much.

Ms. LiviNGsToN. It’s been a real pleasure.

Mr. KiLpge. Thank you very much and your staff,

[Prepared statement of Dodie Livingston follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF Dobig T. LIVINGsTON, COMMISSIONER, ADMINISTRATION FOR
CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FAMILIES DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Dodie Livingston, Com-
missioner of the Administration for Children, Youth end Families in the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services. Accompanying me are Paget Wilson Hinch,
Associate Commissioner, Family and Youth Services Bureau and Dominic Mastra-
pasqua, Deputy Associate Commissioner. My agency administers the Runaway and
Homeless Youth Act (RHYA). I am happy to be here today to provide you with in-
formation on the recent activities and accomplishments of the National Runaway
and Homeless Youth Program.

The three major aspects of the Program which I will address today are: program
operations; program support activities; and the National Runaway Switchboard, our
nation-wide crisis hotline service. My testimony will describe the status and accom-
plishments of the runaway and homeless youth centers funded under the Act and
the other activities which support the effective implementation of the law.

In 1973, the Secretary of the then Department of Health, Education and Welfare
established an Intra-Departmental Committee on Runaway Youth. This was in re-
sponse to national concerns about runaways, escalating numbers of delinquency
cases brought into juvenile courts throughout the country, and the determination of
the U.S. Senate Judiciary Committee to develop an alternative to jail for status of-
fenders. The following year, Congress established the Runaway Youth Program
under Title III of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974. In
1977, the legislation was broadened to include homeless youth; and in 1980, the
grant funding process was statutorily changed to include a gtate allocation based on
youth population.

The Runaway and Homeless Youth Act provides funds for community-based pro-
grams that primarily serve the immediate needs of runaway and homeless youth
and their families. The Act authorizes grants for such services as temporary shelter,
counseling, and aftercare in settings outside the law enforcement and juvenile jus-
tice system.

There are a number of examples which illustrate the strong ties our programs
have with other service systems such as the law enforcment and medical communi-
ties and typify the treatment approaches and positive outcomes of the runaway and
homeless youth service system.

Kathy, a 16 year old, first came to the attention of The Sanctuary in Royal Oak,
Michigan in September 1984. She had run away 3 times before and had been living
with a 22 year old boyfriend in a motel for two weeks. It is believed that the boy-
friend was actually a pimp and that she also was using drugs (cocaine) when picked
up by the police. The police gave her the option of going to juvenile detention or to
the Sanctuary program.

Prior to entering the Sanctuary program, she had a very stormy relationship with
her parents. She would come home from school, go straight to her room and then
sneak out at night. In part due to the fact that her younger brother is disabled and
requirtesd constant care and atvention, she received very little attention from her
parents.

Kathy stayed at the Sanctuary for the full 14 days permitted by law. She was a
serious behavior problem until she had an intensive (4 hour) counseling session with
a staff counselor and her “boyfriend.” It was during this counseling session that she
}aetg_an thc; see the real motives of her “boyfriend” and subsequently broke off the re-
ationship.

When it was time for her to leave the program, she experienced a deep depres-
sion, and was hospitalized for 3 weeks. After her hospitalization, she participated in
the Sanctuary’s aftercare program for ancther 6 months.

Today, Kathy is a young woman with a positive direction. The relationship with
her family, especially her mother, has improved. She recently completed a booklet
on her hospital experience for other potential youthful clients. She is presently an
active volunteer at the Sanctuary program and has recently been nominated to be a
member of the program’s Board of Directors.

The four major objectives of the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act are (1) to alle-
viate the problems of runaway and homeless youth; (2) to reunite them with their
families; (3) to strengthen family relationships; and (4) to help youth decide upon a
future course of action. The Runaway and Homeless Youth centers are the chief
mechanism for achieving these purposes. I am pleased to report we now support at
least one runaway and homeless youth center in most major U.S. cities.

I will share with you some of the outcomes of the recently completed fiscal year
1985 funding cycle for the award of basic center, coordinated networking and coordi-
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nated discretionary grants to give you an idea of the breadth and scope of the serv-
ices provided. The total appropriation for the FY 1985 national program for Run-
away and Homeless Youth 1s $28,250,000,

We awarded 274 basic center grants to runaway and homeless youth programs lo-
cated in the 50 States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, Guam, the Northern
Mariana Islands, and the Virgin Islands. This represented an increase of 9 in the
number of centers funded over the previous fiscal year, and represented $18,142,766,
or 78% of our total appropriation. These grants support agencies which provide tem-
porary shelter for runaway and homeless youth, counseling on a drop-in basis for
troubled youth, and counseling and other services for the youth and their families.

Grants totaling $718,000 are being awarded for the support of 12 coordinated net-
works, serving the entire country, in fulfillment of Section 811 of the Runaway and
Homeless Youth Act authorizing such grants. The Department defines a coordinated
network as an association of two or more nonprofit private agencies whose purpose
is to develop or strengthen services to runaway and homeless youth and their fami-
lies. These networking grants will enable the centers we fund to work together, help
each other in solving problems and serve as a conduit for the dissemination of re-
search and demonstration results.

In fiscal year 1985, through the Office of Human Development Services Coordinat-
ed Discretionary Program, a total of 83 research and demonstration projects
amounting to $3,465,791 of the RHYA funds have been awarded. These projects are
focused on strengthening centers and their capability to address the increasing
number and complexity of problems presented by the runaway and homeless youth
and families they serve.

The areas supported and the amount of RHYA furds expended are: Independent
Living, 4 projects, $292,500; Youth Employment, 5 projects, $286,723; Physical and
Sexual Abuse of Runaways, 6 projects, $884,550; Chronic Runaways, 4 projects,
$428,605; Shelter Linkages to Missing Children Programs, 5 projects, $590,486; Vol-
unteer Networks for Runaway and Homeless Youth Services, 2 projects, $234,542;
and Suicide Prevention in Runaway Shelters, 7 projects, $798,385.

In addition we participate fully in the work of the Federal Coordinating Council
on Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, the National Advisory Committee
on Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, and the National Institute of Cor-
rections.

For example, we recently published, in cooperation with the Department of Jus-
tice, New Directions in Youth Services, a monograph on State level coordination of
youth services.

The information above pertains to how the RHYA FY1985 appropriation is being
spent for the major program components. To describe our other services and activi-
ties, I will use FY1984 data which is the last year for which complete figures are
available, This information is contained in the FY 1984 Annual Report to Congress
which Secretary Heckler has submitted to the President of the Senate and the
Speaker of the House on July 11, 1985 in fulfillment of our legislative requirement.

During FY 1984, DHHS-funded centers for runaway and homeless youth provided
shelter services for an estimated 60,500 youth. In FY 1988 an estima 44,000
youth were provided shelter. Youth receiving crisis intervention and other services
on a drop-in basis were estimated at 245,000, compared with 132,000 in FY 1983. A
total of 305,500 youth received residential or walk-in services during FY 1984,

About 80 percent of the youth receiving ongoing services were reunited with their
families or guardians or placed in other positive living arrangements; 13 percent
were placed in such stable group living situations as group homes; and approximate-
ly 7 percent of the youth served returned to the streets after receiving center serv-
ices,

The program continued to support the National Communications System at a
level of $350,000. This System, which consists of the National Runaway Switchboard
and the Adolescent Suicide Hotline (added in FY 1985), provided referral and crisis
intervention services to approximately 250,000 runaway and homeless gOUth and
their families during FY 1854. In FY 1988 the system served 200,000 youth and fam-

ilies.

In FY 1984 we awarded 35 discretionary grants totaling $3,029,197 to a wide
range of discretionary projects. These projects provide innovative strategies for ad-
dressing the needs of runaway and homeless youth and their families, including the
prevention of runaway behavior.

ACYF continued the use of center program performance standards during FY
1984 in assessing the quality of the centers. Seventy-six centers were visited by re-
gional ACYF staff for intensive on-site reviews. An equal number are scheduled for
review in FY 1985. During FY 1984 all centers were required to provide ACYF re-
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gional offices with documentation in the form of a self-assessment instrument which
addressed each of the thirteen programmatic and services standards.

During FY 1984, my staff and I participated in a wide range of public and private
national, regional, State and local level conferences, forums and seminars which ad-
dressed the needs and issues in services to runaway and homeless youth. The par-
ticipation included the delivery of speeches and the chairing of conferences and sem-
inar workshops such as those at the National Symposium of Runaway and Youth
Services held in Washington, D.C. in February, 1984, and again this past February.

These program highlights will provide you with insight into how we are managing
our responsibilities in implementing the Act. We realize that runaway behavior and
homelessness among youth continue to be a major problem in the United States.

In our regulations (45 CFR Part 1351), DHHS defines a runaway youth as a
“person under 18 years of age who absents himself or herself from home or place of
legal residence without the permission of parents or legal guardians.” We estimate
that the number of runaway youth aged 10-17 in this country today is more than
one million. Only approximations have been made of the number of homeless youth.
The regulations define a homeless youth as a “person under 18 years of age who is
in need of services and without a place of shelter where he or she receives supervi-
sion and care” (45 CFR Part 1351). The Department estimates that approximately
35 percent (roughly 100,000) of the youth receiving services under the Runaway and
Homeless Youth Act are homeless. The National Network of Runaway and Youth
Services estimate that nationally the number of homeless youth each year is ap-
proximately 500,000.

Our services are available 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Because we serve
youth and families who are hurting, an immediate response is necessary whenever
the cry goes out. Recently, the head counselor at Briarpatch, one of our programs in
Madison, Wisconsin, received a weekend call from a distraught mother whose 14
year old daughter had just been brought home by the police. Kim had been away
from home for 16 days and, at that moment, was preparing to leave again.

The counselor spoke with Kim on the phone and persuaded her, along with her
parents, to come in immediately for crisis intervention counseling. Upon arriving at
Briarpatch, the counselor explained the services offered and then met with Kim and
her parents separately. Kim felt that she didn’t have enough freedom; was afraid
that she was pregnant; and felt rejected by her father with whom she had been very
close until about 2 years ago. At that time, her father started abusing alcohol and
drugs and there was very little support from her mother. Her parents felt that she
was out of control and at that point, they were not working together to iron out
their difficulties.

At the end of the initial session, Kim refused to go home and was placed in Briur-
patch’s_emergency shelter. Later, she attempted suicide while at her boyfriend’s
house. Her boyfriend immediately called the shelter which in turn notified her par-
ents and called the poison control center. It was determined that the pills Kim took
would only make her dizzy and sick to her stomach.

This incident brought her pareats closer and reaffirmed their commitment to im-
proving their family life. Kim has returned home and her family is attending
weekly counseling.

I would like to devote some attention to the National Communications System
which, as I noted earlier, consists of the National Runaway Switchboard and the
Adolescent Suicide Hotline. Both of these services are provided under a grant to
Metro-Help, Inc., of Chicago, IL. The System is designed to provide information, re-
ferral and counseling services to youth and their families nationwide. The Switch-
board serves as a toll-free, neutral channel of communication, allowing youth con-
templating suicide or leaving home to receive crisis counseling and referral services.
Runaway and homeless gouth can receive similar services or contact their parents
while away from home. Similarly, parents can use the system to contact their chil-
dren through an intermediary, trained volunteer counselor.

Since its inception, the Switchboard has provided services to more than two mil-
lion callers. In the first year of operation, 1975, the Switchboard received approxi-
mately 11,000 calls. In FY 1984, e(aipproximately 250,000 callers were provided crisis
counseling, referral, and message delivery services.

The Switchboard operates 24 hours a day, year round, and employs nine full-time
paid staff, 5 to 15 part-time employees, and approximately 200 volunteers, each of
whom receives at least 40 hours of intensive trainin%.

They receive training in listening and helping skills and topical arees such as sui-
cide and substance abuse counseling. The Switchboard maintains information on
more than 5,000 agencies which provide services to youth and families and to which
callers can be referred for immediate or long-term assistance.

20

Q PR}

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




17

During FY 1984, the Devartment awarded a grant totaling $472,051 to Metro-Help
to continue the aperation of the Switchboard. Of that amount, $122,051 wag for a
special supplemental grant to conduct a third-party evaluation. The purpose of the
evaluation is to assess the effectiveness and impact of services provided by the
Switchboard. The evaluation is scheduled to be completed in August 1985,

Of the approximately 250,000 callers who contracted the Switchboard this year, 53
percent were referred to services within their communities, and almost 20 percent
of the youth callers used the services to contact their families through the message
delivery component. Fifty-five percent of the youth callers were female and 45 per-
cent were male. More than half of the youth callers (63.2 percent) were runaways
who have been away from home from 4-7 days. Over 40 percent received crisis
intervention counseling from the volunteer counselors. In addition, each month the
Switchboard handles over 2,000 calls which are potential suicides or similar high-
stress situations.

About a year ago, we received a letter from Amy, a 17 year old on the West Coast
who said she had nowhere to live, could not return home, and was desperate. She
had written to President Reagan, and the White House immediately referred the
letter to us. We called the Switchboard, and with just the phone number of an ac-
quintance to go on, they located her, saw to her immediate needs by getting her into
2 runaway center, and then followed up to see that she received agsistance in find-
ing a job, and, ultimately, an apartment with a roomate.

In June 1984, a new telecommunications system was inaugurated at the Switch-
board which %as resulted in a number of improvements in services delivery. These
include: doubling the number of incoming an outgoing lines; including, for the first
time, Alaska and Hawaii in the service area; and improving the reception on the
lines, especially for call conferencing between youth and their families or service
providers. Work is also underway to complete improvements in Metro-Help’s in-
house capacity to use and update the agency’s resource directory. The system, which
will be completed during FY 1985, will facilitate the retrieval of resource informa-
tion for callers and reduce the time it takes to locate resources from an average six
minutes to approximately thirty seconds.

This essential service provides young people with counseling and information
gservices in a neutral, helpful manner which may prevent them from leaving home
or participating in anti-social behavior. - -

I have provided you with facts and figures on the national dimensions of this pro-
gram. These figures, however, do not adequately represent the impact of our serv-
ices on the lives of young people and their families. I want to share with you a
story, recently related to me, which I feel describes the depth of our impact on indi-
vidual lives.

Running away from his rural hometown, Jeff, 17, ends up in the seamy section of
Des Moines—Iowa’s largest urban setting. Prior to this runaway episode, he had
been sent to live with an aunt and uncle as a way to alleviate the conflicts with his
parents at home. Rebelling against the traditional values and mores of his farm
family, he was acting out his frustrations by doing such things as letting his hair
grow long and dyeing it outrageous colors.

Living on the streets of Des Moines, where he was exposed to exploitation, he was
spotted by one of the Youth and Shelter Services’ outreach counselors. Part of the
counselor’s responsibility is to do detached street work in areas frequented by
youth. It was quite obvious to the counselor that Jeff was very ill. He agreed to ac-
company the counselor to the program where his medical needs were attended to
first. Jeff had both a serious viral infection and VD of the throat. He was then
placed in the emergency shelter. During his 14-day stay, his parents came in for
family counseling. He returned home after 14 days; and he and his family continued
out-client counseling for a year. Today, Jeff is attending junior college and living at
home. .

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, my formal testimony concludes on
this positive note, which is typical of the successes reported by runaway and home-
less youth shelters around the country. I would be happy to answer any questions
you may have.

Mr. Kipee. Our next witness is a panel of one. It's June Bucy,
executive director, the National Network of Runaway and Youth
Services. Would you come forward, please?
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STATEMENT OF JUNE BUCY, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, THE
NATIONAL NETWORK OF RUNAWAY AND YOUTH SERVICES

Ms. Bucy. Mr. Chairman, my name is June Bucy. I'm the execu-
tive director, as you've just said, of the National Network of Run-
away and Youth Services.

The National Network is a national organization of more than
500 members, which include most of the programs funded under
the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act. It also includes many pro-
grams that work in youth employment, ir: alternative education, in
family counseling, of other crises services, and general social serv-
ices directed toward young people and their families.

I’'m glad you said this morning, quoting from the GAO and the
inspector general’s report, that these programs are among the most
remarkable programs in our country. They are staffed by dedicat-
ed, creative, energetic people. And it was my pleasure to serve in a
runaway center for 12. And I still have a little bit of trouble realiz-
ing that I no longer get to work with children each day, but try to
represent them here in Washington.

We appreciate the opportunity to testify today and to share in-
formation, concerns, and suggestions for public policy. I have sub-
mitte:ii a statement, and would like for it to be included in the
record.

We also, in the National Network, have recently done a ctudy
that I would like to submit for the record. And we’ll just talk more
informally.

One thing that I want to make very, very clear is that the young
people with whom we work are wonderful, wonderful people. They
are not the dregs of society. They are not kids who are belligerent
or who wilfully make mistakes. They are young people who are
often the brightest and most caring members of their families.

They are kids who are saying no. No to the violence they find in
their homes, to the lack of respect that they find their family mem-
bers have for each other, to situations, perhaps, at school as well as
in their homes and their communities where they are regarded as
failures, and they know they are not failures or that they don’t
have to be. They're saying no to series of foster placement where
they go from place to place to place and lose all contact with their
friends, have to change schools a multitude of times, and find that
their lives are simply adding up to nothing.

That’s why kids run away. They’re running from the chaos in
their lives. Often, when they run, they are lost on the streets. They
are preyed upon on the streets. But, then, many of these young
people have friends and they have families of their friends who
take them in, or they have extended families.

Many, also, are not found by people that they know and go to the
shelters. The shelters and host homes that have been set up under
the runaway programs are safe places for children to be. They are
staffed with skilled professionals who can help the young people
find out, to assess what’s going on in their own lives, to consider
the options that they have to make some choices about goals and
work toward those goals.

Most of the shelters are not freestanding little houses where woe-
begone children go. Most of them are now very sophisticated pro-
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grams. The survey that we just did said that an average of 18 serv-
ices is given by all of the runaway programs that answered these
questions. They are health services. They are educational services.
There are job placement and independent living training programs.
They really are sophisticated programs that are meeting a multi-
tude of these families’ needs. And they help get young people back
with families whenever that is possible, but families that have
stopped and considered what it is that they want for thuir family,
what it is that binds them together, and finding new ways to get to
those places and those goals that the family shares.

Our “To Whom Do They Belong” survey asked that question. To
whom do these young people, who have left their own homes be-
cause they found to be satisfactory—or I think, more crucially,
have been forced from those homes or have been forced from the
child protective system, because that system does not function at
all well for young people.

We have found in talking about money that of the programs that
receive the Runaway and Homeless Youth money that money con-
stitutes 81.6 percent of their local budgets.

If there is any program in this country that has tapped into
every bit of private sector business there is, the Runaway Program
has to be at the head of the list. We have, from our survey, shown
that there are 8,418 volunteers, who are giving 810,513 hours of
service, and an additional $2,606,510 million in in-kind services.
This is often donated services or donated food or all sorts of things
that the program manages to get.

The network members have been very, very active in their States
gnd 1ha‘.‘e tried to get State policies and State funding mechanisms
in place.

New York, Florida, Texas all have some sort of runaway act or a
line item in the budget, the State budget, to take care of these chil-
dren.

Oklahoma, Wisconsin, Michigan are other States that have used
funds from the State budget for these children.

S California and New Jersey are working very hard to join those
tates.

Nevertheless, last year, 5,682 children came to a shelter, asked to
be taken in, and were told there was no room. Another 3,439 were
turned away from shelters because it was considered an inappropri-
ate glace for them to be. And that was often because they were
troubled young people, they were judged to be too emotionally dis-
turbed to be safe in those programs or to be safe with other chil-
dren.

We are literally turning away. And as we're talking about miss-
ing children, what I want to say is that there are many children
who are not missing at all. They are knocking on our doors, and
we're saying, no, there is no room.

There are many programs who do not turn children away. They
disregard the licensing law. They let children come in and sleep on
the couches, or on the floor, or whatever. Generally, that is not a
good thing to do. And I think the standards that are a part of the
Runaway Program are very, very good standards and should be
maintained.
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And, so, the idea of however many kids can push their way into
a house at one time, while it may take care of those children, it
certainly lowered the quality of services that can be given to chil-
dren when there are more kids there than counselors can care for.
So, it’s a real box.

We would like to commend the administration, HHS for the care
with which they administer these programs, and particularly for
their good discretionary programs and research efforts. They have
gotten out on the cutting edges of the issue.

The network has helped them do that. And Ms. Livingston just
said that they picked up the suicide issue because the shelters
asked for. I think that one of the main things that the runaway
shelters do is serve as a window on the services of the community.
We pick up those children who drop through the cracks. And our
program can tell you 3 or 4 years before the experts have figured it
out what the new, emerging service needs are and what’s going on
in communities, just as we picked up the suicide information 2
years before it was shown anywhere else.

I think that one of the most valuabk!» things these comprehen-
sive, open programs do is give you inforraation about what’s going
on.

The programs need staff training, particularly for new programs.
There used to be a training program in place. That has been shift-
ed somewhat. And as new programs are started and new staff
hired, there is simply very, very little training that brings those
people along to where the rest of us have been and to the new tech-
nologies that have been figured out. They need other resources.

It’s one thing to resolve a crisis. But many of these children need
longer term care, and it’s simply not available, so that those total
community rescurces need to be put in place. Many of the shelters
are suffering from their buildings in great disrepair.

The program where I worked in Galveston had the feeling; every
time you touched the doorknob, it came off in your hands. It’s one
of the functions of a building being 100 years old and of having 16
children live in it.

And there’s rarely any money to be used for capital improve-
ments. The programs have to meet very stringent health standards,
fire prevention standards, which we would want them to. But keep-
ing those buildings patched together is a real, real hassle.

We need better salaries for staff. I think it’s very ironic that we
cannot pay living wages in the shelters.

In Galveston, almost every time I lost a staff member to go to a
much higher paying job, it was because that staff member could
not support their family on the wage that we were paying. It's
really bad that in order to take care of your own children, very
gkilled professionals cannot help the most desperately neeful chil-
dren in this country.

But salaries range anywhere from $8,000 to $12,000 for people
who work with these children on a direct service basis. And some
of the more skilled and longer service people get more. But it's
really a very underpaid vocation. And what we then are left with
is new staff who have to be trained, and no training money.

I will say for the 15th time already this morning one of the
greatest needs is for better data. I think it’s very unfortunate that
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we toss words around, missing children, -homeless children, run-
away children, system’s kids, all of these words without any clear
agreed upon behavioral definition, so that it’s perfectly easy for
anyone to sort of make up their own data and run with it.

It seems to me that this is a problem that has been with us for
many years, that we do need data. We need definitions that make
some sense and that everybody will abide by.

We also need to maintain quality programs and the standards
that are put into those prograins. No ~e could be more concerned
than I about needing more programs across the country from these
children who desperately need these programs. But it seems to me
a real tragedy that a program will find out at the very end of June
that their budget starting in Ju&y has been cut $15,000 in order
that a new program can be started.

What we have, then, is a new program that’s insufficiently
funded to ever get off the ground and get going, no way to start up
something that will be beneficial to the community, and another
program crippled because money has been allocated to another pro-
gram.

It’s a stressful thing. And I suppose the only answer that I can
think of is that we simply need to put more money into these pro-
grams and we need to hold harmless the funds for programs that
are good and meet the standards and are doing as they should. And
new programs, it seems to me, should be funded out of additional
funds that would not cripple the programs in that area.

The National Network stands ready to help you and your com-
mittee in any way possible to interpret the needs of these young
people and to advise with you about the particular issues that are
coming up in terms of some of the cutting edge sorts of problems
that these kids have or the reflection that we have about how the
whole needs of society have precipitated some of these problems.

It seems to me that, as we’re shifting the way social services are
administered, I thought of an analogy yesterday. It’s like a family
that has decided to cut back on its heating bill and keep the tem-
perature much lower than they had and save the oil, and they can
save money. If they do that, they need to buy warmer clothes. And
it seems to me that we’ve cut back on things, perhaps properly, to
save some money, but the safety net under that, the provision for
those people who are—thereby find their circumstances changed
simply will be a larger expense. .

And I would say that runaway and homeless children are among
those groups that need extra protection in this time of deficit
thinking.

Thank you.

Mr. Ki.pEE. Thank you very much.

You say that the freeze which has been proposed for this agency
really would be a cut for those programs that are receiving funds.
Because if you take on new programs, then the existing programs
will be receiving fewer dollars. -

I know that’s the case with the programs in Michigan.

And, you know, you’re really torn. Because you certainly want to
have new programs to serve more young people. Ye’, at the same
time, in so doing, you cut the quality, very often, of the programs
that are already existing.
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Ms. Bucy. And often cut the capacity of those programs to serve
children. Most licensing laws are a function of—for instance, in
Texas, every eight children in the house, you have to have another
staff person. So that if you cannot have two staff people around the
clock, you may very well have to lower your licensing standard by
eight children. And you have probably eliminated more services b
those kinds or cvis than you have served more children by spread-
ing the wealth.

Mr. Kitpee, You've indicated that there’s not sufficient data on
the numbers of runaway and homeless youth. What Federal agen-
cies do you think should be involved in gathering accurate data on
this? It’s difficult for this committee to get that data. Do you have
anfy suggestions as to how we could do a better job in getting that
information?

Ms. Bucy. Well, as you know, the Runaway Youth Act is title III
of the Juvenile Justice Act. And those programs really support
each other. That the deinstitutionalization, the not locking children
up, means that they need to be served by open programs in the
community, which have been the runaway programs.

So, I think it’s absolutely essential that HHS and the Depart-
ment of Justice work on those.

It’s our observation that HUD has some interesting figures and
some real concerns. Because they've done studies of homeless
people and have pulled out from that information about homeless
youth, who, I iaight say, need very different services than homeless
people who have been discharged from mental hospitals or who are
at the end of their life, often, and, certainly, at the end of their
health, and their mental abilities, and so forth. Those people need
a place to stay that’s comfortable, and clean, and where they are
well cared for.

Homeless young people need opportunities for education, for job
training, for drug abuse treatment. They’re not ready to be just
cared for. They need to be equipped to live a productive life in our
society.

So, T would suggest HUD. I think the GAO could probably bring
an objectivity to it and sort out some differences people may have.

I would also encourage you to see that the service professionals,
those people who work with these children day after dai\; in local
communities, where things are not so categorical, and they see a
child who may have been referred from one system or another, but
this child comes from a certain kind of family and bas certain
characteristics. And I think the providers have a great Jeal to offer
in terms of how these children should be categorized.

Mr. KiLpee. The problem of missing children nas received a
great deal of attention. And, yet, some agencies of Government, in-
cluding, I think, the Federa{ Bureau of Investigation, the other
day, said that the problem is exaggerated.

And it’s hard to respond to that because of the lack of sufficient
data. Do you have any response, though, to the general statement
of some agencies that the problem has been exaggerated?

Ms. Bucy. I think to the degree that people have said or others
have been led to believe that there are thousands of stranger ab-
ducted children in this world or in this country, that the data is
not very good on that, and there does not seem to be that.
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As a grandmother, I find it regretful that my grandson is fright-
ened when he goes into a mall that he's going to get lost. Children
are being told on all sides that people are there to grab them and
that every stranger is a potential enemy.

I wasn’t raised in that kind of world. And I didn’t raise my chil-
dren in that kind of world. And I find it very regretful that we're
frightening little children and we’re frightening their parents. And
there doesn’t seem to really be any reason for that fright, because
the numbers are very, very low.

The idea of parental abductions, I think, needs to be best ad-
dressed in State laws that give some sort of consistency, so that a
parent cannot take a child into another State and be safe there
from a custody decision that was made in the home State. And
there are ways of going about those issues.

The missing children’s movement or issue has certainly involved
the law enforcement personnel at a much better level than we run-
away folk were ever able to manage.

This just notice that just a runaway, meaning that you have a
willful brat, and no police officer should look for that child, or
snce running away is not against the law, then it's not appropriate
for police to be involved, I think has ignored the safety of those
children. I'm not saying that you need to track them down in order
to lock them up. But children alone on the street are going to be
exploited. And it is an appropriate protective measure.

And I think the law enforcement involvement in the missing
children’s issue has been very good. I also think that it’s gotten
America in touch with the fact that we really do care about our
children.

There was this feeling that children aren’t important, that they
don’t matter any more, and sort of a downgrading of young people.
And this, this feeling has gotten us back in touch with the fact that
we really do love and want to protect our children.

One of the things, it seems to me, is important is that if, indeed,
most of the missing children are runaway children or children who
have been forced from their homes, that more of the preventive
kinds of hints and information and activities, and certainly funded
kind of things, if the Federal Government should fund those,
ghould be directed toward adolescents, who are the missing chil-

ren.

This idea of the most important thing for a missing child is to
know your area code, and not to have Jimmy written on your shirt,
is not terribly effective for an adolescent. Those children need to
know that there are adults they can go and talk to and tell what’s
hurting, that there are places that are safe, so that they do not
have to go to the streets and be exploited when they can’t handle
their issue.

A runaway cuild is just as much at risk on the streets as any
missing child. And until they are found, you don’t know whether
tll1ey are missing or whether they have been torn away by someone
else.

I think this throwaway child, this child who is rejected from his
home or from the system—there are thousands of children in this
country who have been taken into custody because there was abuse
or neglect in their home. And it’s disgraceful the way that those
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children have been moved from place to place and then eventually
given an early emancipation because everybody is tired of this.
Those are the children that give runaway problem—shelters a lot
problem, and that end up being exploited on the street.

Those are our children. The State has become their parent, and
we’ve been a very, very bad parent.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you.

The concern for children by this subcommittee is nonpartisan. I
think the person who illustrates that nonpartisanship on this is the
ranking minority member of the committee, Tom Tauke. He'’s a
great person to have as the ranking minority member on this com-
mittee.

Mr. Tauke Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. And it’s great to
have you as chairman, also. And I appreciate the opportunity to
work with you.

I apologize for not being here at the opening of the hearing. We
have a markup going on, on Superfund, and I have amendments
coming up periodically, which I had to offer.

First, Mr. Chairman, I would like an opportunity to place a state-
ment in the hearing record, which I won’t bore you with now.

Mr. Kipee. Without objection.

[Opening statement of Hon. Thomas J. Tauke follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS J. TAUKE, A REPRESENTATIVE 1y CONGRESS
FroM THE StAtE OF lowa

Approximately a million of our Nation’s youth have voluntarily left their homes.
Although a vast majority of those return within two days, a tragic number become
part of a dangerous and fPredat«:)ry subculture of the streets. Many who leave home
for minor reasons soon find themselves stranded in strange cities and exposed to
exploitation, serious danger, and even death. Many must resort to criminal activi-
ties simply to survive. Drug dealers and pimps capitalize on their vulnerability and
desperation. Recent studies indicate that 75% of orostitutes began as runaways. A
recent report by the Louisville/Jefferson County Police Department reflects that up
to 11 percent of the children who have voluntarily left home end up as victims of
criminal or sexual exploitation during their time away from home. nfortunately,
many of these runaways are never heard from again, and tragically, many of our
r}nlltaway youth end up as homicide victims. These young people are definitely at
risk.

In an Qctober 1983 report, the inspector General of the Department of Health and
Human Services asserted that only one in four or one in five runaways or nomeless
youth who is seen by police and juvenile probation personnel is ever officially count-
ed, arrested, or detained. Certainly, many runaways are not reported as missing by
their parents. Moreover, a statistically structured study in California found that
only one in six runaways is reported as missing by parents or guardians and that
only one in five runaways is aware of the availability of runaway shelters.

Moreover, a population of children in this country are “kicked out” of their
homes or abandoned under various circumstances. As these cases are seldom
brought to the attention of authorities, the number of children who suffer this faic
is difficult if not impossible to determine.

In response to the growing concern about the number of children who suffer this
fate is difficult if not impossible to determine.

In response to the growing concern about the number of runaways in the U.S. and
the lack of services to meet the needs of these youth, Congress enacted the Runaway
Youth Act in 1974. The legislative intent of the Runaway and Homeless Youth Pro-
gram is to provide financial assistance to establish and strengthen centers serving
runaway and homeless youth and their families.

Efforts have been made by the private sector to address this problem as well. For
example, in 1984, Trailways Corporation and the International Association of Chiefs
of Police established “Operation Fome Free” to reunite runaway youth with their
families. A child identified as & runaway who agrees to go home will be given free
transportation aboard Trailways to his or her home community. The parents are no-
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tified and agree to meet the child. Local runaway and homeless youth projects help
secure necessary authorizations as well as inform young peopl2 in their shelters of
this program,

Such efforts are commendable. Early intervention such as that provided by youth
and shelter services represented here today are a key in addressing this problem.
We must however, take a serious look at the causes of the problems if we are going
to attempt to solve them. I am looking forward to today’s testimony in hopes that
we can answer some very serious questions: Why are these children so distraught
that they are fleeing from their circumstances? Are they running from physical,
sexual, or emotional abuse? These children are often not running to something but
away from something. Social factors such es weakening family structures and multi-
ple family problems need to be assessed s they relate to these young people.

Since runaway youth comprise the overwhelming majority of missing children, co-
ordination between missing children and runaway programs is essential. Another
issue which we must address is long-term care. Regulations restrict the length of
stay at a shelter to 14 days. This can create problems for shelters where alternative
placements are not available for homeless children or youths who are too young to
qualify for public assistance and live on their own, but who cannot return home. We
need to address this gap in services for the young people who are not covered by the
system.

One thing is certain, we have a commitment to the young people of this nation to
protect and rescue this large population of our young citizens who are most certain-
ly at risk. They certainly need our attention, and they certainly need our help.

Mr. Tauke. Second, I'd like to explore just a few questions with
you that perhaps you have already answered, but I didn’t have an
opportunity to hear all of your testimony, and for that I apologize.

First, could you tell us what your observation is about State and
local involvement in runaway shelters? Are we seeing an increase
or a decrease in the State and local involvement? Are we doing
what?needs to be done to encourage it? Can you speak to that state-
ment!

Ms. Bucy. I think we need to always encourage more involve-
ment. But my experience as a program provider in talking with
other people is that probably there’s no program in these communi-
ties that has more local and State involvement and enthusiasm.

The witnesses coming after I am will talk about some of the par-
ticipation in their community with police officers, with child pro-
tection people, with schools.

We've recently been working on a project for educational health
services for the runaway centers and have found that hospitals,
that medical professional people, that there’s a twoway thing in
schools. Many, many, many of the programs have outreach services
in the schools. They are doing suicide counseling. They are doing
drug abuse counseling.

In many communities, the schools are having and sending a
teacher into the program themselves. There are all kinds of com-
munity relationships. It's probably the most outstanding character-
istic of the program.

Some States—and I did mention this before—have begun to
adjust their policies to care for these young people. And some
States—not as many as should—are beginning to fund the pro-
grams or fund status offender programs directly. In New York,
and, to some degree, Texas, and, I think, Florida have all built in
to their State provisions the same kind of standards that the Feder-
al Government so wisely put in this program 11 years ago when
the legislation was passed.
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So, this is truly one of those programs where the Federal Govern-
ment has set standards and provided the leadership, and it is being
recognized and picked up at the local and State levels.

Mr. TAUKE. And, so, you're seeing an increase in the State and
local activity I gather.

Ms. Bucy. Yes. Uh-huh. And programs are working very hard for
that to continue.

Mr. TAuke. There’s some perception that this is primarily a big
city problem and that there is less difficulty in some other areas of
the country. Is it true that there are areas of the country in which
the problem is substantially worse than in other areas?

Ms. Bucy. Runaway children don’t tend to go anywhere. They
want to go back home. And they hang around in fond hopes their
f?imily will let them in or that whatever is going on will be adjust-
ed.

Some children who, perhaps, on their fourth or fifth run, find
that they can’t make it at home do go to large cities. And there are
resort areas. But the problem is across the country.

I don’t know whether you've seen the film ‘“Streetwise” that was
taken in Seattle about young people there on the streets with no
home to go to. That film was shown in North Dakota. And after
the film, at a reception, people were talking about isn’t it awful in
the big city. There were young people there from the shelters, and
they said, oh, but our plight is worse.

One of the major themes in “Streetwise” was that the children
take care of each other, that they have developed a way of building
the younger and more vulnerable children into their own support.
That doesn’t exist in rural areas. Services are much farther apart.
And the National Network has a very strong stand that probably
our most underserved areas now are the rural areas, and that
that’s where we should be spending a good deal of attention.

Mr. Tauke. Speaking to that issue, can you give us any indica-
tion of rural areas of the country, what level of service we have at
the current time, or how big are the gaps that we have in those
rural areas?

Ms. Bucy. The law, as it was passed in 1980, in the 1380 reau-
thorization, specified, for the first time, that funds be allocated
based on populations for States. And that changed some of the
States that got that.

But, given the fact that it’s a population based thing, it doesn’t—
geography doesn’t get factored in at any place. Most often, the
rural programs have a center some place and outreach efforts.
There’s an outstanding program in Northern Virginia, where host
homes across 16 counties, some 250 host homes, that allow young
people to come into their home at no expense for their-—they are
not paid to be that foster parent. The money goes in to the counsel-
ing and support services.

There’s some good models out there. But it is very, very difficult
to get those funded.

Mr‘.) Tauge. Do you think there should be a geographic consider-
ation?

Ms. Bucy. It seems to me that it may be more important to fund
quality programs, than to be sure that they are distributed only on

#




27

that population basis, that there are other considerations. And the
places where young people cluster should receive some extra care.

That may very well be the responsibility of the States. And I
think one of the ways that States could see those responsibilities
more if there were more Federal leadership or guidance in that di-
rection.

Mr. Tauke. I recall a town meeting which I had a couple of years
ago, when someone suggested the Federal Government was contrib-
uting to the runaway youth problem by providing these shelters
that make it so easy for kids to leave home.

How would you have responded if you had been at the meeting?

Ms. Bucy. I've had that question brought up. And my standard
response is to ask people if they have seen the latest figures of how
many accidents the emergency rooms at hospitals cause. And when
they don't quite snap to what I'm saying, I ask how many people
run their cars into each other so that they can be treated by the
new emergency ambulance.

I think that’s ridiculous. These children are hurting, hurting
children. Now, there are some who are not hurting that much, who
may have a temporary kind of thing that, in cur adult wisdom, we
would say is not that big an issue.

Frankly, I would rather have a few children come when it’s not
that big an issue than deny safety to a child who is in a desperate,
desperate situation.

Mr. Tauke. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you, Mr. Tauke.

The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention has
asserted that the Federal juvenile justice mandate to deinstitution-
alize status offenders has, in effect, released these juveniles to the
exploitation of the streets, and has prevented the confinement of
runaways and abused children for their own protection.

Do you agree with that published statement?

Ms. Bucy. I agree that it has prevented the confinement of these
young people, and I'm all for that. That, as I understand, was the
point of deinstitutionalization—was that a young person who had
not committed a crime was not to be denied his civil liberties and
locked up for that.

There are certainly children who are destructive to themselves
and to other people. My experience is that those children often
have committed a crime and good police work would result in a
charge of a real offense against that child, and then they could be
put in some sort of locked facility, and they would know why they .
were put there and would know it was their behavior that had
caused that. .

And I think we should have good detention facilities and good
g{iminal justice and that children should be made to be responsi-

e.

I also see no reason why a child who has not done anything, but
simply lives in a small community where there are no shelter pro-
grams, or is coming from such a troubled situation, or perhaps is
mentally or emotionally disturbed, why that child should be locked
up for his protection.
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This whole notion of chronic runaways is—I think, again, it
would be nice to have data to know how many children we're talk-
ing about, to know who these children are.

People tell me, as I've asked them, and this certainly was my ex-
perience, that often these children have been severely abused at
home or that they have real mental health problems. It’s all but
impossible to get mental health care for an adolescent who does
not have good insurance. If you ain’t rich, you ain’t crazy is the
words. There’s just no way to get that kind of routine mental
health assessment.

I also think that a lot of times young people are expected to be a
little on the crazy side. Adolescence, in our culture, is a time of ef-
fervescence, of trying things out. And we let young people do very,
very bizarre things and say, just a kid. We would not let little chil-
dren do these things. We would not let older 1people do these things
without realizing that they had some mental health problems. We
let adolescents act out and fail to pick up on the signals that they
are giving or the kinds of needs that they have.

For those children who have these needs, who are, perhaps, vio-
lent and are constantly on the run, we need long-term structured
programs. Fourteen days is not going to do it for a child who really
has a lot of problems and who cannot go back home without suffer-
ing sgme sort of abuse or a situation there that is untenable, often
incest.

So, to not provide the services for these kids, and then say that
we have to lock them up, I think is a very, very poor way to go.

Mr. KiLpek. You don’t feel, then, the Federal mandate on status
offenders has =iade these children vulnerable to exploitation? You
would want to keep in place that Federal mandate on status of-
fenders?

Ms. Bucy. I understand there’s a Federal mandate for child pro-
tective services. And if these children were provided the protective
services that they need, that they would not be forced to the street.
And what we need to look at is the kind of services that we are
denying young people.

Mr. KiLpee. What you are saying, then, is the alternatives need
not be secure facilities——

Ms. Bucy. That’s right.

Mr. Kipek [continuing]. Or exploitation, that there are many
services in between that could protect them from exploitation.

Ms. Bucy. I also think there’s a little thinking going on here as
sort of a—I think-—white, middle-class way of looking at things,
that being put into a detention center or perhaps a jail, and hear-
ing that door slam, scares you straight. It’s a great idea. And for
some folks—I think it would scare me straight all right. For the
young people who constantly run, it ,]'ust doesn’t. It doesn’t work
that way. And our notions about what’s going to straighten kids up
that are that kind of reflections of our own adult socioeconomic
status just doesn’t cut it for young children.

Mr. Kipee. I would agree. I think very often, the secure facili-
tiesdare just a way to avoid the type of services that these children
need.

Ms. Bucy. I remember asking, years ago—and I started working
in this in 1971. I asked a young lady if she had ever been in deten-
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tion. And she said, not yet. That’s what her family did. They all got
in trouble and they ended up in jail. No big deal as far as she was
concerned. And a few days in jail is simply not going to do any-
thing for people who expect that to be a part of their life.

If we're going to turn these kids around, we’re going to have to
work harder at it than that.

Mr. KiLpee. The OJJDP also has stated recently that staff re-
strictive facilities are not in violation of that Federal mandate.
Would you want to comment on that? Do you know what they
mean by staff restrictive yet?

Ms. Bucy. No. And I don’t think anybody else does. There are as
many definitions as there are people to give them.

In some places—I understand the State of Washington—staff
secure is a licensing category, and it is a function of a certain
number of children and a certain number of staff. And if you have
that, so be it.

I think there are other people who conjure up a vision of some
big body barring the door and you can’t go out. It’s my experience
kids never go out the door anyway. They go out the window up-
stairs, I mean.

I used to plead with them. If you're going to runaway, would you
go out the door and quit tearing up the balcony.

I just don’t think it’s a feasible concept. I do think that any time
we have children under the care of people other than families, or
their families, either, for that matter, they : hould be in a safe
place, and there should be enough adults around that, indeed, it is
a secure, safe place to be.

I don’t think telling kids that they can’t leave is a way to cure
them of their problems. Basically, I think what you say, if you say,
ha, ha, you know, here’s the game to see how you get out of this
one, and set it up as a place that children want to leave—one thing
that seems to get missed in all of this, and I checked this out last
summer, when the staff secure was a part of the—an amendment
that was later deleted from the bill, I do not know of a single run-
away program in this country that does not have many, many
more children who are self-referred than children who run away
from the program,

If you’re going to lock up runaways, you are going to force chil-
dren into the street, because kids are not going to self-refer them-
selves to a place where they get locked up very often. Some do.
They’re so frightened they’ll refer themselves to anybody that will
take them in. But, basically, kids are not going to do that. And I
seriously doubt that you could run a secure program and let folks
just wander in and say, take me, I'm yours.

So, I think the idea of making the program impossible for chil-
dren to escape would end up denying many children services.

Mr. KiLDEE. I've often felt, in talking to people who really want
those secure facilities, almost that very often it’s akin to out of
sight, out of mind or out of budget.

Ms. Bucy. Uh-hub.

Mr. KiLpee. They feel maybe it’s a cheaper way of handling the
situgtion. But it’s not, really,—I concur with you—a way to solve
needs.
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Ms. Bucy. I was talking with some people who were being asked
by their State department of social services to have a place where
the kids had to be there. And I say, you know, what'’s this for? And
they said, so when the case workers, 3 weeks later, after they've
said they'd be there, when they finally get around to coming and
seeing the child the child will be there.

I don’t think we need to lock up kids in order to make people’s
case work easier for them.

Mr. Kitpeg. Thank you very much for your testimony this morn-
ing. I appreciate it very much.

[Prepared Statement of June Bucy follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JUNE BUcY, ExecuTive DIRECTOR, THE NATIONAL NETWORK
oF RUNAWAY AND YOUTH SERVICES

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, my name is June Bucy, and I
am the Executive Director of the National Network of Runaway and Youth Serv-
ices. The National Network is a national, nonprofit organization comprised of more
than 500 agencies and coalitions of agencies across America that provide services to
runaway, homeless, and other troubled youth and their families. These services in-
clude shelter care, counseling, streetwork, remedial education, family reunification,
and a wide variety of other services which I will discuss later in my testimony. Our
membership covers every state in the nation and includes groups such as the Michi-
gan Network of Runaway and Youth Services, the Illinois Collaboration for Youth,
Youth and Shelter Services in Ames, Iowa, the California Child, Youth, and Family
Coalition, and the Ohio Youth Services Network.

We very much appreciate the opportunity to testify at this oversight hearing on
the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act (RHYA). Before I begin my testimony, Mr.
Chairman, I algo want to express the National Network’s sincerest appreciation to
you for your leadership and years of diligent work, not only on behalf of runaway
and homeless youth, but also on behalf of all juvenile justice concerns and issues.
The National Network looks forward to working with you and other Subcommittee
members to insure that Ameiica’s troubled youth receive the protections and sup-
port which they need.

The respective histories and achievements of the RHYA and the National Net-
work closely parallel each other. The law was enacted in 1974 partially, at least, as
a result of youth-serving organizations including the Network, working for this
landmark legislation. The Network was incorporated that same year and has since
served as an advocate for youth, and as a training and coordinating organization for
program providers. I want to discuss some of the strengths and successes of the cen-
ters and demonstration projects funded under the RHYA, identify the current needs
of the youth, shelters, and communities as revealed in a recent national survey con-
ducted by our organization, and offer some recommendations to the Subcommittee
on issues and services affecting these young people and their families.

Mr. Chairman, the most reliable national estimates are that there are between 1.3
and 1.5 million runaway and homeless youth each year. These troubled youn
people are in every state and community in our nation, represent every racial an
ethnic population, and are from families covering all income levels. A substantial
number of these young people can be described as multi-problem. They have experi-
enced failure in school, have abused drugs and alcohol, have been victims of abuse,
neglect, or sexual exploitation, and many have had negative contact with the law
enforcement system. Most important to remember is that these outh are from fam-
ilies. While the youth’s running away may be the most publicly obvious behavior,
the problems that led to this behavior often involve the entire family. Shelters
funded under the RHYA when possible begin their attempts to help the youth, by
working with the family and promoting the youth/family reunification as their first
goal. It is in this context of runaway and homeless youth programs as family service
agencies, that I want to emphasize the programs’ strengths.

RUNAWAY AND HOMELESS YOUTH PROGRAMS WORK AND WORK WELL

Recently the National Network carried out a national survey which gathered sta-
tistics from 210 runaway and homeless youth services agencies representing 50
states and Puerto Rico. The National Network is pleased to release today the results
of this survey, in our report,“To Whom Do They Belong: A Profile of America’s
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Runaway and Homeless Youth and the Programs That Help Them.” Qur report
validates the findings of the September 1983 GAO Report to this Subcommittee;
namely that runaway and homeless programs effectively provide a mix of services
to youth and their families.

ur report indicates that shelters provide an average of 13 different types of serv-
ices to the youth including shelter, individual and family counseling, education, pre-
employment training, drug and alcohol abuse counseling, hotline services, foster
care, and more. The 210 agencies reported a “positive determination” rate of 57%—
that is §7% of the more than 50,000 youth who received at least one night of shelter
were either reunited with their families or placed in a safe living environment. The
National Network believes that this figure is probably lower than the actual
number of youth whose lives and circumstances have been improved by virtue of
their involvement with a shelter program. This number may be low in that shelter
staff are not always able to maintain contact with and track the progress of the
youth and their families for an extended period of time following the youth’s stay at
the shelter or in the host home. Some programs had much higher positive place-
ment rates than others. More research is needed to determine if this difference is a
function of the intake criteria, the program policies and performance of individual
programs, or the availiability of long term community resources for homeless youth.

Mr. Chairman, rather than detailing the entire report in my testimony, I would
like to submit it for the record and just briefly highlight a few of its major findings
and conclusions.

With the current emphasis on public/private partnerships, voluntarism, and the
need for state and local government support of social services, runaway and home-
less youth programs more than satisfy even the strictest scrutiny. The 156 RHYA
grantees covered in our report had a average of 5 other funding sources including
other federal sources, state and local government, United Way, foundations, corpo-
rations, individual donors, and their own creative fundraising activities. Further-
more, the 210 respondent agencies for a one gear period %enerated 8,418 volunteers
who gave 810,518 hours of their time. An additional $2,606,510 of in-kind services
and non-cash donations also were received. When critics challenge these programs
to prove their community and private sector support, they shouid know that run-
away and homeless youth programs have been documenting such successes for
years.

As noted before, this funding partnership also involves state governments. Wis-
consin, Texas, New York, Oklahoma, and Florida have state line items for runaway
and homeless youth services. New Jersey and California state legislature currently
are considering similar legislation. Other states provide services to runaway and
hontlgless youth through their juvenile justice, child welfare, and protective services
systems.

This substantial non-federal and private sector support, however, does not imply
that the RHYA funds are neﬁh'gible to local centers. In fact, the opposite is true—
the federal support provided X the RHYA funds is essential for the continued suc-
cess of these programs. RHYA funds are the linch pin which help convince state
and local, public and private funding sources that the shelters deserve their support.
RHYA programs meet and exceed the excellent performance standards written into
the Act, satisfy fiscal and programmatic audits, and work cooperatively with other
shelters across the country as well as other human services agencies in their respec-
tive communities.

In summarizing the increasingly successful development of the RHYA program,
Mr. Chairman, I want to commend the shelters for their ability to provide more so-
phisticated and gf)propriate services to what seems to be a growing populatio:; of
troubled, often alienated young people. To use a familar expression, “if it ain’t
broke, don’t fix it.” The RiYIYA centers are often the bottom line responsible agen-
cies for prevention and crisis intervention to youth and family services in their com-
munities. These shelters serve the at-risk and high-risk youth populations, and often
are the last remaining hope for those youth who have fallen in and out of foster
care, protective services, juvenile court, and dysfunctional family situations. RHYA
programs are this nation’s best, most cost-effective strategy for preventing today’s
runaway, homeless and other troubled youth from aprenticing into tomorrow’s gen-
eration of homeless, welfare dependent adults. As such the alprogram deserves in-
creased federal support which, in turn, will leverage additional private sector funds,
volunteers, and community support.

The success of the RHYA programs, as documented by our report and several
other national and regional studies, does not mean that the programs have reached
their full potential or have met all their challenges. In the remainder of testimo-
ny I want to discuss the needs which shelter staff, boards of directors, and support-

Q

RIC :85

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



E

Q

32

ers have expressed to the National Network and identify some key policy issues for
the Subcommittee’s consideration.

Program needs

Five major program needs were identified by more than half of the 210 survey
respondents. The critical nature of these service needs is perhaps best understood as
a derivative from the responses to the following question in the survey:

“During the past year, National Network staff and others in Washington, D.C.
concerned with runaway and homeless youth services and policy have heard com-
ments from shelter staff to the effect that the youth they serve “are more troubled,
have more serious problems, and require more specialized services” than did the
youth who were coming to the shelters 5-6 years ago. Does the experience of your
program during the past year agree or not agree with this generalization? If it
agrees, how? For example, some staff identify a greatly increased number of refer-
rals from the juvenile court. Others note more youth with serious drug and alcohol
problems, and accelerated staff burnout. What disturbing trends have you seen in
the youth your agency serves, and how has your program tried to address those
problems?”

61.5% (129) of the programs responded that the youth they are serving seem more
troubled and/or multiproblem than the youth they were serving 5-6 years ago.

1.5% (3) of the programs responded that the youth do not seem more troubled or
difficult to serve.

37% (78) of the programs chose not to respond or else answered that it is difficult
to ascertain a general sense of whether their youth clients are more t{roubled. Some
res(fondents noted that their youth may seem more multi-problem only because staff
had improved in their abilities to recognize and serve such troubled youth, or the
community has greater expectations of the programs and refers more difficult cases
to them. Others noted that the runaway and homeless youth population has always
been a multi-problemed group in need of a comprehensive service approach.

It is a strong testimony to the commitment which shelter staff and boards of di-
rectors have, that their follow-up responses focus on what they need in order to do
their jobs better. Their belief in the worth and societal potential of these troubled
young people leads them to identify the following program needs.

Staff training: 74% of the agencies cited the need for more specialized staff train-
ing to work with the complex problems of these youth and their families on issues
such as suicide prevention, working with sexual abuse and incest victims, school
failure, drug and alcohol abuse, and others.

Continuum of services: 72% of the agencies identified the need to extend their
services into prevention and after care areas such as street outreach and follow up
counseling. This need is consistent with the findings of the 1983 GAO report, “Fed-
erally Supported Centers Provide Needed Services For Runaways and Homeless
Youths.” Additional outreach services will identify troubled youth earlier so that
preventive services can be more effective. Increased follow-up will increase the stay-
ing power of the services provided while the youth was at the center.

Independent Living Programs: 67% of the agencies expressed the need for inde-
pendent living programs for their 16-18 year old youth who have little pussibility of
being reurited with their families or being adopted or placed in a foster home. Inde-
pendent l'ving programs provide safe living arrangements for their youth while
teaching them life management skills and pre-employment skills. With an increas-
ing number of throwaway and homeless youth, independent living components will
become even more crucial components for runaway and homeless youth programs.

Capitol improvements of the shelter facility: 62% of the respondents cited the
need for major maintenance and housing repair. Shelters need funds for these im-
provements in order to meet state and local health, fire, and safety codes as well as
provide an appropriate znvironment for these young people to receive help.

Better salaries and more staff: 86% of the programs cited the need for more staff
and for salary increases for all staff. Shelters operate 24 hours a day and work with
youth and families under stress. It is a national disgrace that skilled and experi-
enced staff who work long hours and often are on around the clock duty earn
$8,000-$12,000/year. Volunteers are an important asset to programs, but they can
only complement, not replace the staff.

A substantial number of programs have a number of service components that
allowr them to provide a continuum of care to youth and families, but a majority of
programs and communities are in need of a more comprehensive approach so that
youth do not fall through the cracks.
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POLICY ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Before I discuss the National Network’s public policy issues, I want to first thank
you, Mr. Chairman for your leadership and support last year on the reauthorization
of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act (JJDPA-P.L. 98-473). As
you well know, Title III of the JIDPA is the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act. It
is because of your work, and that of other members of this Subcommittee, that we
are able to participate in 'his most important oversight hearing. You have earned
our continued respect and appreciation.

It is this context of juvenile justice services that I raise the first public policy con-
cern—the focus on “chronic runaway”. The focus on habitual, chronic runaways has
been stimulated by the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. Quite
frankly, the National Network has several serious concerns about the way this issue
has been framed and the implications for runaway centers. Whereas, the RHYA
programs are administered by the Administration for Children Youth and Families
(ACYF) in HHS, it is important to find out how much, if any, interagency coopera-
tion and discussion has gone into the OJJDPA policy position.

Simply stated, the OJJDP position implies that because RHYA shelters are “non-
secure” that is, the shelters have no physical barriers, bars, and locks to restrict the
youth, that the shelters permit runaways to repeatedly run away. The implicit
OJJDP inference is that if these runaway and other status offenders could be kept
in secure or “staff secure” detention, their chronic running would necessarily cease.
This notion obviously has serious implications for the deinstitutionalization man-
dates of the Juvenile Justice Act.

The National Network fully acknowledges the sincerity of the OJJDP position
that some sort of forced detention for chronic runaways is predicated on protecting
the youth from being harmed or harming themselves or others. The issue, however,
ig more involved. Furthermore, little if any, data exists to document the scope of the
chronic runaway problem. The National Network’s experien~e is that community-
based, non-secure shelters effectively work with the vast majority of runaway and
homeless youth. Those youth who are habitual runners do need specialized and in-
tensive services, but it is unclear to me how court-ordered, secure or staff-secure
programs guarantee the treatment needed by these youth. The National Network is
eagerly awaiting a GAO Report on staff-secure facilities which is scheduled for re-
lease in October. We strongly recommend that this Subcommittee oppose any
OJJPD policies to weaken the deinstitutionalization protections of runaways and
other status offenders until this GAO Report receives through review.

I am personally convinced that this controversy over chronic runaways stems
from the semantic differences and histories which the word “recidivism” has in the
law enforcement and youth services communities respectively. For law enforcement,
“recidivism”, “chronic”, and “habitual” are characteristics associated with the “of-
fender”. Ergo, it always is in a negative, law breaking context. Such is not the cage
with runaways. A very small percentage of chronic runaways run repeatedly from
their homes and/or shelters. They most often are youth who are in need of careful
assessment and mental health services. There are also chronic runaways and other
homeless youth who return to shelters because they have learned that these are
safe places where they can receive help and protection from the violence or chaos of
their homes or the streets. This returning to safety is not a negative recidivism.
Befors any national policy is developed around chronic runaways (which could be
susceptible to abuse by overly zealous law enforcement officials or communities that
have not developed alternative services for youth), we need a better handle on the
numbers of youth who fit into this special category and more knowledge about why
they continue to run. ACYF must be involved in thig process. The solution, I believe,
lies in both services and treatment for the youth and for their families.

Another issue of great concern is the lack of clear definitions that distinguish be-
tween runaway children, homeless youth, missing children, throwaways, and thoze
children who have been taken into custody by the state and been lost in the system
or are emancipated before they are able to live self sufficient lives. Blurring of the
distinctions between these categories of youth results in poor planning and ineffec-
tive programs. We strongly recommend that HHS and the Department of Justice
work cooperatively with program providers to develop clear definitions and incident
studies to inform their planning.

The remaining public policy issues of the National Network are described on
pages 23-24 of our atached report. I want to direct the Committee’s attention to the
National Network's support of a National Youth Policy, patterned after the Older
Americans Act. Let me assure you, Mr. Chairman and other members of the Sub-
committee, that we are no¢ proposing a ne- multi-billion dollar entitlement pro-
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gram. Rather, we are raising the concept of a coordinated national, state, and local
approach for providing youth and family services that best ensures the security and
fiscal solvency of our nation. The National Network would be pleased to work with
the members and staff of this Subcommittee on crafting a discussion paper for
future hearings.

In closing, I want to emphasize two major needs of the RHYA programs. The first
and foremost is the need for an increase in the federal appropriation. Currently, the
program is funded at $23.25 million which support approximately 280 shelters and a
select group of valuable research and demonstration projects and a hot line. Our
estimates are that only 20% of the youth who need services get them, and there are
many unserved and underserved cities and communities across the nation. While
the National Network supports the expansion of services which ACYF has conduct-
ed during the past 2 years. We are most concerned that this expansion has come at
the expense of existing runaway and homeless youth programs that have proven
track records of effectiveness. We are now faced with new programs that have insuf-
ficient funds to begin operation and continuing programs that must lower the
number of youth they can serve.

For the past three years, the National Network has recommended to Cognress
and the Administration an RHYA funding level of $50 million and we remain con-
vinced that the need for these cost-effective, preventive services is now greater than
ever. We also are fully cognizant of the budget and deficit pressures which this Con-
fress and our nation face. For FY '86 a reasonable appropriation would be $30 mil-
ion with hold harmless plus inflation for existing programs, sufficient funds for
new programs, and funds to continue research, demonstration, and innovative
model programs.

The second major need, which is a function of available funds, is specialized train-
ing for staff and volunteers. My testimony and that of the other witnesses discuss
the complicated and often tragic world of drug and alcohol abuse, family dysfunc-
tion, sexual exploitation, and homelessness which these youth face. ACYF deserves
a special mention for its effective use of RHYA funds in its discretionary and coordi-
nated networking grants programs for the innovative service and training packages
which these programs have produced. But the National Network's recent survey
identifies specialized staff and volunteer training on helping youth and familie as a
major program need which requires increased support.

On behalf of the National Network Board of Directors and 500 members, I want
to thank you for this opportunity to support the Subcommittee’s work in protecting
our nation’s youth and famihes.

Mr. KiLpee. We are especially pleased to have Mike Sturgis from
Harris County, TX, as our next witness. Mike's a very special
young man who has agreed to talk with us this morning about his
experience with runaway shelters in Texas. Mike is accompanied
by Dr. Ted Shorten, executive director of the Family Connection of
Houston.

Mike, you may address this committee in any way you want by
telling us what you feel will be helpful to us. I feel a certain close-
ness to you inasmuch as I have a son almost your age. He's 15
years old. You may proceed in any way you wish, Mike.

STATEMENT OF MIKE STURGIS, HARRIS COUNTY, TX; AND TED
SHORTEN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, FAMILY CONNECTION,
HOUSTON, TX

Mr. Sturais. I'ra here today to try to propose that we get more
places and maybe more space for the kids that really need it, be-
cause there are a lot of people out there that aren’t receiving serv-
ices or are just scared to come in.

I think I'll start off by just telling my story.

Mr. Kipee. Go ahead, Mike.

Mr. Sturcis. When I was living with my mother, by the age of
about 10, my mother was a single parent, and she put a lot of re-
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sponsibility on me as being like a little man in the house. I did a
lot of stuff that kids that age would not normally do.

When my mom passed away, when I was 12, it was like a major
downfall to me. Here I am—the real world—nobody to turn to. And
it seemed like I was being rejected by just about everybody.

The legal guardian that was supposed to take custody of me
denied the responsibility to take that responsibility. And I believe
it was because he was more scared than I was.

I was immediatelg Yut into Har-is County Protective Services. I
was very frightened. I went in to Mr. Shorten’s program, Family
Connection. And that was the first place I went. And from that
program I got a very good outlook of what it was going to be like
for here on out.

Then when I moved to the more complex centers, it started get-
ting worse, and I started to reject authority. When I went to the
large center, that was the first time I ran away.

Life on the streets is not fun. Most people tell you, yeah, it’s a
blast, and, 1}1'011 know, have a good time, you can do anything you
want. But there’s a price to pay to do that.

Most of the people I've known have resulted into prostitution, or
homosexuality, thievery, drugs, just doing all kinds of stuff just to
make a little money to get by that day.

I was a different story. I'm kind of what you might call an out-
sider from the system. I went out and tried to make it for myself.
Even though I slept outside in between cardboard boxes and car-
ried my suitcase with me everywhere I went, I went and looked for
jobs. And I wasg very fortunate to find a man that was kind enough
to give me a job.

He knew I was a runaway, and he convinced me to go back. So, I
went back.

I've run away six times since that time. Each time I have made
it successfully without resorting to some drastic measure.

Right now, I'm 16 years old, and I've learned that the peop.e that
were telling me all this stuff that I was rejecting before, the same
people, now, are going to help me get out on my own. And I don’t
reject authority any more. I feel that is one of my accomplish-
ments, and I feel very comfortable about that.

Right now, I am attending a school that was recently opened up
this year. It's called PAL. It’s called Preparation for Adult Living.
You go in and they help you get your GED. They teach you how to
budget, all the things you're going to need to make it successfully
on your own.

The kids that are in there are all underprivileged or in Protec-
tifyf Services or in foster homes and they’re trying to get some ben-
efit.

The program is really nice. And I was real lucky to get in be-
cause it was a last minute thing that they told me about. Just like
coming to Washington was a last minute thing I found out about.

I'm attending the school. I have a 3.3 grade average in the GED
classes right now. I feel I'm ready to take the GED now, but the
minimum age is 17 and I have to wait till November to take that.

Right now, I'm working at Luther’s Barbeque.

Normally, in the program, they would help me find a job. But
having the enthusiasm that I do, I went out and found this one by
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myself. The employer is a real nice guy. He’s a strong believer in a
runaway also. And I've told him my story also. And he’s given me
a lot of chances, even—you know, I make mistakes. But he’s given
me a lot of chances to succeed.

I plan, in the future, to—in fact, at the end of August, August 31,
I’ll be emancipsated, have my own apartment, and successfully hold-
ing down a job.

I'm a success story because I started out the hard way and I've
experienced what’s really out there and now I'm fixing to experi-
ence it in a different way.

Thank you.

Mr. Kicpee. Thank you very much, Mike. I appreciate your testi-
mony. You've done a good job with yourself, really. You impress
me very much.

Mike, from your experience, being out there on the street, and
while you were able to avoid many of the things that children do
fall in to, what do you think happens to, say, most of the people
yo‘lPlr age when they get out there in the street without any place to
go’

Mr. Sturacis. I know most—most of the people, kids in Houston
that run away, I happen to know them as close personal friends.
They do resort to homosexuality and prostitution. That’s like the
big thing. They hang out at the corner, and they’ll be thumbing a
ride, and after they get the ride, then they go to this guy’s pad, and
to get a place to sleep tonight they have to pay a price. And that
wasn’t for me.

But I'd say that about 75 percent of the people I know do resort
to homosexuality. Others, robbers, thieves, break into houses. And
the other ones just hanging out.

Mr. KiLpee. After these young people say, submit themselves to
things that they might even feel very ashamed of and feel that
they’ve been degraded, how do you think that affects them for
their future? What happens to them? Have you seen anything that
you might speak to us about on that?

Mr. Sturais. It does affect them. It's a—they—some people say,
well, you know, like I was telling you, they’d say it was a blast, you
know, to be out there and be out free and you don’t have to listen
to nobody. But I know that a lot of pecple have a lot of horrible
memories about what’s really going down out there.

And I'm really privileged. I would call myself privileged to be
here to speak. I'm speaking for everybody that’s out there right
now that needs a place to stay.

Mr. Kitpee. Would you say there’s a large number of adults out
there who really are ready to exploit these young people?

Mr. SturGis. Most definitely.

Mr. Kirpee. They recognize that these young people have a prob-
lem, and that they can be exploited. Are there people just out there
preying and watching for young people who really are in need of
shelter, and, therefore, there’s an exchange?

Mr. Sturais. Yes.

Mr. Kitpee. How common is it? How many? Is it difficult, I guess
I'm trying to say, for a young person to find or run into somebody
who’s going to exploit them or hurt them?
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Mr. Sturais. No. In the streets of Houston, where I come from, if
you're out late at night, you are a potential victim to anything.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you, Mike.

Tom.

Mr. TAUKE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you, Mike, for
your testimony.

You indicated to us that you ran away the first time primarily
because of rejection of authority.

Mr. STURGIS. Yes.

Mr. TAUKE. And then you met someone who was quite kind and
talked you into going back. Why did you run away the second to
the sixth times?

Mr. Sturais. The rejection of authority, also. I have just recently
learned how to accept authority.

Mr. TAuke. Was there anything that could have been done in
your case that would have made it possible for you to come back
and stay without feeling that authority was so oppressive, that you
would feel like running away again?

Mr. Sturars. Maybe I didn’t put out clear enough. The rejection
of authority was on me. It wasn’t the people that were given au-
};hority. They were telling me right. I just took it as wrong because

was a——

Mr. TAUKE. Yes. But looking back, you obviously ran away six
times.

Mr. SturaIs. Yeah.

Mr. TAUKE. What could soineone have done the first time you
came back or the second time you came back that would have
helpeg you so that you wouldn’t have felt compelled to run away
again?

Mr. Sturais. Well, I have two suggestions. One. The places, some
blaces, are real free. And they let you do a lot of things to be inde-
pendent. My suggestion is that maybe some places should be a
little bit more secure, maybe more staff people or closer supervi-
sion.

The other one is——

Mr. Tauke. The place you were in—excuse me for interrupting.
But was the place you were in secure or was it more free?

Mr. Sturats. It was very secure.

Mr. TAUkE. OK. But you ran away anyway?

Mr. STURGIS. Yes.

Mr. TaAUuke. OK. The second?

Mr. Sturats. The second. I forgot what I was going to say.

Mr. TAUKE. I'm sorry for interrupting you.

Mr. Sturais. Could you repeat the question, please?

Mr. TAUKE. It was suggestions as to what could be done in order
to keep someone like you from running away a second time or a
third time.

Well, maybe it will come back to you. You said you were in a
relatively secure facility. Do you thin you would have been more
likely to stay if you had been in a facility that wasn’t quite as
secure, where you would have had more freedom to come and go?

Mr. Sturais. Yes, I'll agree with that.

Mr. TAUKE. You would have been more likely to stay?

Mr. STURGIS. Yes.
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Like I say, when I was with my mother, I had a lot of responsibil-
ity. And then I automatically come to a place where everything
is—you have to listen to everybody, and you have to do what this
person says, whether you think it’s right or wrong, you know. And
that’s a big switch, and I had to learn how to accept that.

Mr. Tauke. Those people who you met out in the street, young
people like yourself, did most of them leave home, do you think, or
leave wherever they were because of a rejection of authority? Or
what was the reason that most left?

Mr. Sturcis. Most reasons, sexual abuse or rape, rejection from
their parents, the parents just don’t want to deal with them or
don’t pay enough attention to them.

Mr. Tauke. Why would they not go to runaway shelters?

Mr. Sturcis. Probably because they don’t know about them.

Mr. TAUuke. They don’t know about them. How do we get the
word out?

Mr. Sturare. The network, newspapers, the National Runaway
Hot Line. You can call that, and I am sure they could refer you to
just about any shelter in the country.

That’s about all. Yeah.

Mr. Tauke. Thank you.

Mr. KiLpege. Mike, how many different shelters did you go to.

Mr. Sturats. OK. Shelters or everything?

Mr. KiLpeg. Well, everything. And then you can tell us the vari-
ous places that you went to.

Mr. Sturais. OK. When I was first admitted into Harris County
Child Welfare, I went to Family Connection, stayed there for 30
days. I was admitted into Chimney Rock Center for another 30
days. And then I went to a permanent placement called—well, it
was a foster—excuse me. I went to a foster home, which didn’t
work out. And I was admitted back into CRC. I stayed there about
2 months. And, then, from CRC to another permanent place called
Clairewcod. I stayed there for 2 years. That’s my most longlasting
placement. I learned a lot from that place. I learned how to deal
with people, skills, how to follow instructions, how to accept criti-
cism.

You could only stay there 2 years. So, that’s the maximum time
limit. I think that time limit should be extended.

From there I went to Galveston Youth Shelter and then to the
{Brazoria County Youth Shelter. Both of those stays were 30 days
ong.

I was admitted into a working ranch called Lone Oak Ranch.
And I stayed there for about 4 months. And that didn’t work out.

From all those places I just named, I was rejecting -authority.
And then when I went back to CRC I started shaping up. This was
this year, I think about February.

From there I went to a place called Hill Country Youth Ranch.
That offered me a lot also. I got—I now believe in God. In the be-
ginning, you know, well, he was nothing. You know, if he can’t
help me with this, then he can’t help with nothing. Now, I have
Christ in my life, and I know that I could turn all my problems
over to Him and anything can be taken care of.
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It didn’t work out at first. And I went back to CRC. I was read-
mitted for a second chance to this place. I did make it work out the
second time.

Hearing about the PAL Program, I requested to be transferred
back to Houston. I went back to Houston, back to CRC. I was ad-
mitted in to the PAL Program. And the CRC has their own little
standards. They didn’t think it was right for me to be able to go
out and do what I wanted to, because, like I said, this is a fairly
secure place—go out and do what I want to and, you know, to trust
me that much. They didn’t want to put that much trust into me
because they have known my past record.

So, I was transferred to Family Connection. And that’s where I
am now. I'm successfully attending the school, successfully vorking
down a job. And I'm fixing to successfully maintain my own apart-
ment.

Mr. KiLpee. Apparently, some of the places where you went or
were placed were better than others. Can you help us, maybe, in
understanding why some were better than others? What were some
of the things that were better that helped you?

Mr. Sturais. As I was mentioning, the Clairewood Program of-
fered me a lot of stuff. That’s because it is more like a family and
not like an institution. I think the family setting is what helped me
because that was what I was used to. I did not reject these people.
They were really, really nice. And seeing as how I don’t have a
mother or father of my own, I've taken these people as to be m;
mother and father. That’s how special this place is. You really—it’s
not just a place where you go and stay and eat and sleep. It’s a
place where you learn and learn to love.

Mr. KiLpeg. Let me ask you this if you can respond to this. Were
there certain places where you could feel that they reslly respected
you more and had some regard for you more? Did that help any,
where you could feel that respect andy regard for yourself?

Mr. Sturcis. Yes. That placement had more respect for me than
I did for myself.

Mr. KiLpee. And that was helpful to you to feel that people did
respect you and had regard for you?

Mr. Sturcis. Yes. And now I’'m respected all across the system
now because I’'m making it. I'm making it work out for myself.

Mr. KiLpeg. You mentioned that some of the places had more re-
spect for you than you had for yourself. Have you been helped in
that? Obviously, you have. You have come through a great deal
and have emerged quite well. Have you been helped in that self-
respect by some of these programs?

Mr. SturGis. Yes. ™ .s.

Mr. KiLDEE. Mr. Petri.

Mr. PeTrI. I don’t know if there’s an answer to this or not. But I
was just kind of interested in one aspect of your testimony. It’s the
religious aspect of your reference to the shelter or the residence
that helped you a lot. Do you think that’s what you have heard
generally to be the case, that if there is a strong religious content
they are better? Or do they vary a lot, too?

Mr. Sturcis. They do vary. In my own personal opinion, exempt-
ing my case, is that most teenagers will reject religion just because
that’s what’s hip.
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But I was different. I take things as they come. And I really am
glad that I took that one.

Mr. PeTr1. But when the Federal Government or other govern-
mental units decide on funding shelters or different facilities for
runaways do you feel, other things being equal, that if you can
only fund one you should try to fund one that’s operated by a reli-
gious group? Or would you think that it wouldn’t be a controlling
actor

Mr. SturaGis. Most of the shelters that I have been to do offer
some kind of religion. The religion is offered by volunteers that
come. And they work on a one-to-one basis with every kid in there.
It’s a really good program to have religion in the system. We need
it

Mr. Perr1. Thank you.

Mr. KiLpeke. Mike, in my 21 years I’ve listened to a lot of experts
on programs. You certainly have helped me a great deal, and
you ve given me some insight. I appreciate your testimony. I think
you've done a really good job with yourself. You’'ve got some help
from people. And I can tell you have that selfrespect which is very
important. And I think any governmental program has to uphold
people’s dignity in that respect. You have given us an insight that
we could not have gotten from all the Ph.D’s in the world.

Perhaps someday you’ll be back here as a Ph.D. yourself, Mike,
testifying to us in some other capacity.

But I personally appreciate this testimony. Your testimony, you
know, will become part of the record of this committee so we can
try to serve the young people of this country in a better fashion,
try to get programs that will really, you know, meet the needs of
people like yourself when you are out there on the street.

You have been helpful to the committee, but, more importantly,
you have been helpful to the young people of this country, and I
appreciate that very much. We may be calling upon you again in
the future, Mike.

Mr. Sturcis. OK.

Mr. KiLpee. QK.

I think I'll have Dr. Shorten remain at the table. He'll be part of
the next panel.

Mike, you can stay up there or whatever you want. And we'll
R’fiilltlg the other panelists up, then, too. Whatever you want to do,

e.

Mr. Srurais. Well, let me step outside here.

Mr. KiLpEE. Joining Dr. Shorten, now, at the table will be Mr.
Dick Moran, executive director of the Miami Bridge, Miami, FL;
Ms. Twila Young, community education coordinator of the Iowa
Runaway, Homeless, and Missing Youth Services Network, Inc.,
from Ames, IA.

OK. Dr. Shorten, do you want to start?

Mr. SHORTEN. Yes, sir. Thank you very much.

I’'m coming here today to talk from two perspectives. First of all,
as the director of Family Connection. And we are the oldest emer-
Eency shelter in Houston. We just completed—well, we just cele-

rated our 15th anniversary on June 21 of this year. And the
second perspective is as a runaway myself.
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Unfortunately, when I ran away from home, we did not have
emsergency shelters. As a matter of fact, I had not heard of that
concept at that time. And, so, I've more or less dedicated myself to
working in this type of business because I know of the experiences
that I had as a child, and now I see the experiences of people like
Mike and the other individuals who come through our shelter.

So, I'm very pleased to be here, very thankful to have this oppor-
tunity to provide testimony to you.

Family Connection is a therapeutic emergency shelter. That
within itself is a new concept in this business. Fifteen years ago,
the majority of kids who came to our shelter came in search of a
new adventure. Today, overwhelmingly, 95 percent of the kids in
our shelter are kids who have been abused, either physically, or
sexually, or emotionally. And the tragedy of that is that these indi-
viduals have been abused by the adults that they love the most,
their parents, their babysitters, their teachers, and other relatives.

And I'm thinking of that. And this, again, is a slight deviation
from my testimony, but you will receive a copy of my statement,
more or less in line with what I'm saying now. The tragedy, again,
is the fact that, when you take a child like Mike, and you ask him
why did he reject authority—well, if you were abused or if you
were abandoned, if you were neglected by people who loved you the
E?st,?how eagsy is it for you to respect people that you do not

ow?

So, we in the shelter business have a definite problem of trying
to go inside of the mind set of young people who have been hurt
ﬂd who are suffering, and they were hurt by the people that they

ow.

Last year, we provided services to 800 youth in our shelter, 300
bed spaces—I mean 300 kids were served in our beds. Additionally,
we served 1,500 kids through our community outreach program.

When we look at our kids, 55 percent of them are female, 45 per-
cent of them are male. Fifty percent are white, 24 percent are
black, 24 percent are Hispanic, and 1 percent we say others.

Houston is experiencing a rapid demographic change. And, so,
we are receiving large numbers of people from Central America,
Mexico, and areas like that.

In terms of our services, I did say that we were therapeutic in
the sense that each child who comes to the Family Connection is
assigned to a primary counselor. And it becomes the responsibility
of that counselor to develop an individual treatment plan of service
for that child.

Now, if you take a child like Mike, who came to us because of
the fact that he wanted to work, what happened is that in the shel-
ter that Mike was in prior to coming to Family Connection they
did not allow their youth to leave the grounds to go out and work.
And we do have a very extensive employment program in our shel-
ter. So, therefore, we were very glad to accept him for that very
reason.

So, we provide individual therapy, group therapy, and family
therapy. Because, as our name says, Family Connection, we do
want to reunite the kids with their families if at all possible.

One of the things that I'm most proud of in terms of Family Con-
nection is the training that we do that we call survival skill train-
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ing. We teach individuals how to purchase food, how to prepare
meals, how to budget their moneys, how to write their resumes,
how to apply for a job, how to secure a job, how to maintain a job
once they get it.

We teach them how to maintain good personal hygiene and how
to keep their living areas clean.

When I talk about the needs of Family Connection, I have to
echo the things that June Bucy said. We have a change in clien-
tele. We have kids with multiple problems. So, therefore, number
one, we have to, number one, hire better quality staff.

At the last count, I think I was the lowest paid shelter director
in the State of Texas. So, you don’t go into this business with the
expectation of making money. And it’s hard for me to say to staff,
come and join me in this mission, but I promise you you’ll never
%ffl rich, and I promise you you probably won’t be able to pay your

8.

So, we need to hire more quality staff, realizing that we don’t
have money to pay them. We need to provide extensive training
just to keep up with the change in the client personnel.

And, then, too, I was glad to hear June talk about the issue of
research. Our population is changing. Again, we moved from 100
percent pure runaways to the fact, now, over 80 percent of our kids
are system kids, which means they are in the custody of the Harris
County Children Protective Services or the Texas Youth Council.
Now, the Texas Youth Council is our juvenile correction authority.

So, the State is the parent of the majority of kids who come
through our center.

So, my recommendations would follow these needs. One is that
we would like, you know, for the Federal Government to give us
more money.

And it was interesting, when we talk about the pie in June
Bucy’s testimony. Last year, I met an individual who served on the
review panel for our grant. And he said, that was the best grant
that I've ever read in my life, and there’s no doubt that you're
doing quality work. But there’s a new program that’s opening up in
the Valley. And, so, we had to take $85,500 out of your budget—
you know, out of what we would give you—so that we could fund
that program.

Well, I'm glad that there’s a program in the Valley. And I know
there are kids in the Valley who need services. But, by the same
token, to take $53,500 out of my budget to fund another program
does me very little good. As a matter of fact, it hurts my program.

So, thank you very much.

Mr. KiLpek. Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ted Shorten follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THEODORE SHORTEN, PH.D., ExEcuTIVE DIRECTOR, THE
FamiLy ConNecTION, HousToN, TX

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Dr. Theodre B. Shorten,
Director of The Family Connection in Houston, Texas. The Family Connection is
Texas's oldest emergency shelter for runaway, homeless, and other troubled chil-
dren and youth.

Mr. Chairman, I am honored an” pleased to testify today at this oversight hearing
on the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act (REYA). Let me assure you, Mr. Chair-
man, that the Texas youth services community is most grateful for your leadership
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and the Subcommittee’s work on behalf of the children, youth and families our pro-
grams serve,

The Family Connection is a therapeutic emergency youth shelter and runaway
outreach prevention program. We provide at least one night of shelter to more than
300hyouth annually and our outreach staff serves 1,500 youth in the community
each year.

Our agency is responding to a dramatic shift in the nature of our clientele, and in
talking with other youth shelter directors around shift the country, my strong sense
is that they are seeing the same. Specifically, 15 years ago all of our clients were
youth who had run to the streets in search of a new adventure. Today, approximate-
ly 80% of the youth we see are “systems kids” and/or those youth fleeing their
homes because of abuse and neglect. Systems kids, Mr. Chairman, are those young
people who have been involved with the Harris County Protective Services Agency,
Texas Youth Council (our state juvenile corrections office), or other public child care
service agencies.

Many of these youths have ne homes and their legal custody is with the state.
Most of them have “multi-layer” problems, e.g. sexual victimization, physical abuse,
abandonment by their natural families, drugs and alcohol abuse, school failure, and
others. They are running and on the street because they are seeking a higher qual-
ity of life. 95% of The Family Connection’s clients have histories of abuse—sexual
physical, or emotional. These youth were abused by those adults they loved an
trusted the most—their parents, babysitters, teachers, and other relatives. Many of
these youth once they got on the streets, become victims of pedophiles or involved in
juvenile prostitution.

It is important that the Subcommittee know that these youth come from families
representing every income level, ethnic group, and type of community. The racial
breakdown for The Family Connection’s clients last year was 50% White, 25%
Black, 249 Hispanic, 1% Others. 55% of our youth were female. 45% male.

The Family Connection is proud of the iniividua.l treatment and services which
we provide to each youth. We offer individual, group and family counseling, and
therapy. These services are the essential first steps in helping the youth redirect
their lives and to start the family reunification process. Many of these youth, espe-
cially the systems kids, have no homes to return to or the breakdown in their fami-
lies has been so complete that reunification is highly unlikely. For these youth, we
provide survival skill training so that they can develop and maintain an independ-
ent living situation. These survival skill services include food shopping and raeal
Preparation, money management, finding and keeping a job, personal hygiene, and
other personal living skills. In providing all of our services, we make extensive use
of volunteers (more than 300 last year) and work closely with police, juvenile court,
and other private agencies.

It is in_the context of the troubled families that we work with and the com&r)ehen-
sive services that we provide that I want to discuss the needs of The family Connec-
tion. Again Mr. Chairman, my discussions with my colleagues across the country
lead me to believe that their programmatic and funding needs are the same as The
Family Connection’s. Qur needs also are consistent with those of other shelters as
validated in the recent survey conducted by the National Network of Runaway and
Youth Services. In order to maintain and improve our services to Houston’s trou-
bled youth, we need:

More bed space: The Family Connection’s crisis intervention services need more
beds so that the youth who are contacted by our outreach team can have an alterna-
tive to the streets. With additional beds, we could save some of the 1500 other young
pecple that our oytreach team works with.

More quality staff and staff training: The multi-layer problems of these young
people and their families require skilled and experienced staff on a 24 hour basis.
The kind of counseling and follow-up services these youth and families need re-
gulr&_ a great deal of energy and patience. Regrettably, these staff are severely un-

erpaid (degreed counselors earn 12,000-$14,000 per year) and often leave r a
few years. These staff are our country’s best defense in keeping troubled youth
away from future crime, institutionalization, and welfare dependency. My staff has
earned a share of the savings which they give the tax ayers.

Specialized training for staff and volunteers is anot%er critical need. The complex
problems and causes of drug abuse, incest, family dysfunction, and the other multi-
layer problems I have discussed entail appropriate and refined therapeutic re-
sponses. Staff and volunteers need ongoing training on these and other problem
areas if they are to provide effective services.

research component: My emphasis here is on applied research and data sys-
tems. The Family Connection needs the resources to maintain a research and eval-
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uation component in order to analyze the problems of our youth and families. Such
information will enable us to design more preventive and cost-effective services.
This information also would be valuable to other shelters across the nation in help-
ing them analyze trends and develop responsive service plans.

RECOMMENDATIONS

My recommendations to the Subcommittee are derived directly from the service
needs I have just described. Obviously, meeting these needs requires sufficient funds
from the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act appropriation and from other state,
local and other private sources. My strong recommendation to Congress and the ad-
ministration is that funding for the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act be increased
at least by 15% over the FY'85 amount of $23.25 million. Furthermore, existing, fed-
erally funded shelter programs with a successful track record should not have their
funding levels cut in order to start up new programs. While I am pleased that the
Department of Health and Human Services sees the expansion of services to run-
away and homeless youth as a major priority, new funds must be made available for
such expansion. To take money from one community to serve another community
only means that less youth will be served in the first program.

My final recommendation is two-fold and also involves the wise allocation of
scarce public resources. RHYA funds should be increased to support staff and vol-
unteer training and to support independent living programs. Independent living
programs are the only viable option for those older adolescents who have little
chance of being placed in foster care or some kind of alternative family situation.
Independent living programs promote self-sufficiency of the youth through a pack-
age of pre-employment training, counseling, and other supportive services. Unless
we provide such long-term (12-18 months) services to those youth, America can be
assured that our welfare rolls, crime rates, and adult homeless population will con-
tinue to expand and require even greater fiscal demands.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman for this opportunity to testify. The Family Con-
nection will be pleased to continue working with you and the members of the Sub-
committee in meeting the needs of our nation’s troubled youth and families.

STATEMENT OF TWILA YOUNG, FAMILY YOUTH COORDINATOR,
IOWA RUNAWAY, HOMELESS, AND MISSING YOUTH SERVICES
NETWORK, INC.; AND DICK MORAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
MIAMI BRIDGE, MIAMI, FL

Ms. Youna. I guess I'm next.
Mr. KiLpee. Ms. Young.
Ms. Young. My name is Twila Young. I am with the Iowa Run-
away, Homeless, and Missing Youth network. That network is
made up of three discrete youth servicing agencies in central and
southcentral Iowa. I am an employee of one of those agencies,
Youth and Shelter Services. The other two agencies in that net- |
work are South Central Youth and Family Services and the Youth \
Emergency Services and Shelter. ‘
By forming this network, we have within the beunds of the area |
that we serve—it’s a relatively large portion of the State. It's one- |
fifth of the State. It comprises 18 counties. And we have metropoli- ‘
|
\
l
|

tan Des Moines, which is Polk County, sitting in the middle of that.
And it's surrounded by a tremendously rural part of the State,
very sparsely part of the State populated area.

Because of that, we have a variety of experiences. You have sev-
eral people talking to you today about what goes on in urban areas.

So, even though Des Moines is included in our network, I would |
like to concentrate my remarks on what happens in the very rural |
areas. |
First of all, we've been talking this morning about numbers and |
how difficult it is to get a handle on numbers. And, so, I'm going to |
say, once again, [ don’t know how you get a handle on this particu-
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lar number. But I think that it’s very important to remember that, .
first of all, a significant portion of the young people who turn up in
our cities as runaways have come from rural areas. These are kids
who have gone to cities, in most cases, as a last resort.

When a young person in a rural area, a very small town, or a
farm, or a sparsely populated area decides that the home environ-
ment that they are living in is so disruptive and dangerous or emo-
tionally difficult for them to deal with, running away to a city is
not the first choice that they make. They run away to a house
down the street. They run away to a grandparent’s house. They
run away to a car. They run away to the K.C. Store, a convenience
store.

Many of these kids continue to go to school. The counselors see
them.d ey stay in that community. They, in June’s words, hang
around.

What they want to do is go home. They don’t want to g0 some-
where else. They’re looking for a way to resolve those family issues
in their home. And that’s not happening. And when that situation
becomes insupportable to them, then, generally as a last resort,
they will leave that home community.

d once, as you know, they hit the Interstate Highway System,
they get to the cities very, very quickly.

What we try to do in the network, the rural network, is to pro-
vide services, prevention services, early intervention services, coun-
seling, crisis intervention, family resolution gervices, within that
home community, that keeps that young person from having to
leave that community to get the kind of services, and safety, and
ghelter that they need.

We do this with an outreach system, a community volunteer net-
work system, emergency foster home gystems, all of these. These
systems can and do work very well-in sparsely populated areas.
They can be very cost effective. But they do require a certain
amount of money, a certain amount of professional attention in
terms of crisis intervention. And certainly they require a signifi-
cant kind of backup with the shelters and the long-term family
counseling that some of these people are going to need,

That’s kind of how we work.

One of the things that—there are a couple of points that I'd like
to make about needs in terms of dealing with runaways, particular-
ly in our rural areas, but somewhat in general.

First of all, the special problems that we face in rural areas have
a lot to do with, as I said, the sparse population. It is very, very
difficult in a county where the total population of the county may
be only 5,000 or 10,000 people. It is very, very difficult to provide
24-hour access. We do that with some creative ways. We use
beepers and we use all kinds, collect phone call numbers, and all
kinds of ways to provide 24-hour access. But that is a very difficult
thing to do.

The other problem is transportation. Again, in these sparsely
populated areas, as you know, very often a single sheriff’s deputy
may be the only emergency services available to the entire coulégy
in the middle of the night on a Wednesday night. That sheriff’s
deputy cannot leave that county to take that young person to a
shelter in another county. And, so, some sort of transportation,
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either to emergency foster homes or to shelter or to something to
help that young person immediately, at the moment of crisis, is
very critical and very, very difficult to provide under the system
that we have.

So, that kind of logistical recognition of the differences between
rural and urban is very, very important.

I also think that it's very, very critical to provide consistently
throughout our country, to our rural and our urban areas, the
baseline kinds of prevention, early intervention, and crisis inter-
vention services. Not every community needs a shelter. Not every
community needs a fully licensed family counseling center. That’s
not what we need.

Every family, every community needs some kind of access,
though, to preventicn and early intervention so that the number
and complexity of our other services can be reduced or can be pro-
vided in those areas and on a basis in which they are needed.

One other point I'd like to make, and that’s about the chronic
and habitual runaways. These are kids with serious problems. They
are kids with multiple problems. They are kids who run away. In
our experience, these are kids who are demonstrating that they are
running away from shelters, from services. We see them. We know
who they are. They are the same kids who are running over and
over and over again. And we need to do something about that. And
we don’t have the means or the body of knowledge or the, frankly,
funding level to address the special needs of these kids.

And, at present, what’s happening is, when the public thinks of
runaways, it is these people that they are thinking of. And these
are a group. This is a group of kids that very badly need services.
And we need to learn about them, and we need to learn how to
serve them better. But we don’t need to assume that all runaways
are like that, that those are the kinds of services, that’s what we
need to be doing with all runaways.

We have a huge number, a huge percentage. Ninety percent of
runaways are simply kids who want to go home, but they cannot
because there is abuse, there is alcoholism, there is tremendous
family stress, something going on with that family that precludes
that kid successfully returning.

And we need to be addressing that family system and helping
that kid get back in touch with his or her family, and, at the same
time, doing some very specific and in-depth kinds of examination
and developmental case management for kids who have serious
emotional and mental health problems.

Thank you.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you, Ms. Young.

[Prepared statement of Twila M. Xgoung follows:]

PrEPARED STATEMENT OF TwiLA M. YouNag, YouTH AND SHELTER SERVICES, INC,,
AwMEs, Iowa

Thank you for this opportunity to share with you some of the problems facing
young people and families in the rural areas of our country. I would like also to
discuss some of the ways we in central Iowa are trying to address those problems,
and some of the unmet needs that exist in our rural communities.

Youth and Shelter Services (YSS) had its genesis nearlé'oﬁfbeen years ago as a vol-

unteer effort on the part of ordinary citizens in Story County, Iowa, who believed
that troubled, homeless young people deserved safety and shelter. During the inter-
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vening years, YSS has grown to become a professional, multi-faceted organization
whiv~ serves six central Iowa counties with a variety of substance abuse and family
crisis prevention, intervention and treatment services. But the underpinnings of the
agency continue to be its connection with the community, the commitment of its
volunteers and Board and a belief that at times of family crisis, the family itself and
the community which surrounds that family offer tf‘;e best sources of healing,
strength and ultimate resolution of the crisis.

Two years ago, recognizing the need to focus services on rural young people who
are contemplating running away from home and those who have already run, YSS
established, with South Central Youth and Family Services, the Iowa Runaway,
Homeless and Missing Youth Network. With funding from the Runaway Youth Act,
the network developed a system across its 17-county coverage area to identify,
within their home communities, runaway youth and their families and to provic{e
gservices within the very rural portions of that area. Last year, Youth Emergency
Services and Shelter, which serves Polk County (metropolitan Des Moines) joined
the network.

At present, the network covers roughly one-fifth of the State, and represents the
Des Moines metropolitan area and 18 surrounding counties including the conver-
gence of Interstate Highways 35 and 80. The population of this 10,000 square miles
1s 665,000 and nearly one-half of these people live in one of those counties (Polk-
population 305,000).

This is rural farm land, characterized by family farms, small towns of 500 to
10,000 in population, consolidated school systems, police protection provided in
many cages only by county sheriff’s departments, little or no community resources
for families in crisis.

In many of those communities, the juvenile court system and the state social serv-
ice agency (the Iowa Department of Human Services) offer the only avenue of help
for troubled families. These systems are over-worked and under-staffed and are able
to address only those cases which grossly threaten the physical safety of a child,
which involve the violation of laws and which disrupt the community. Assistance
from these systems is possible only after official action is taken to bring that child
and/or that family under the jurisdiction of the juvenile court. Very few states, and
Iowa is not one of them, can offer assistance to families in need without first involv-
ing them in the formal juvenile justice or child protection system.

We have built in a catch-22: In order for our official “system” to help a family in
crisis, that crigis has to have grown to unmanageable proportions ane entails court
involvement. The resolution at that point becomes prohibitively time-consuming and
i:)og(tlly. For many youth and families, by that time, the schism iYnas grown too wide to

ridge.

When we speak of runaways in the rural areas of Iowa, who are we talking
about? First, it is important to remember that they are our children. They came
from the families of our friends, our neighbors, our relatives. They come from our
own families. Running away from home is a symptom, and it can be a symptom of
many kinds of family dysfunciton. A runaway may be reacting to physical, emotion-
al or gexual abuse.

A youth may be running from the trauma of a family farm or business lost to the
crumbling rural economy or trying to escape the chaos of an alcoholic family. A
runway may have reached the end of his or her own rope in a personality or value
clash many months or years in the making. The %xi:)blems of runaway s are the same
problems that other troubled teenagers have. e difference is that this young
person chooses running as the way to.deal with those problems. One thing that run-
aways generally do have in comiron is their perception of their alternatives. For the
most part, they see none. A runaway is a young person who sees no choices for solv-
ing problems, except running away from them.

n rural areas, running o(%en follows a pattern during which clues are given and
intervention points exist. Typically, a young person will leave home three to five
times before leaving the community. These first running episodes are rarely recog-
nized as such, and generally take the person to a relative or friend’s house. While
these events generally do not jeopardize the youth, it is equally unusual for any ma-
terial change to occur in the family situation as a result of this action. Consequent-
ly, when that child's community resources are exhausted, that child is likely to
leave the community. It is ﬁenerally at this point that the child is recognized as a
runaway, but at this point the community loses the opportunity to affect that child’s
life. What remains is a family in crisis and a child on the road.

Once the young person has left his or her home community, the movement away
from the small town and toward a city is quite rapid. While our rural communities
are in many ways sheltered, and transportation across counties is often undepend-
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able, life on the Interstate is a fast-moving affair. Rural runaways quickly reach Des
Moines, Kansas City, Omaha, Minneapolis and Chicago. It is not the role of my tes-
timony, nor within the scope of my personal experience to discuss what happens to
vulnerable young people from rural areas who find themselves alone and friendless
in our cities. It is my firm belief, however, that we have it in our power to signifi-
cantly reduce the number of young people leaving their home communities and run-
ning to cities.

The Iowa Runaway, Homeless and Missing Youth Network has developed a proc-
ess to identify runaways at various intervention points in the family’s experience
leading to and immediately following a running incident. This process is predicated
on several basic tenets: First, the community needs to know why young people run
away from home. They need to know that virtually all adolescents are at risk for
running incidents, and that we can recognize and identify the clues that tell us a
child is in fact preparing to run away not only from home, but from the community.
Second, a community network of concerned volunteers can be assembled and
trained to provide prevention, intervention and emergency services to families in
communities where professional services are limited or non-existent. Third, while
rural law enfurcement agencies, in our experience, are eager to help troubled youth,
young people on the run are not trusting of sheriff's deputies and policemen; conse-
quently, only a portion (probably about one-third) of runaways come to the attention
of police oficials. Fourth, families in crisis are family who are most ready to change,
grow and accept help in resolving problems. Finally, time and distance are the criti-
cal elements: the longer a young person is away and the farther they run from
home, the harder it is to bring that family back together.

These basic tenets provide us with an operational model which calls for heavy em-
phasgis on community education, early identification, volunteer network building
and round-the-clock availability of professional crisis intervention. To accomplish
this requires a committed outreach werker who is willing to carry a beeper around
the clock for weeks at a time. It requires publicity and materials to identify and
train a network of community volunteers. It requires unending recruitment to build
a system of emergency foster care homes. It requires coordination with distant agen-
cies to ensure a solid backup of shelter care and family counseling. In the 1984-85
fiscal year, using this model, the network served 357 runaways. Most of these young
people spent only a few nights in a shelter or emergency foster home, and the serv-
ices provided by the network enabled many of them to stay within their own com-
munity throughout the crisis intervention and family resolution process.

However, there are many Jowa counties without formal services to runaways and
their families. Often, the simple logistics of providing service to rural runaways
present some of the stickiest problems. In a county where the largest town has 5,000
people and the only phone answered in the middle of the night is at the sheriff’s
office, who does a young person on the run call? Suppose that young person does
turn up in the hands of the deputy. There are many counties in Iowa where the
middle of the night, in the middle of the week finds a single sheriff's deputy provid-
ing the entire complement of emergency services available to that county. A youn,
person running away from abuse and in need of transportation to a shelter severa
counties away will have to wait. Just ag the sheriff's deputy is often the only person
available to that runaway, the deputy’s options, as well, are limited. Returning a
runaway to the same home environment they left, or leaving them on the street
m%y be the only alternatives.

o provide the kinds of close-to-home services that these young people need and
deserve in sé:arsely-populated areas is extremely difficult. These are small communi-
ties whose budgets are traumatized by the sinking farm economy, and threatened
with the demise of revenue sharing. T‘iaey simply ¢gio not have the money for these
kinds of services.

Let me state the obvious as my first suggestion for strengthening the Runaway,
Homeless and Missing Youth Act: More money. At present, the number of dollars
allocated to any one state fall woefully short of the funds nececsary to provide even
minimal service to runaway youth and their families. Second, I am a firm believer
in the value of the competitive bidding process as a health method for encouraging
creative, cost-effective programs. However, within that process, a more equitable dis-
tribution of services needs to be developed. Under the present system, the money
literally goes to whatever part of the state happens to have an agency capable of
responding to a complicated and demanding request for proposals. Unfortunately,
runaways do not conveninently arrange themselves within the catchment areas of
efficient and effective youth serving agencies. At minimum, prevention, early inter-
vention and crisis intervention services should be provided for in all geographical
areas. Third, rural areas need to be recognized as the source of many runaways who
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surface in our cities. Because of this, emphasis should be placed on funding rural
prevention and early interventio:: projects. :

At the sgame time, the special dii¥icult.es faced in providing transportation and 24-
hour availability should be factored into the fund distribution formula. Finally, we
need a renewed understanding and commitment on the part of the federal govern-
ment that young people who are reporting abuse, alcoholism, emotionel pain and
family dysfunction by their running behavior need to be listened to. We need to re-
spond to that family at their time of crisis, at the time when that family is most
able to change and grow. We need to help that family become the functioning, nur-
turing environment that child needs. Responsive, non-punitive action, early in that
young person’s running process can help keep that young person in his or her com-
munity, and away from the streets and jails that pave the road to a shattered life.

Mr. KiLpEe. Mr. Moran.

Mr. MorAN. Thank you. My name is Dick Moran, and I'm the
executive director of Miami Bridge, which is a runaway shelter op-
erated by Catholic Community Services in the Archdiocese of
Miami.

We are the largest center in the State of Florida. We have been
in existence since 1975. And we serve a little over 600 children in
residence a year.

There are some unique things about our program that I would
like to talk about for a minute. I have some testimony to submit,
too, for the record.

Mr. KiLper. It will be put in the record.

Mr. MoraN. It’s much longer than we have here.

But some interesting things are that the the average age of the
children we see, like most centers, is 15 years, 4 months. We are
not talking about the older juvenile. We are talking about younger
children. The average age being 15 years and 4 months.

The average stay in our runaway shelter is 12.7 days. We are not
a therapy program. We are, like most runaway shelters, we are to
runaway children in the street and to homeless children what the
emergency room is to a hospital. We have a variety of problems in
a very short period of time and come up with some kind of a plan.

That requires, with the kinds of children that you’ve just heard
tﬁfyf we're seeing, the more and more multiproblem child, better
staff.

We have a staff of three master’s level counselors. Us ~tunste-
ly, we are unable to keen them. They get a lot of experience, and
they go out and make :. ot more money some place else. They have
wonderful contacts every place in town.

That is true of most centers around the country. We get people
who have a lot of feeling and a lot of spirit, but after awhile you
can’t live on that, especially as they get older and get married and
have children.

What we see in our center——

Mr. Kwpee. Dick, if you’ll be patient with us, we’ll go over and
vote right away. We’ll be back in about 7 minutes. OK?

Mr. MoraN. Be my guest.

Mr. KiLpee. Take a break and we’ll be right back. Thank you.

Mr. MoranN. That’s awfully speedy.

Mr. KiLpee. We exaggerate sometimes around here.

[Recess.]

Mr.d KiLpee. Mr. Moran, you can pick up where you were inter-
rupted.

Mr. MoraAN. Certainly.
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At any rate, what happeus is that most of the children that we
do see, 80 percent of our children end up in a positive placement;
40 percent of the children we see go back to families.

Now, not all the children we see have families. And that’s why
we're talking akout homeless and street kids who don’t have a
family to reunite to.

For the children who come into a runaway center who have fam-
ilies, about 72 percent that come into our program go back with
families. What’s irnportant is that it’s not just the runaway that we
work with, it is a family, and that most children run away because
they can’t deal with what’s happening in the family. That is, it is
not an alternative of there is not the resources there to resolve the
problem as they see it.

Only 119 out of 589 children ran away from our program, split,
left prematurely against the advice of the program. That's 20 per-
cent. I venture to say that if Joe Theismann today, this year, com-
pletes 80 percent of his passes, you'll be in the Super Bowl in
Washington. That is not a bad percentage for a program.

Statistically, in 12 programs in the State of Florida, we have a
15-percent runaway rate from the programs. We have an 85-per-
cent average that get reunited with family or to positive place-
ment. That means that runaway centers in Florida and runaway
centers around the Nation are working.

There’s some problems though. You've addressed some of them
and other people have already talked to them. Runaway centers do
not operate in vacuums. There is a very strong linkage with mang
runaway centers and in Florida, especially in Dade COu1‘1)5y, wit,
the law enforcement and the Juvenile Justice Programs. We don’t
operate independently of them, and they don’t operate independ-
ently of us

Last yeur, in our center, 152 children were brought by police.
Three hundred and something were referred by socia. service agen-
cies. Sixty-five children walked in the door.

The kinds of referrals are not just children themselves. They are
not just families themselves. The system is involved in it.

The law enforcement relationships between our program I think
are exemplary. And those are something I would like to spend a
minute *alking about.

We work with the major police departments in our community.
We have a problem in Dade County. We have 26 municipal police
departments and one public safety department. But we work with
the major ones.

A runaway center—like we are involved in the training police
department personnel in the academy. We are doing a video pres-
entation to be used by police in working with runaways and with
juveniles. And this has increased the number of referrals that
police are able to work with on the streets in our community. And
this is important. And I think that one of the thin%g;hat ought to
be in our mandates for funding is to develop those kind of linkages
with law enforcement and juvenile justice systems.

We have another unique thing that I think we ought to take a
look at in centers. We have a full educational component. Our pro-
gram has an alternative school. We have two full-time teachers.
We have a special education teacher that is provided 2 days a
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week. This is provided by the Board of Public Instruction. There is
a State law that says that children under 16 years old have to be in
school. This was not able to happen for most children until we got
an alternative education system.

One thing that’s constant in all of their children’s lives that we
see is school. Now, they may not have been responsive to this
school that they were going to, but it is a constant in their lives
and it will be till 16. And, as Mike realizes, as you get older, it be-
comes even more essential to get a job and to survive and so forth.

That is something that perhaps we ought to pay a little bit more
attention to, and that is the educational needs of our children.

We have gotten support not only through the public school
system, but the Episcopal diocese of Miami gave us money for com-
puters. And we have a computer lab of six computers to do assess-
ment and to do instructions.

We need to have some special resources for the very special chil-
dren we're seeing. If you do your fractions well enough and quick
enough with the computer, we’ll give you a minute of Star Wars as
an immediate reward.

The computer doesn’t shuffle, in turn, if you don’t understand
the instructions. It doesn’t demean you. It doesn’t get upset at you.

We have the assistance of two full-time teachers. But we have
tl_1:l assistance of this kind of technology because our kids are spe-
cial.

Our school program™ has three very simple concepts. You will
learn one thing new avery day. You will succeed in one thing every
day. And you will learn how to behave a little better. And our
object is to try and reunite you, to reenter you into the school
system, when we get you back into whatever the appropriate place-
ment is, whether it's family, or foster home, or whatever is the
positive placement.

And I think that’s an important thing that we ought to take a
look at and begin to see what kinds of things can happen in pro-
grams,

I think we're also pretty proud of our counseling program. We
have three master’s level counselors. We have a working agice-
ment with the local hotline to do some of the referrals, and do
some early intervention, and to do some of the followup long-term
family counseling.

We have linkages with the juvenile justize system when we—we
are not allowed to place children in a foster home, but we can uti-
lize the State system to do this. What'’s happening, unfortunately,
is we don’t have the placement options for these multiproblem chil-
dren that we see that we used to have. They are not available in
the system. Foster homes are diminishing. We need to come up
with some other alternatives. The backbone of foster homes in the
United States was primarily women. As they move into the work
force, there are not the availability of women at home to be foster
parents, so we need to look at some other alternatives.

In our community, unfortunately, too many foster homes are
foster homes for economic reasons and not for the reasons that
they care and love kids. So, we need to look at some other alterna-
tives there.
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There is one alternative that I think we need to look at in future
funding, and that is the independent living process, to take chil-
dren who are 16, 17 years old and prepare them for independent
living. That they are going to have to take care of themselves be-
cause the system is not able to do it, and has not been able to do it,
and, ur.lortunately, probably will not be able to do it. We need to
begin to get programs that will cover those kinds of things.

You can’t do it by taking a State allocation that says this State
receives x amount of money, but we recognize the need for more
programs, so we're going to chip away at everybody and give some-
body else some money.

I have been on the executive committee and the board of the
Southeast Network and of the Florida Network since their incep-
tions. And the Bridge is a charter member of the National Net-
work. We started in 1974. Our program started in 1975.

What's happened this past year. In Tennessee, they funded a pro-
gram for $20,000. What can be done for $20,000? But that $20,000
came at the expense of $1,000 to Memphis, $8,000 to Nashville,
$8,000 to Chattanooga, and $3,000 to Knoxville—proven progrems
who get cut down.

In Florida, they funded a new program in Tampa. They took
money away from Fort Myers, they took money away from Fort
Lauderdale. It was a bad year for the Forst. They took money away
from both of those programs.

In Alabama they funded. They went from three programs to
four. But they chipped away at the three programs in Alabama.

In would be like—MTr. Chairman, it would be like saying we need
another Representative from your district, but there’s only this
amount of money, so you reduce your budget so that the other guy
can have a job in Washington. It doesn’t work that way. It doesn’t
work that way in Congress. It doesn’t work that way for runaway
centers.

There’s some things that we ought to look at, also, I think, when
we take a look a funding. That there has to be—has to be, perhaps,
some formula to involve States that haven’t got involved.

When we went to the allocation of giving money to States by
virtue of their youth population, Florida tcok a gizable cut. We
went from $600,000 and change to $300,000 and change. The other
seven States in our region all got more money. So, they have less
incentive to get involved in the runaway issues in their State be-
cause they picked up more Federal funds. That caused Florida to
replace the lost Federal money. As a result, Florida, as June Bucy
- said, is one of the States that has in a line-item budget in HRS
some funding formulas for runaway centers. It mandated that we
passed a State law for runaway and children’s act, that we do a
study in each region in the State, and that the State is trying to
fund a formula that they had setup to provide runaway centers.

Perhaps, as we fund Runaway Programs in any State, we ought
to involve those States in coming up with hard cash matches to be
involved. We do it for other things. They don’t get money for juve-
nile justice unless they have gone to deinstitutionalization. If they
don’t participate, they don’t get. The same for AFDC. If they don’t
participate as a State, they don’t get the Federal moneys
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I think that is a way to perhaps broaden the funding base for
rulnaii{vay centers. And f,think it is certain, perhaps, we could take
a look at.

What we also need to take a look at is gathering these statistics
that we keep talking about, the hard numbers. And there have
been some funny things hapfpen since 1979, 1980.

In the original reporting form of the Federal Government, when
you get your runaway youth money, it was called an ISS form. I
don’t know what ISS stands for. But it was the mandatory report-
ing system. It was tbe predecessor of the present I Care form. You
had to fill it out in order to get your money.

You heard Dndie Livingston say that it is now voluntary. Two
things happen with that. As it becomes voluntary, some people
then don’t do it. When you don’t do it, you don’t have statistics. If
you don’t have statistics, you don’t have a problem. So, therefore,
you don’t need to fund. :

And you’ll take a look at a few years ago. We were talking about
6 million for runaways. Be cutting down from 21 because the statis-
tics weren’t there.

There’s another very special item that has come to haunt us, es-
pecially in day-cares, over the last couple of years, and that is the
amount of family sexual abuse, or sexual abuse nonfamily, the
amount of gsexual abuse of children in this country.

The original ISS form had a line for threatened or for sexual
abuse. We began to get such numbers out of those in the late sev-
enties and the early eighties that no one wanted to deal with that
subject. So, when we revised the I Care form, we dropped it. For
you to now report sexual abuse, you must check other and write it
In. We are burying our heads in our sand—in the sand. And I'm
not sure whether it's OMB or GOA or whatever it is that has the
overseeing of forms. But that happened because no one wanted to
deal with it.

We did a %'roup last week. We have 12 girls in the center. We
have five girls who were victims of family sexual abuse. The group
was on sexuality. And when we got done we had the sixth one, who
ﬁnab}lly, with the support of the other children, talked about her
problem.

. It is of immense proportion. The kids that we see have a very
high profile of family dysfunction, of famil abuse, or sexual abuse,
of neglect. These are the profiles of the ijds we see. That’s why
they have to run. Running is nothing. Running is a cry for help.

We also don’t need to go to secure detention. And Florida wres-
tled with this problem in the last year with a lot of testimony
before the Florida Legislature that the Florida Sheriff's Association
came out and said that the only reason that some of them were
asking for it—because they didn’t have any other alternative. If
they had an alternative in their community, they wouldn’t be lock-
ing up kids.

Recently, the judge in West Palm Beach wrote a letter to Gover-
nor Graham urging secure detention. West Palm Beach has no run-
away center. He wrote that without ever visiting a runaway center.
Over the last couple of months, he has visited a center in Saint
IP;,elte,dhe has visited one in Daytona Beach, I believe, or Merritt
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Recently, the State legislature gave to West Palm Beach a
$130,000 to start a runaway center. All of a sudden the judge is not
interested in secure detention because he has a viable alternative.

And if we had the viable alternative, we would not have to go to
secure detention. And that isn’t—why should you be locked up for
running away from a house where your father is an alcoholic, or
your mother is an alcoholic, or you're being abused, or your father
is trying to get in bed with you. It doesn’t make sense to me.

And when we detain children, we will detain children with
people who do commit crimes. And I’m not so sure the kid who is
already a victim needs to be traumatized any longer by a lock-up. I
am against that, and I think that I can speak for the Florida Net-
work and the Southeast Network that those are concepts that we
should avoid.

When we talk about the chronic runaway, we talk about the
kind of kid we need to lock up because he’s always running away.
If you begin to take a look at who the chronic runaways are and
who the splits are from Runaway Programs, you will find out that
they are, by and large, system kids. They are kids who are alreadf'
in the juvenile justice system, who are already in the juvenile wel-
fare system, who is not responsive or able to meet their needs.

And when we begin to take a look at their personality profiles,
you’ll find that they have a high degree of emotional disturbance,
and they are really in need of mental health facilities, not deten-
tion facilities. ‘

We have enough laws. And if somebody commits a crime, we can
lock them up. We don’t have enough support for the kinds of chil-
dren we're seeing who are multi-problem, who have a severe emo-
tional disturbance.

In our community, to go to the best psychiatric facility in Dade
County, Grant Center, you'd better be prepared to pay $10,000 to
$15,000 a month. The gtate can’t provide that for their children,
and darn few parents can provide that for their own children also,
not unless you have one great income and one great health insur-
ance plan.

Those are the kinds of kids we're talking about when we say we
need secure detention.

The Florida Sheriffs’ Association in their testimony said what
they were concerned about and why they wanted to be able to hold
kids was when a parent comes from Michigan to Florida to pick up
their child, and their child leaves the nonsecure detention runaway
center or nonsecure detention place, the parent gets here and the
child is gone. And that’s why they wanted it. But they wanted it
because they had no runaway center in their community, they had
no other alternatives.

In our center, as I said, 20 percent is our split rate. In the State
of Florida, it’s only 15.

So, those are some things that I think perhaps we ought to spend
some time talking about and looking at solutions as begin to plan
next year, as we begin to take a look at what some of the unmet
needs are.

I have one more from my program, and I share it with Dr. Short-
en, and that is the staff training. We are unable. We can get good
people. We are unable to keep them. We are also unable to provide
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improved training, especially in the area of suicide, and of sexual
abuse, and those kinds of things, even though we have a communi-
ty that has four universities in it, because of the cost of sending
people to it and the cost of the program when you send people for a
week or 4 days.

So, there, perhaps we ought to be looking at improving some sal-
aries and also be putting in some kinds of money that will allow
for the increased training of our staffs, particularly vulnerable
child care staff, the people who are on the day-to-day child care job
in our facility. They get the lowest pay, they have the hardest job.
They have to be mother, father, doctor, chauffeur, and everything
else to 20 teenage children. And they get the lowest pay, and they
have the lowest skills.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Dick Moran follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT ON BEHALF OF MiaMt BRingE, CATHOLIC COMMUNITY SERVICES,
ARCHDIOCESE OF M1aMm1, Miami, FL, PRESENTED BY RicHARD MORAN, ExecuTive Di-
RECTOR, MiAMI BRIDGE

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Richard Moran, Executive
Director of the Miami Bridge, a crisis intervention and short term residential center
for runaway, homeless, and other dependent youth in Miami, Florida. I want to
thank you for the opportunity to testify at this oversight hearing on the Runaway
and Homeless Youth Act (RHYA). I especially want to commend you, Mr. Chair-
man, for your leadership and strong support of programs that serve runaway and
homeless youth and their families. I am confident that the testimony presented
today will convince you and the members of the Subcommittee that your legislative
commitment to these youth and their families through the RHYA has been, and
continues to be, a wise investment of public dollars.

In my testimony today, I first want to briefly describe Miami Bridge’s services.
Then I will highlight three of our service components which might serve as model
approaches and strategies for other RHYA programs. Finally, my testimony will
identify some of the critical needs of my agency, and offer some programmatic and
public policy recommendations that Congress and the Administration should consid-
er. There is no doubt that my agency’s needs are indicative of the needs of other
youth service programs across the country. Likewise, I know that my policy recom-
mendations are shared by the majority of my colleagues nationwide.

BACKGROUND ON BRIDGE

Located in metropolitan Miami, and licensed by the state of Florida as a residen-
tiall child care facility, the Miami Bridge has served local and out-of-state youth and
their families since 1975. The program is accredited by the Council on Accreditation
and is an active member of the National Network of Runaway and Youth Services,
the Southeastern Network of Youth and Juvenile Services and the Florida Network.

The Bridge provides the following services:

24-hour crigis counseling, information, and telephone referral.

Short term emergency residence for both boys and girls.

Short term individual, group and family counseling on a residential or non-resi-
dential basis.

Qutreach service for runaways.

Follow-up and referral for long term residence and treatment needs.

The Miami Bridge believes that goung people need to be involved in the process of
making the decisions that affect their lives. Youth need to be participants in genu-
ine dialogue with their peers and adults as they come to terms with their own cre-
ative powers of responsible decision making. The Bridge provides a safe ‘‘time-out
s;()la(ie’ for youth to freely choose the next step with the help and support of caring
adults.

It is important, Mr. Chairman, that the Subcommittee keep in mind that I am
referring to services for ‘‘street kids”, “‘systems kids” (from protective services, juve-
nile court, and police referrals), and other at-risk or high-risk youth. Many of these

- youth have experienced school failure, been victims of physicial or sexual abuse,
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and generally have a series of family and personal problems which are quite seri-
ous.

Our full time staff includes a project director, three professionally trained coun-
selors, nine child care workers, a volunteer coordinator, a cook, and a secretary.
Medical services are provided through our working relationships with the nearby
Jackson Memorial Hospital and other clinics. We actively and successfully recruit
volunteers to supervise recreational and field trip activities. Several students from
local colleges and university social service departments spend a semester interning
at the Bridge.

The Bridge has a shelter contract with the State of Florida's Department of
Health and Rehabilitative Services, and we also provide services to other youth-re-
lated agencies located in the South Florida area. During the past nine years, the
Bridge has sheltered more than 7,500 young people. In FY '84 we provided at least
one night of shelter to 598 youth.

Miami Bridge enjoys a close working relationship with the Juvenile Court, Florida
HRS, Dade County Children and Family Services, the Switchboard of Miami, and
many other local public and private agencies. In September 1982, the Dade County
Board of Public Instruction approved the Bridge as an alternative school site. We
are proud that the local school board provides two full time teachers to our pro-

gram.

As is the case with most other RHYA shelters across the country, the Bridge re-
ceives funds from a mix of other sources in addition to the RHYA. These include:
Catholic Communl_i{tg Services of the Archdiocese of Miami, United Way, the City of
Miami, Florida HRS, and other sources.

MODEL PROGRAM COMPONENTS

I want to discuss three of the Bridge’s most successful program components: alter-
native education, linkages with the law enforcement system, and 24 hour/day crisis
counseling services. I have selected these components not only because they are ex-
emplary in their own right, but also because critics of runaway ar.d homeless youth
programs often target these services. Specifically, the allegations cun as follows:

Assertion: “Most runaways are dropouts, truants, or have been suspended, and
have neither the interest nor the ability to complete their educations.”

Assertion: “Shelter programs and law enforcement agencies are almost always at
odd’s’ with each other and can’t work cooperatively in ‘handling’ these status offend-
ers.

Assertion: “Counseling is a ‘soft’ (nonrigorous) service which really is little more
than just listening to some youth or family ventilate their frustrations.”

Mr. Chairman, the most convincing evidence that I can offer in refuting these as-
gertions is the strong track record of Miami Bridge. I am especially pleased to de-
scribe our alternative education program because I &m familiar with your commit-
ment, both as a teacher and Congressman, to alternative and remedial education
services for troubled and disadvantaged youth.

ALTERNATIVE EDUCATION

The Bridge has been designated as an alternative school by the Dade County
Board of Public Instruction anu our agencies work cooperatively to make the pro-
gram a success. We provide a classroom and most of the supgort services, while the
school provides two full time teachers and a part time (two days/week) special edu-
cation teacher. Qur school has two clagsrooms and a computer laboratory. Inter-
agency agreements between shelters and school systems can and do work!

Almost every child is entered in the school program (those youth in residence
only 1 or 2 days are not). Qur initia“lnfoa.ls are very simple. The youth will learn one
new skill or activity everyday and will/can succeed everyday. This basic approach is
done because a significant number of these youth have disrupted educational histo-
ries with behaviors ranging from disruptive and inappropriate school behavior to
aggressive and passive-aggressive behavior patterns.

Most students have poor school attendance histories—some as long as two consec-
utive years of non-attendance. Some students have lived on the streets, supporting
themselves as best they could. Virtually all of them have endured prolonged as-
saults on their self-concept and have a poor perception of self.

Like most RHYA shelters, our residents are here on a transitional basis. Our pro-
gram is a temporary placement, and the students are at the Bridge for an undeter-
mined period of time ranging from a few days to two months. Due to the stresses in
their homes of origin amf-l the uncertainty of their future, the school experience be-
comes most important as it may be one of the few constants in their lives. Most
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significantly, it provides these youth who have had failures in traditional school set-
tings, an opportunity to have a positive educational experience and know that the:
can complete their educations. Most regular school programs cannot meet the chal-
lenges which the multiple problems of these youth create.

The Miami Bridge Outreach Education Program is designed to provide an appro-
priate educational program for these children and youth in residence. Shelter staff
and public school staff work closely together. The priorities for our education pro-
gram are:

1. To maintain or reinstate the student in the mainstream school program.

2. To assess the students’ academic strengths and/or deficits and communicate
them to the receiving school.

3. To provide successful learning experiences in a structured environment,

4. To shape and reinforce appropriate school behavior.

5. To collect and analyze data.

The Bridge's alternative education program continues to be a success as we enter
our third year of working jointly with the school system. I believe our program is a
model for those RHYA shelters who want to implement an alternative education
component. Given the high dropout rates in most urban areas, our program could
serve as a model for multi-service youth agencies as well as other runaway and
homeless youth centers.

LINKAGES WITH LAW ENFORCEMENT

There are 26 distinct police departments in Dade Counti;l Miami Bridge works co-
operatively with all of them. In those communities with a igh concentration of run-
away, homeless, and other at-risk youth, we have especially strong and positive rela-
tionships, e.g. the City of Miami PD, City of Miami Beach PD, and the Metro Dade
Public Safety Department. We also work effectively with the Public Safety’s Missing
Persons Bureau on the problems of missing children and youth. Chief of Police Clar-
ence Dixon of Miami PD (recently honored as one of the ten leadin Black law en-
forcement officials in America) and Sgt. Frnest Pruitt of the issing Persons
Bureau are two of Miami Bridge’s key sugporters.

Last year, the police brought 152 youth directly from the streets to the Bridge to
receive our services. Currently, we are é)roducing a training videotape for the Police
Academy (which trains police for all 26 jurisdictions) on our services to runawa
and homeless youth and other juvenile justice system procedures. Miami Bridge's
relationship with 1juvenile court is equally as healthy. It is important, Mr. Chair-
man, that as public policy shifts are contemplated that would dissolve or reverse
some of the deinstitutionalization mandates of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency
Prevention Act, that Miami and scores of other communities across the nation have
effective (and cost-effective) community-based services for these youth that work be-
cause law enforcement and youth agencies do work together.

24 HOUR/DAY CRISIS INTERVENTION COUNSELING

Miami and Dade County experience most of the same societal traumas and prob-
lems which other major urban areas in America do. Unfortunately, when many
Americans think of Miami, they think first of the highly-publicized drug trafﬁckinafé
violence and tension in Liberty City, and the growing populations of new arriv
and illegal immigrants. A more accurate portrayal woulr:io show Miami as a healthy
and growing metropolitan area. The stresses which plague and sometimes destroy
youth and families in other cities, however, algo are present in Miami. The fact that
one nonprofit agency—the Switchboard of Miami—exists for the major purpose of
providing round-the-clock phone counseling and information and referral services ig
indicative of the scope of the problems. The Switchboard regularly refers youth and
family crises to Miami Bridge.

The Bridge Switchboard partnership is proud of its effectiveness as a 24 hour hot-
line and counseling service for troubled youth and their families. Distressed parents
whose child ran, a scared street youth ‘who is desperately seeking safety, a youth
considering suicide—these kinds of cases come in our phones and come through our
doors. Again, such services at the Bridge are typical of the gervices at RHYA cen-
ters across the country. In many communities, runaway and homeless youth serv-
ices programs are the only 24 hour hotline services available. Family stress and
problems are not confined fo the pattern of a 9-5 work day.

Miami Bridge offers a com reﬁensive mix of services to meet the needs of run-
away and homeless youth and their families. My testimony to this point focused on
those program strengths that I believed would be most germane to this cversight
hearing. I want to now call your attention to some of the ecritical needs of the
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dBridge, and then conclude my testimony with some policy concerns and recommen-
ations.

PROGRAM AND SERVICE NEEDS

As one of the 210 agencies that completed a survey for the report submitted at
this hearing by June Bucy of the National Network of Runaway and Youth Serv-
ices, let me begin by stating that I agree with the findings of the National Net-
work’s report. Some of the program and service needs identified in that report are
especially re'zvant for Miami Bridge, specifically:

There is a need for better service alternatives and options for the more troubled
and/or hard-to-place older runawag and homeless youth, and for “systems kids":
Two major needs are for more independent living programs and more accessible
mental health services for those youth who are seriously emotionally disturbed or
have multiple gerious problems. “More” independent living programs is not a politi-
callg; naive request for some new federal program or expensive legislation. Rather, it
is the recommendation that independent living program models, developed under
the OHDS discretionary grants program, become a regulatorily acceptable treat-
ment mode with RHYA funds without interfering with the current crisis interven-
tion emphasis which the act is designed to support. 16 and 17 year olds who have no
possibility of returning to their families (or families to return to) are difficult to
place in foster care and almost impossible to find adoptive parents for. Independent
living programs will not only foster the self-sufficiency of the youths, but such pro-
irams also are cheaper than other residential aptions and offer greater promise of

eeping the youth from eventually becoming dependent on public assistance. For
that small percentage of runaway youth who have been labelled as “Chronic”—a
term I find both simplistic and unfortunate—the answer is more specialized mental
health services, not secure detention. The plain fact is that comprehensive mental
health services are accessible only to those families with above average incomes or
broad health insurance coverage. The cost for a youth in the most effective mental
health facility in Miami ranges between $10,000-$15,000 per month. The majority of
families who come to Miami Bridge have no real way of accessing these services
unless their insurance coverage is exceptionally comprehensive. In the case of “sys-
tems kids” who have bounced around from foster home to foster home or juvenile
court or protective services, they have little resources for such services.

Better prevention and early intervention services are needed., By the time many
youth arrive at the shelter, they have years of victimization and family dysfunction
in their case histories. Public education programs in elementary schools, with civic
and religious groups, and through the media would result in the saving of substan-
tial long term costs to the taxpayers. Available follow-up services for those youth
and families who come forth from the public awareness activities are also needed.

In some cases, by the time the young person runs or the parents force him out of
the home, it is too late to reunify the family. .

More stabilized funding, rather than year-to-year uncertainty: The lack of funding
stabxllt%'l{:rreates a yearly crisis for the cmtion of shelter programs. This involves
both RHYA and other funding sources. ile the yearly competitive grants process
for RHYA funds may make intellectual and political good sense, it does contribute
to a serious lack of long term financial stability. The problem exists with state and
local funds, United Way, and other sources. This is not to say that programs snouid
have their funding absolutely c]g1.1arant,eed, but there must be a way that programs
that satisfy performance standards and have adequate quality controls and meas-
urements could have more than a 12 month sense of security.

Increased funds for staff saleries: Shelter staff are underpaid and overworked. If
we want to attract and keep quality child care and youth workers, their salaries
have to be increased to be at least commensurate with public sector social workers.
Staff at the shelters, in effect, are asked to be the temporary parents for these diffi-
cult-to-serve youth. These jobs often are not widely esteemed in the community. If
we as a nation are serious about preventing the next generation of the underclass
and adult homeless, adequate salaries and benefits must be available for those com-
mitted individuals who are willing to accept such difficult career challenges.

POLICY RECOMMENDATION

The following recommendations are for Congress and the administration to im-
prove the RHYA program.

1. RHYA grantees need at least a 10 percent increase in their FY'86 appropria-
tions: In order to meet the spiralling costs of agency liability insurance, staff bene-
fits such as medical insurance, equipment/facility repair and maintenance, and pro-
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vide an adequate cost-of-living increase for staff, a reasonable increase in the RHYA
appropriation is absolutely essential. Unfortunately, the trend has been the other
way, that is many ﬁrograms have taken cuts in their RHYA basic grant allocation.
While these funds have resulted in new programs being started up where they are
needed, we are in effect “robbing Peter to pay Paul.” I support expansion of the
RHYA program, but only if sufficient new funds are made available. An increase in
Eheds A grants will enable programs to leverage other state, local and private
unds.

2. Runaway and homeless youth staff, volunteers, and board of directors need spe-
cialized training for working with troubled youth and their families: A, ain, this is a
question of funds. Staff are working with more complicated youth problems; volun-
teers need training if they are to be really effective in helping; boards are facing
programmatic option ((imestions and other management decisions. A modest amount
of training funds could greatly improve the programs’ effectiveness. Much useful in-
formation has been generated by the ODS discretionary grants programs, but the
digsemination and replication of these efforts could be stronger and amplify the
original OHDS investment through a well thought out training program.

3. The ACYF management information system (AICARE) should include a report-
ing category for sexually abused youth: Miami Bridge is seeing an increasing
number of sexually abused and exploited children and youth. Given the increase in
overall child abuse reporting and the wave of scandals in day care centers and the
incr:easing federal attention to victimization of children, ICARE should include such
a category.

4. My final policy recommendation is that both Congress and ACYF review the
formula for the state distribution of RHYA funds: I agree with many of col-
leagues in Florida that our state is in effect underfunded, because while the alloca-
tior: is based on the number of youth (not Jjust runaways) under 18 years of age, that
Florida sees a freater number of out-of-state runaway and homeless youth than
most states do. [ am not suggesting that any state’s allocation be reduced. I am sug-
ﬁ:stin th:alt a method for factoring in the out-of-state youth into a state’s allocation

explored.

I want to thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to appear before
the Subcommittee on Human Resources. Miami Bridge and my colleagues across the
nation will be pleased to be of assistance to you and the Subcommittee at any time.

Miami Bridge annual statistical report, fiscal year 1984

Cases at beginning of year s s se e s be e e e s en e susans 20
€568 AE N1 OF JRAT.....uvveerreeeereeree e essesrss oo e 18
New cases 596
CIOBBA CASEB ...vvuvvrusicensrescrrssrrsnssensenms sesssssnenesssesssesssesessmmseesesesessesss oo 598
Number of days sared for 7,622
Days available 8,785
Percentage of occupancy 87
Sources of referral:
Walk-in (self-referral) 65
State HRS 282
Other social service agency - 43
Police departments 152
Parents/Telatives . ...ucuuucusceenceseeeseeseeeseeseesssssssonssss oo 26
BOROOL....e.cvseesivisirsseesessrsrsssssssesssmssremmassiesssessseemmsssssesssosssesons ooesesmseesess s 6
National switchboard 2
Church 0
Immigration 1
Friends 21
Total reretn e saer s s ssaerenes 598
Reason (given at intake):
Family PrODIEMIS.......ccrrrsriscessserssiee s esssssssessssssssss soosssosssessssesssemssen eeeee 296
Child BDUSE ......ouivvrurrrcrsrirnnrensessnssessieesssess sseeessssssesssosssssssssssonssssmsmn oo 56
Transportation ProbIEmB. ... erumeeersecsesssmmssssessssesmmsessesssmmesseermssseersseoeees 9
Independent LivVINg PrOBIEIIL ........veeeeeeeeeecvesseeessessesssoee s esseesoosso s 24
AdVEnture (KICKS) ......c.cvvueueeeeecerereessessereenssssesesssssssssesemmse s sses s oesese oo 27
LegAl PIODIEINS..........cverurermieenisneesiesesessessssssessessssssmsssssonssosesssomsssmeesseenseensees eosns 33
ADANAONEA ...t sne s sersssresessssesess e soeeesse s 2
Family unable t0 CAre for.........oemmeremeecesemrersnssssrsssssones 42
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Foster home problems 42
Shelter home problems 35
Emotional problems 11
Family unwilling to care for 13
School problems 5
Illegal alien 3
TOEAL.....eeeerreetsieseeseesestenesssesasassstsssssssssssssssasssssssssssssstressasssnsnsnssons 598
Educational level:
8th grade ox less 333
9th to 10th grade 205
11th £0 12th grade ...ttt st 51
High 8choo] graduate........ueininincecieistesissssss s st sssessscssesine 1
Unknown 8
Total 598
Sex:
Male 254
Female 344
Total 598
Age:
11 years or under.. 35
12 to 13 87
14 to 15.... 221
16 £0 17 aeeeeeeeeeeeeeeneieseessessananstoseesannssasisessssassassasshesasssssossssessesssessesesssessesssssensen ssssss 225
Total 598
Religion:
Catholic 201
Non-CatholiC......cceteurerveeuenee: crerereereresnsassesesesesrsnsrssnns 397
Total 598
Ethnic background:
White 292
Black 210
Latin 94
Oriental 1
Other.....covieeeerereeee e senssnsaeseesesenenensotonss 1
Total 598
Home of record:
Dade County 419
State of Florida 42
Out of State 126
Foreign nationality ... 11
Total 598
Previous runaways:
None 272
1to2 164
3 or more 162
Total 598
Length of stay:
1 to 3 days 245
4 to 7 days 122
8 to 14 days 81
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15 or more.... 150
Total....... 598
Disposition:
Returned to family......coverermensesessssessesens 268
Institutional care 17
Therapeutic community 13
GTOUD O ..vvurirmerverisseressssssmssmsmmssmsssnssssissmrsossssssasssssassssssss 17
Independent living 7
Frienas 4
Run to House . 1
Foster home 38
Split to streets 119
Shelter home 24
Relatives 36
Hospital..... 14
Other 40
Total......... 598
Runawa;

M Z? .................... 102
Female......... 177
Total........ 279

Home/positive placements:
Male 83
Female 119
Total ; 202

Split:

Male....... 19
Female ....coovvrnnnnnsisusnnns 58
Total i

Mr. Kicpee. Thank you very much, Mr. Moran.

Why do you think—it's hard to assign motivation. But what rea-
sons would people like Mr. Regnery and others have, who keep
calling for the restoration of secure facilities or lockups. Why do
you think they think they are needed?

Mr. MoraAN. If you were present——

Mr. KiLpee. And this is a constant——

Ms. Younag. We're going to fight over the mike on this one.

Mr. KiLpEE. It's a constant recurring theme. You know, I fought
the battle about 3 or 4 years ago on the valid court order secure
facilities. But this keeps coming back and back as if this is the solu-
tion, that we have to have that option of a lockup place.

Ms. Youna. I may be out on a limb. I think people who suggest
that as a solution for young people who are running away from
home and repeatedly telling us in the most dramatic fashion that
they have at their disposal to tell us that they are involved in abu-
sive, nonproductive, destructive situations that to—for someone to
suggest that these are people who need to be locked up for their
own protection are people who probably don't want to think about
kids with problems. They don't want to see it. They don’t want to
deal with it. They would rather not be bothered.

Every—and I'm—every study that has ever—reputable study
that's ever been done about the impact of locking up kids on their
future life will show you that when that happens that dramatically
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increases that young person’s likelihood to remain in the criminal

ustice system at other points later on in their life rather than
aving a salutory effect on young people.

What we are doing is teachin, them to be involved in the juve-
nile—the criminal justice system. We are increasing the likelihood
that they will continue to be. And we are decreasing all of those
things that make them able to deal effectively with what we con-
gider the constructive, ongoing life of communities. We decrease
their self-esteem. We stigmatize them. We tell their friends, their
family, the whole community that they are bad. And these are self-
fulfilling prophecies. And that flies in the face of what we say we
are trying to do with these kids.

Mr. KiLpee. Some may feel that a padlock is cheaper than a pro-
gram, you know.

Ms. Youne. Well, it is. Of course, it is.

hMll;i dsKILDEE. They feel that’s a fiscal thing. But when they look at
the kids——

Ms. Younc. A padlock may be cheaper than a program. But you
don’t just buy a padlock when you lock a person up.

Mr. KiLpee. Well, you and I recognize that. But I think some of
them have that short-term attitude. I, frankly, get personally infu-
riated when they cavalierly propose a freeze for a program that’s
so important when we’re discovering the need is greater than what
we thought originally.

But it must go back to that idea that when the same people who
are supporting freezes are also proposing lockups that they may
equate the short-term fiscal savings rather than looking at the
lox;)g;tﬁgm needs of that child and the program.

ick?

Mr. MoraN. Actually, it isn’t. It isn’t cheaper to lock them up.

Mr. KiLpek. No. I know it isn’t in the long run. But, in the short
term, they may feel it is.

Mr. MorAN. We could send our children to the best schools in
the United States for college and it would cost less than it would to
keep them at Raiford, our State prison, or in Marianna, one of our
State schools. ,

The other question is, if you lock them up, how long are you
going to keep them locked up, and what are you going to do with
them, and what’s he going to be like when he gets out? What are

ou going to do? Are Iy)'ou going to keep him locked up forever?

at’s, I think, got to be a capital offense. And runaway is not a
capital offense. And being abused certainly isn’t a capital offense.

0, that that’s only like this far. What do you do after?

Mr. KiLpee. Well, what we need——

Mr. MoRrAN. And no one bothers to-—no one’s bothered to take a
look at that.

Mr. KiLpee. What we need, is when people in high places here in
Washington, when people who are in charge of certain programs,
are calling for lockups, rather than programs, we need, from people
like yourself an immediate, informed—as you’re doing here—re-
sronse to that.

I've had to fight the battle very often on the floor. We lost the
valid court order battle 5 years ago on the floor. We need people
like yourself, as you're doing this morning very well, to reply.
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Statements of Mr. Regnery should not go unchallenged. And people
likehyourself can do that far better than I because you’re, experts
in this.

I try to become more expert by getting input from people like
yourself. But I really think that your associations, your profession-
al associations, your agencies, should really pounce on those state-
ments and not let them go unchallenged I think that they’re
making progress from their point of view. I really think they are.
So, they have to be challenged.

Ms. YouNG. Part of the dynamic that I think is happening when
those kinds of statements are made is that running away is a visi-
ble, identifiable act. And because of that, we sometimes assume
that that is the act that we are dealing with, that that is the pri-
mary symptom. It’s the one that is accessible. 1t’s the one we see.
It’s the one we know about. And, therefore, it’s the one we have to
deal with.

That’s a very simplistic view of dealing with problems in our so-
ciety. When, in fact, running away is not a primary symptom. Run-
ning away is a secondary symptom.

And what we know about closely watching families operate and
the way family systems work is that a kid who runs away is not
showing us for the first time that something is wrong. What we’re
doing is closely our eyes until that very apparent symptom knocks
us over the head. There are clues and symptoms long before that
kid has reached the end of their rope and decides to run away.

And what we need to be doing is providing some very, very low
cost, cost effective prevention and early intervention programs
with families and in our communities so that we are not faced with
only being able to deal with this problem once that very expensive
prc;g:ess of housing a kid away from home becomes their only alter-
native.

Mr. Kipek. Dick, and the others may respond to this, too. You
mentioned that you refer these young people who come in, to other
agencies. Do you also refer the families to agencies when the
family is suffering. How do ycu work with a family?

Mr. MoraAN. There are a number of thindis. Some of these, the
social service agencies, refer runaway children and children and
their families to us if the child needs a cooling off period or the
child has run from home.

Suppose the child walks and we cannot make some resolvement
in a week or ten days, and we feel that the kinds of services that
are needed would be—would need the intervention of the Juvenile
Justice System, the Juvenile Court, and Health and Rehabilitative
Services. We will make that referral.

And if have space available with the contract we have with
them, they then become sheltered. The{1 become a primary respon-
sibility of the State case worker. And they stay in our shelter. We
don’t dribble kids around in our community.

So that they may refer a child to us who has been abused, and
they are going to have a court case, and we would house that child.
We can refer the other way. As we find out that a child cannot,
say, be returned home and we can’t find relatives, then we will
make the referral, along with the help . the State worker, to an
appropriate facility, whether it’s a Baptist children’s home, or
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Catholic children’s home, or Sheriff’'s Boy’s Ranch, or to a foster
home, or to whatever. We do that simply because we have that
working relationship.

We do talk to each other. We attend the shelter review meetings
with the Juvenile Justice System every Thursday mo:ning, and we
talk about the kids we have in care that are not theirs :and the kids
t(:ihat are theirs, and that we talk about making pleas fsv these chil-

ren.

When we do send the family home, if we're able to get a child
and a family to go back home and begin to mar: some arrange-
ment about concessions to each other and about werking with each
others, we would not send that family home and make that reunifi-
ﬁation without trying to get them some support ss they get back

ome.

We use Switchboard of Miami’s Counseling Center, United Chil-
dren and Family Services, Jewish Family Services, Catholic Com-
munity Services, or, if they can afford it, you know, private family
counseling. But you never leave anybod{ hang.

Now, sometimes people may not follow up with their appoint-
nlllents or with the family counseling, but that service is already
there.

Much the same, as I said, the emergency room. All we can do is
get the Band-Aids and the assessment. And then they have got to
go to where the hel;; is. And that’s exactly what happens.

So, there’s referrals both ways. And it's just a matter of a work-
ing relationship, and then it’s done.

I realize, in some arsas, that there is a feeling that runaway cen-
ters work in a vacuum and that police and runaway centers don’t
talk to each other and tha’ they are at opposite ends of a pole. And
that’s not true.

Actually, law enforcement and social service are the very same
professions. They both work with ple who are in crisis. It may
or may not be a violation of law. And the law enforcement is first
concerned with the law violation and then the social problem. And
the social worker is concerned with the sociai problem, but can’t
ignore the law violation either.

So, until you get down to the third or fourth part of their jobs,
they’re the exact same people in the exact same business. And I
think we’ve been able to created that in our community between
police and HRS and private social service agencies.

Mr. Kinee. Anyone elge want to respond to that?

Mr. SHORTEN. No. But let me go one step further.

Mr. KiLpee. OK.

‘Mr. SuorTEN. The beauty of what’s happening is that I live in
Tlorida, she’s in Central America, and he’s in Southern America,
and I'm beaming at Florida and Iowa, and we’re saying the same
things. And we’re saying that, regardless of the part of the country,
kids are running for the same reason. It doesn’t matter if they are
white, black, Hispanic. It doesn’t matter if they are rich, middle
income, or poor. :

And I was asking myself a question. Two 15-year-old iirls, living
at home, with a mother and the mother’s boyfriend or their stepfa-

ther. The girl is being assaulted by the, you know, stepfather or
boyfriend. One girl says I love my mother and I must respect the
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man in her life, so I will stay here. The other child says this is not
good for my mental health, this is not good for my physical health.
And that child runs.

We think of runiing away as being a negative act. But, in many
instances, running away is a sign of positive mental health.

And, so, what we are trying to do is take kids who themselves
have decided this is not right, I want something better. And we're
trying to help them find something better.

I was just looking at my budget. We served 300 kids in shelter
and 1,500 kids in community outreach. My budget is $268,000. If
you divide that by 1,800, I serve 1,300 people for $146. I mean,
that’s the best bargain in the world. You can’t even—you know, we
bought some clothes for Mike to make the trip, and we spent more
than that, you know, for one trip. :

I'm rambling, ladies and gentlemen. But the point is, emergency
shelters from mﬁ perspective, and I've been in social work for 15
Yyears, they are the best bargain in the social work community from
my perspective. I really feel that way.

And I know that all of you are listening to us. I know you are

ing notes on what we are saying. And our responses are consist-
ent, regardless of where we live.

And I know if we had shelters here from California, or New
York, or New Mexico they would all be saying the same thing.

Ms. Youna. I would like to make one comment if I could, please.
And that is that I think Ted makes an excellent point when he
talks about—you asked about the family. Kids don’t exist in a
vacuum anymore than runaway shelters exist in a vacuum. Kids
are part of a family, and that family may or may not look like our
own personal description of what a family may be, but they exist
as a part of a family. And it is very, very unusual to find a young
person who is running away from—whatever situation they're run-
ning away from, that whole family is experiencing that situation.

d running is the manner in which that child has chosen to deal
f)welgle it. It does not mean that anybody else is dealing with it any
3

And, so, when we talk about doing family problem solving, and
family resolution, and crisis intervention, we're talking about a
whole family system that needs help because they need help, but
also because that child is part of a si;stem. And you’re not going to
take that child out and fix it and then put it back in and expect
anything to work over the long haul. That whole family system has
to be brought to bear in the resolution of the problem,

Mr. MoRAN. One other comments. I'd like to, perhaps, broaden
%hatﬂfamily thing to one step further, that the community is the
amily, too.

You'll find that—and it’s already been spoken to. You'll find in
most runaway centers that the Federafo budget, the Federal
moneys, are only a small portion of their budget. In my particular
program, my grant is $90,993. I don’t know how we got to that
figure, brit that’s the one we got—$90,993. That is 18 percent of m
budget. The State in the runaway supplement comes up wit
$85,500. It almost matches the Federal Government.

United Way increased 50 percent from $30,000 to $45,000. The
city revenue sharing—revenue sharing will be going out, I guess,
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this year or next year. Isn’t that one of the things that goes by the
wayside? That’s worth $8,000? That’s strictly a food line item.

So, that—and we get some private donations. And, at present,
we’re receiving some money from the Archdiocese and the shelter
contract with the State. So that there is a broad support, and it’s of
various social service ajencies, and private agencies, and of local
governments.

And runaway centers, I think, have been very adept, around the
country, for doing that, and of making the community a family
around this issue, too. And I think that’s something that the Feder-
a! moneys have allowed us to do. And maybe if we got a little bit
more Federal money that that might help.

I think, when you also have to take a look at, perhaps, having
some increase for existing programs and their funding, and I think
if you fund new programs you’ve got to come up with a new pot of
money.

But the idea that there is community support for these kinds of
programs, and they’ve demonstrated it very well——

Mr. KiLpee. Mr. Tauke.

Mr. TAukk. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have to leave shortly, so
I will make this brief.

But as I have been sitting here listening I think that one of the
major problems that you face is the image that people have of the
runaway and the parents of the runaway child, I think that most
Americans, certainly lowans, if you talk about runaway youth, you
think of the poor parents who are sitting there at home, anguished,
wondering where their child might be.

Consequently, the running away, as you alluded to, Doctor, is
seen as a very negative thing, where the child is bringing great
pain to the parents. And until you deal, I think, with that general
public perception of what the runaway problem is, I think it’s
going to be difficult to gain the kind of support that may be neces-
sary in order to deal effectively with the problem or to deal effec-
tively with this battle that you've been fighting relating to the
lockups and so on.

Maybe it would be worthwhile to just spend a few moments
dwelling on, not the runaway, but the rest of the family. Where are
the parents in these cases? Are the parents living at home, an-
guishing, wondering where the children are?

Mr. MoraAN. For some. The idea that every mother and father is
at home just dying, wondering where their kids are is not necessar-
ily true. We call parents every—you know, when we get a new
child, and say that, you know, tﬁis is Miami Bridge, and Dick
Moran, and your daughter Sally is here. And, all of a sudden, you
get, we never want to see that blankety, blankety, blank, blank, no
good, boomp, boomp, and whatever, and they hang up.

So, not every parent——

Mr. TAUKE. Is that customary?

Mr. MoraN. It happens at least a couple of times a month, sure.
When you throw a child away, when you throw him out of your
house, you don’t put them on the computer as a runaway. Why
would you put somebody on a computer to get back that you don't
want to begin with?
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We tend to, some times, in lots of families, to look at kids like
this pen. When I don’t want it any more or it’s no longer useful or
it runs out of ink, I dispose of it. We dispose of beer cans. We dis-
pose of children. We dispose of pens almost equally at ease, and it’s
unfortunate.

Not all parents are sitting home waiting for their children.

Mr. Tauke. This is a very naive question. Suppose you have a
person come to your shelter, and you call up the parents and they
say, oh, yes, I'm dying to get Susie home. But Susie has been a
victim of sexual abuse. How do you proceed?

Mr. Moraw. Well, under our State law, you must report sexual
abuse. If your child is from JIowa and ended up in Miami and said
that she ran away because of sexual abuse, we would still make all
the efforts we could to get the child back to Iowa, back to relatives,
to report it to the proper authorities in Iowa, and get her back to
the best helping situation we could find for her.

Mr. TAuKe. That lﬁ;re&;ume&; that Susie is anxious to go back.

Mr. Moran. Well, she may not necessarily be anxious to go
home. But when you sit down with children——

Mr. TAUKE. No. But I mean it's assuming that she’s also willing
to go and talk to people about the fact that she’s been abused.

Mr. MoraN. That's part of what you get when you go through
counseling.

But, Susie, if you're away from home, what do you want to
happen? What do you expect to happen from here? What responsi-
bi]it}; are you going to take for your life? What are your alterna-
tives?

And as you begin to sort those through with somebody in a very
calm and logical manner, children aren’t dumb. They didn’t—she
probably didn’t—as Twila said—didn’t want to be away from home
in the first place. She just didn’t like what was happening there.
She wants things to change.

It’s rare where you find a situation where it’s all the parents’
fault or all the kid’s fault. It's sort of like in a divorce. There's
some ownership by both parties. Some times it’s more on one half
than another. But in a family it’s not—it is a family. There is own-
ership of the problem on both parts.

So, you try to get this child back to the best living situaticn you
can get and the best help. Ideally, it would be back to family or
relatives. You would perhaps need to involve the authorities in the
State of Iowa. You would need, certainly, to get some counseling
for this family and for this child for the experience she’s had.

Mr. TAUKE. Suppose Susie hasn’t been sexually abused, but she
arrives at your shelter, and you call up the parents in Wisconsin—
of course they’ve got to answer where I am—but they call up the
parents in Wisconsin, and the parents said we’ll be right down, we
want to get Susie back. And Susie says I don’t want to go back.

Mr. MoraN. OK. Then you have to spend some time. Actually,
we would ask the parents not to come. There are simpler ways to
do it that are less expensive, at least for Miami. We're fortunate
that we have a lot of non-stop air, and we’re able to get children
b .me fairly quickly.

What we would do in cases like that—well, you know, there are
some options that you don’t have in Florida that you do have in
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Wisconsin. And if you refuse to go home, are there relatives in Wis-
consin? Perhaps the Briarpatch in—what is it?—Milwaukee or an-
other runaway program or another shelter who would be—would
you be willing to at least go there and then work with your family
and work with what’s available in Wisconsin?

Mr. TAuke. How many of the people who come to your shelters
are basically there because they want to make contact with their
families and they want to go home?

Mr. Moran. Of the children that we see, most come because
they—most children really want to go back home. They want some-
thing to change in their families. They are unable to handle what’s
happening there. They don’t necessarily—even when the ones that
come in and say I don’t care if I never see my mother again, that
gso-and-so doesn’t care about me, when you begin to spend some
time to go through it you find out that that is generally not true on
either party’s part.

Mr. Tauke. They want to go home eventually.

Mr. MoraN. They want some things to change.

Mr. TAUKE. Yes. But I'm talking about how many come in and
basically your responsibility is to call the parents and make ar-
rangements for transportation back. What percentage?

Mr. MoraN. You mean just simply transportation back?

Mr. Tavke. Well—

Mr. MoraN. You, generally, when——
hixr' TAUKE. Or the kid wants to go home and the parents want

Mr. Moran. That'’s fine. And you make that arrangement as
soon as possible. And you try and give the f:almili'l and the child
some resource in their own hometown, no matter where it is, either
through the National Runaway Directory or——

Mr. TAUKE. Is that 10 percent? Is that 59 percent?

Mr. MorAN. Oh, I couldn’t give you a number on that. I think
most——

Mr. TAuUkE. Eighty percent?

Mr. SHORTEN. I've never heard of it.

Mr. MorAN. Most children want to go home. It happens. But the
kids who ran away for adventure—~we get a spring break syn-
drome, where the family’s wonderful, and it’s spring break, and
you are in high school, and you want to be in college, so you lie
about it, and you come—those kids want to go home and those par-
ents want them back. That’s really simple. That is not an extensive
family problem. It was a growing-up problem perhaps, but it’s not
an extensive family problem. Those are minor. We listed 24 chil-
dren out of 598 who ran away for kicks and adventure and have no
major problem.

I don’t know what percentage that is right off the top. That's
about 5 percent.

Mr. TAUKE. Five percent.

Mr. MoraAN. That’s not very many. Most of the children we see
have very severe problems.

Mr. SHORTEN. Mr. Chairman and the committee, what I'm saying
is that we at Family Connection have made a commitment to serve
the multilayered, multiproblem child. Fortunately, we have more
than one shelter in Houston. And the children know the differ-
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egcigs among and between the shelters as well as or better than the
adults,

You know, we heard Mike say that he was at a shelter and he
wanted to go out and get a job and they wouldn’t let him. So, he
asked, well, will you let me go to Family Connection, because he
knew that if he came to Family Connection we would allow him to
stay with us, have our services, and still go to school and still g0
out and work.

So, in my, you know, particular shelter, I've never had a child to
come in and say I want to go home, and then we call the parents
and they say I want you. It would be nice if it happened that way. I
mean, we have kids who say I would love to go home if things in
the house were changed. And this is what they've been saying. And
P've heard parents say, we will let the child come home, assuming
that there’s some change. But we've never had both parties say,
hey, let’s get together again because I just left for kicks. I mean, we
have not experienced that. I just don’t know of any cases like that.

Ms. YouNG. I would like to also point out that the discussion
that we’re having right now is a very important discussion, because
what it highlights is that these are not simple situations. It is not a
simple situation. It is a very complex situation. And when we get
into trouble when we try to deal with it is when we treat it like a
simple situation.

These kids want to do this. This family wants to do this. This is
how we deal with these. And this is what we're going to do with
this. And this is how much it’s all going to cost, and then we'll 50
home. It just doesn’t work that way. It's all very complex family
dynamics that are going on here that are exacerbated by time and
distance. And the importance of being in the right place at the
right time I can’t emphasize enough. Because a family which is in
gll;.ii';lis is a family that’s ready to change, and grow, and do some-

g.

As that crisis subsides and the situation becomes the status uo,
in other words, as the kid gets farther away from home, and then
days and then weeks begin to elapse, that status quo sets in, and
the moment for change and growth in that family is lost. And
that’s why it is so important to identify those kids at the moment
of family crisis, at the moment that the kid who says, I'm not going
to take this any more, says that . nd walks out and everybody in
the family goes, oh, what happened, everybody else thinks this is
OK, why 1s there any problem. That’s when you can say this is the
problem, let’s do something about it.

A week later, well, you know, it's just not that big a deal any
more. That's why it’s so important 'to have crisis intervention,
early intervention, onsite, family work, right then, or you're going
to end up with a situation that doesn’t change. And then that’s
something that kids are not going to go back to.

Mr. TAUKE. Just one other question that isn’t related to that. But
let me just suggest or reemphasize the point that I think there is a
lot of misperception about the nature of the runaway problem. And
I think many people, most people, look at it through tﬁe eyes of the
Ra;lrents and think that it is the ungrateful kid that’s leaving home.

d that’s one of the reasons why I think you have difficulty
achieving some of the goals that you have.
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I know, in Ames, that your program has also received the discre-
tionary grant relating to the missing children’s issue. Is there any
coordination among your programs?

Ms. Younc. Yes. at we've established is the Iowa Runaway,
Homeless, and Missing Youth Prevention and Education Center.
And that’s a prevention and education center which, as you have
said, is funded under a discretionary grant.

There is a lot of coordination and a lot of similarity. And the
reason that we see these problems sharing so many things is be-
cause of our emphasis on the family itself, on the kinds of dynam-
ics that happen within a family.

There are a lot of kinds of prevention, and education, and devel-
opmental things that we need to be doing with young people and
with families that have a ripple effect. They affect many, many dif-
ferent parts of our lives. The kinds of activities and information
that help children build self-esteem, that help them find alterna-
tives in their environment, that help them feel powerful, that help
them know that they can have some control over their lives and
that they can effect change in their lives. These kinds of messages
are very important for young people. They are important for young
people who are coming up against problems in their adolescence to
help them, to give them the tools to work through those problems.
And with those tools a lot of kids who run away from home would
have other alternatives.

But it’s also true of a 6- or a T-year-old who gets lost and needs to
know what the choices are, where to find help, what they have
power over and what they don’t have power over, what’s safe and
what’s not safe. These are things that kids who live in our society
need to know. And they need to know that without being fright-
ened of everybody who is a stranger to them.

And, so, I think that there are a lot of basic kinds of educational
developmental things that we can do with young people and with
families that help protect those kids and those families and help
them grow and be healthy. And that’s why we think that they are
very, very connected.

Mr. Tauke. Thank you.

Thank you very much.

Mr. KiLpeg. Thank you, Mr. Tauke.

You know, people like yourself, the three of you and the others
who have testified, have made it possible that we have inade any
Frogress at all in these programs, to even get the programs estab-
ished in the first place.

Really. It didn’t come fro. within the Congress so much. It came
from people like yourself out vhere who pressed us and pressed ad-
ministrations to do things like this.

And I'm going to challenge you, maybe incite you, to just really
be angry when we aren’t doing enough. And we aren't.

You know, Cap Weinberger has just about doubled the size of the
Defense budget. This is my pet kick right here. He’s about doubled
it. But he didn’t get any of that money from increased taxes. He
got that money from you and the kids you serve. He did. And there
was no increrzed tax. The taxes have been cut, right?

So, when thuse Defense dollars grew, he got it by freezing your
programs, by proposing to cut revenue sharing, which will also
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hurt your programs. Every one of those Defense dollars, the in-
crease in Defense, came not because people had the courage to say
we need more revenue, but by saying we're going to take it from
other people. And they took it from the programs that you need
and are so penuriously funded right now.

You should really be angry. Even Christ himself got angry and
put knots in the ropes and drove the thieves out of the Temple,
right? Anger can be a virtue, too. So, be angry, because people are
taking money from your prograns.

If they need money for their program, then let them have the
courage not to steal from the programs you have for children, but
go and say we need more revenue. But don’t take it from these pro-
grams. Don’t take it from revenue sharing. That’s what’s happen-
ing.

I tell you that only because you should never come down here
and feel a little reticent about asking for your dollars. Ask for it
with enthusiasm and with just anger. Asking to serve those people
who really need service so badly.

You know, young people, just by their youth alone, can be very
vulnerable. And for those that don’t have a secure home, they’re
even more vulnerable,

And, Mike, again, I appreciate your testimony. You’ve given us
an insight that’s just very, very valuable. I really appreciate your
coming here and doing that for us.

And, so, for you who have testified today, I commend you for
what you have done. I challenge and incite you to really demand
those dollars you need to take care of the young people of this
country.

Dick?

Mr. MoraN. We have a national policy for defense. Perhaps we
should begin to work on and have a national policy for youth.

Mr. KiLpekE. I certainly would concur.

Mr. MoraN. And that is something I think that the network is
trying to talk about. And maybe with a national policy for youth
we'd begin to pay a little bit more attention to it.

Mr. Kipee. Well, now, you’re very important to us in this proc-
ess. We will not make any progress at all without you people. I can
be involved, but I never will have the intimacy of involvement that
you people have. You play a very important role.

And I want to stay in close contact with you personally, with
Susan, here, of my staff, the rest of my staff, Jeff, over here, to
keep us informed. Because, you know, in this you have to have not
only a good heart, but a good head. You have to know what’s the
right thing and how to proceed correctly. Right? You ..eed both, a
good head and a good heart.

So, help us, inform our—motivate our wills and enlighten our in-
tellects.

The record will stay open for 10 days for further testimony.

Mr. KiLpee. Thank you very much.

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]

[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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f. INTRODUCTION & ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Since Congress established the Runaway Youth Act in 1974,
concerned citizens, organizations and policymakers across America
have gradually become more aware of the serious problems
fnvolving runaway and homeless youth and their families. Current
estimates of the number of runaway and homeless c¢hildren and

youth in America range from 1.3 to 2 million each year. A few
studies and extrapolaticns suggest that there may be as many as 4
million children who run away from home for at least one night

each year.

Who are these children and youth? What are their problems
and how serious are they?. There are no clear, discrete
categories, but the following definftions are generally accepted.
It s important to remember that children frequently fall f{nto
more than one category.

"runaways" are children and youth who are away from home at
least overnight without parental or caretaker
permission.

"homelegss" are youth who have no parental, substitute foster

or fnstitutional home. Often, these youth have left,

or been urgec to leave with the full knowledge or
approval of legal guardians and have no
alternative home.

"systems kids" are youth who have been taken into the custody
of the state due to confirmed child abuse and
neglects or other serious family problems. Often
these children have been in a serfes of foster
homes, have had few opportunities to develop
lasting ties with any adult, are schoo: drop-
outs, and have fuw Independent living skills.

"street Kkigs" are long-term runaway or homeless youth who
have become adept at fending for themselves "on
the street', usually by illegal activities.

"missing children" can refer to any child whose whereabouts
are unknown. It Is most often used to refer to
children who are believed to have been abducted
and victims of foul play and/or exploitation.

There 1is no "typical" runaway or homeless youth. They are
most often youth between the ages of 12 and (8. The runaway
population Is comprised of male, female, White, Black, Hispanic,
Asian, urban and rural youth from all socio-economic classes,
from every State and Congressional District in the nation.
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Many of these children, however: are "throwaways" --young people
who have been forced out of thelr homes by thelr famiiies. Others
have run away because they were physically or sexually abused or
victims of extreme neglect. Providers believe that a high
percentage of these youth run away because their families have
become "dysfunctional®, that is, the family has such economic.
marital, alcohol abuse or mental health problems that there has
been a total breakdown between the youths and families resulting
in crisis sltuations. Flnally, some of these youths are soclally
and emotionally troubled. They have experienced a series of other
personal fallures with their schools, the law., finding a job.
drug and alcohol abuse, and other adolescent situations. They see
leaving as thelr way out.

Most youth service providers agree that, In the vast
majority of cases. the young people are running away from
something rather than tg something. The mistaken public
perception that runaway and homeless youth are on the streets
because they are pursuing a carefree and rebellious lifestyle is
rapidly dissolving. If policymekers., the media, and the American
public learn more about the problems and tragedies these children
and youth face., it Is our hope that more appropriate and cost-
effective services can be implemented to prevent this large group
of runaway and homeless youth from apprenticing into the next
generation of homeless adults.

To Whom Do They Belong? A Profile of America’s Runaway and
Homeless Youth and the Programs That Help Them {s the report of
a needs assessment conducted by the National Network of Runaway
and Youth Services based on survey data gathered from 210 youth
service agencies across the nation. The purpose of this survey
was to capture demographic Information on the runaway and
homeless youth coming to shelters and find out what programs
serving these youth need. The survey’s methodology and findings
are discussed In Sections III and 1V.

The purpose of this report Is to analyze the survey’s
findings, draw some flirst-level ¢.nclusions, and ralse some
1ssues for consideration by service providers. policymakers, and
concerned clitizens., How many youth are coming to these shelters
and what kinds of problems do they have?l Do these shelters
"work" -- do they help these troubled young people ands, when
possible. thelr families? What additional services are needed for
these youth 1In order to redirect thelr 1lives towards self-
sufficlency and law-abiding behavior and away from a future
dependency on public assistance? Finally. what can policymakers
and the general public do to help these youth and the shelters
that serve them? Our report does not fully answer these
questions, but it does provide valuable current Information --
profiles of the youth, shelter services, and identification of
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those programmatic areas in which future public and private
investments on behalf of these youth and their families should be
directed.

The question raised in the title, "To Whom Do They Belong?”
is intended to generate further discussion on the most effective
and humane approaches to helplng these runaway and homeless
youth. In a perfect worid, the obvious answer would be to reunite
all of these chlldren with their familles. Our world, however,
is less than perfect. Many of these children have fled their
homes because of abuse, neglect, or other serious family
problems. For those youth simply to return to the same crisis
situstions would only lead to more problems. In fact, a 1983
survey by the Federal Department of Health and Human Services
shows that about 50% of these youth have a reslistic prospect of
returning home or going to a foster care family. The Issue
facing policymakers 1s which service systems and programs can
best resolve the problems of these youth and the attendent
consequences to soclety which these problems exacerbate.

The National Network’s response to the question "to whom do
they belong" Is that these youth are best served by community-
based shelters and youth programs which provide a mix of
counsel ing and other support services {n an environment where the
youth feel safe.

The Natlional Network wishes to express {ts gratftude to the
staff and Board of Directors of the 210 runaway and homeless
youth services programs who responded to our eight page
questfonnaire. We are also grateful to Suzanne Tuthill, Ph.D.
for assistance with the data collection and analysis. Don
Mathlis, the National! Network’s Associate Director., served as the
coordinator for this project. No Federsal or other publfc funds
were used to carry out this survey or produce this report. We
hope that this report contributes to greater understanding by
the general public on the problems of these youth and the
successes and needs of the shelter programs which help them.

t inda Reppond. Chairperson
June Bucy, Executive Director

The National Network of Runaway and Youth Services, Inc.
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IT. BACKGROUND ON THE NATIONAL NETWORK, RUNAWAY AND HOMELESS
YOUTH SERVICES, AND THIS REPORT

The National Network of Runaway and Youth Services Is a
national, nonprofit membership organization comprised of mare
than 500 reglional, state, and local youth services agencies
providing services to runaway, homeless, and other troubled
children and youth. One of the National Network‘’s major goals is
to promote Improvements In the service systems and public
policfes which affect these youth, other young people, and thelr
families. In order to achieve this goal, the Natfonal Network
periodically collects Information on the shelters, the services
they provide, and the children, youth, and families they serve.

|
|
The National Network:
o provides training and technical
services on youth Issues;
o publishes a bi~-monthly newsletter;
o Sonducts an annual symposfum in Washington,
.Cs
o monitors federal and state policfes which -
affect children, youth, and familfies;
o conducts public awareness/education activities.

In 1984, the National Network Implemented & national
computerized fnformation~-sharing tetecommunications system
(YOUTHNET) and also became the administering agency for the
National Fund for Runaway Children. This program divisfon grew
out of a 1982 series of cover stories In Parade Magazine by
Dotson Rader on the problems and tragedies of America’s runaway,
homeless and street youth. The Fund receives donatfons from
groups and individuals and awards these funds to youth shelier
programs that need support.

The National Network {s administered by a member- etei:tei,
nationglly representative Board of Directors who are
distinguished by thefr expertise in youth services eand po'lcy.
(See Appendix) The National Network’s office is fn Washington,
D.C. June Bucy serves as Executive Director.

National attention on the problems of runaway and homeless
youth Is a relatively recent phenomenon. In 1970, the Senate
Subcommittee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency held hearings on
the tncreasing numbers of youth who were fleeing from their homes
and were In danger. In 1972, concerned youth service providers
and advocates met in Minnesota and recognized the national scope
of the problem, the need for specific types of services for these
at-risk youth, and the need for communicetion between shelters
across the country. In September of 1974, Congress enacted. and
President Ford signed, the tlandmark Juvenile Justice and
Delinquency Prevention Act and the Runaway Youth Act. In 1977, as

)
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Congress developed a greater understanding of the problem of
homeless youth and throwaways, the law was amended as the
"Runaway and Homeless Youth Act'" (RHYA).

In 1975, & national survey by the Federal Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare (now the Department of Health and
Human Services) estimated that there were 733,000 runaway and
homeless youth annually., 1984 estimates, which seem most reliable
to the National Network, range from 1.3 to i1.5 million runaway
and homeless youth each year.

Services to Runaway and Homeless Youth. During 1984, $23.25
mitlion in funds were appropriated by Congress for the RHYA to
support 260 runaway and homeless youth shelters across the
nation. A portion of these funds were used to support the
Nat fonal Runaway Switchboard, a toll-free hotline and
communication channel which counsels youth who are thinking about
running awayi provides crisis counseling and referrai service to
runaway and homeless youth, and brokers contact between the youth
and their families. {'inally, a portion of the RHYA funds go to
innovat ive direct service projects and research directed at
special issues and problems, e.g. family reunification
strategies., independent living programs for older homeless teens,
sulcide prevention, employment and trafning services, Juvenile
prostitution, and others.

Many state and local governments fund and support services
to runaway and homeless youth. New Yorks West Virginfa,
Wisconsin, Texas. Florida, Oklahoma. and other states make such
Junds available. Most sheliters are administered by community-
based non-profit agencies. Furthermore, most runaway ana homeless
youth shelters receive support from their Jlocal United Way,
religious groups, corporations, foundations, and other private
sources, fncluding donatfons from individuals.

Staff and volunteers at the shelters help runaway and
homeless youth, and when possible thefr families, by being
accessible and responsive. Sheliters are staffed and open 24 hours
a day., 7 days &a week. Hotline phone counseling Is always
avallable. The shelter provides a safe place for the young people
to stay while these youth recefve counseling: food. and other
support services (e.g. health, educetfon., family counseling. and
more). The first goal of the shelter programs generally is to
reunite the youth with his/her family by encouraging and helping
the resolution of the intra—-family probiem(s). In those cases
where successful family reunificetfon is not possibles shelter
staff work with the youth and other publiic and private social
service agencies to secure the most appropriste long-term 1iving
arrangements for the youth.

In addition to crisis intervention services, many shelters
across the nation provide other specialized services which the
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youth need, Including drug and alcohol counse!l ing, long-term
foster care, transportation, recreation, and work readiness
training. As Section IV of this report will show, runaway and
homeless youth programs effectively provide a mix of
comprehensive services to these at-risk or high-risk youth, and
when possible thelr familfes.

Since the 1974 implementation of the federal runaway and
homeless youth program, shelters have been improving the quality
and scope of thelr services to these troubled young people.
Community agencies, such as Boys Clubs, the Salvation Army, 8ig
Brothers/Big Sisters, YMCA, YWCA and others have become actively
involved in serving runaway and homeless children and youth.

82
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RATIONALE FOR THIS REPORT

Many media outlets, policymakers, and concerned groups have
become Interested {n the scope and severity of the probiems of
runaway and homeless youth. A great deal of public fnterest in
the plight of these children has been generated by feature
stories on runaways in Parade, Life, Reader’s Digest,
The New York Times, and many other magazines and newspapers. Good
Morning America, CBS Sunday Morning, ABC 20/20, Nightline. the
USA Network and many other television and radio programs have
carried segments on runaways during the past two ye.rs.

One Important consequence of this media attention on youth
problems 1is that key policymakers, community Jeaders, law
enforcement officials, and others request more I~formation than
Is contained in the media‘’s case studies and anecdotes on
individual runaway and homeless children. A need was I{dent!fied
for a national overview (with statistics) on the problems of
these youth and how shelters help these youth.*

In November of 1984, the National! Network Board of Directors
instructed f{ts staff to carry out a national survey and needs
assessment of agencies which provide services to runaway and -
homeless youth. An eight page questionnai~e was designed by
Natfonal Network Board Members, staff, shelter directors, and
volunteers with expertise {n youth services. The questionnaire
had three major sections. The first focused on the agency and {ts
capacity for serving youth. The second requested numbers and
information on the youth served. The third asked the ageacy to
fdentify Its program needs, success stories, and future
priorities.

More than 900 questionnaires were distributed nationally; the
exact number s i{mpossible to determine as shelter adminstrators

were
encouraged to duplicate and circulate the questionnaire among
their colleagues who had not rec~ived it. All member agencies of
the National Network and all federally~funded runaway and
homeless youth shelters were mailed the survey.

In February, 1985 preliminary survey results were released
during the National Network’s 1ith annual symposium. Sections '11
and IV of this report represent the final numbers and findings.
210 agencies, representing more than 312 shelters and 230 foster
homes serving

*Parenthetfically, readers of this report may be interested i(n
two other documents: Runaway and Homeless Youth, Nationsl Pro-~
gram Inspectfon (October, 1983) and the FY 1983 Annual Re-
port to the Congress on _the Status and Accomplishments of the
Centers Funded Under the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act (is-
sued February, 1985). Both of these reports were prepared by the
Office of Human Development Services/Department of Health and
Human Services.

83
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runaways, responded to the survey. Respondents were from all S0
states and Puerto Rico.

To Whom Do They Belong? A Profile of America‘’s Runaway and
Homeless Youth and the Programs That Help Them. captures the
results of this survey. The purpose of this report is to provide
a current overview on the successes, needs, and types of runaway
and homeless youbth programs and the vyouth they serve. The
National Network’s Intent 1s to Inform pulicymakers, the mediar
and concerned groups and Individuals about these cost-effective,
crisis Intervention services which are helping thousands of
troubled young peopie and their femilies every day In every state
of our nation.

84 ¢
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[Tl. METHODOLOGY

Jo_ Whom Do They Belong? A Profile of America’s Runaway gnd
Homeless Youth and the Programs That Help Them (her-after
referred to as W) Is the result of a pllot survey of 210 youth
service agencies across the country. The purposes of this pilot
survey were to:
1) generate data and descriptive information which would
provide an up-to-date profile of the youth and the
shelters.

2) find out what types of information shelters were or were
not recording and what these data reveal.

3) trigger the National Network and youth shelters |.
gathering data which have not been kept, e.g. Incidences
of sexual abuse, suicide attempts, family service needs,
staff training needs, and more.

4) use the findings from this survey to design & more appropriate
date-gathering instrument with fixed-response categories.

5) use the narrative and anecdotal information to provide .
additional findings, future Instrument questions, and clear up
any ambiguities around present and future data systems.

6) determine whether there Is a need for a more sclientifically
rigorous study.

More importantly In terms of the methodology, this study
presents a national "profile" of these youth and services. That
s, the design relfes on nominal and ordinal level data from
which only descriptive statistics can be derived. Specifically,
the survey provided frequency distributions of program services,
service needs, and numbers and types of youth served. The
questionnaire and this research were not designed nor intended to
provide detaiied statistical inferences (e.g. causal
relationships) between reporting categories. The "profile” i{s a
summary of aggregate numbers and significant program needs.
Expressed program needs will be noted as "significant” {f more
than 50% (105 of the 210) responding agencies identified the
Issue or problem as a need. "Other" program needs responses wiltl
fnciude those with less than SO0% response rate, yet are
ldentififed by such respondents as critical to thelr respective
programs, It 1{is {mportant to remember that these expressed
program/service needs are derived directly from the problems and
needs which these runaway and homeless youth have when they
arrive at the shelter.

To Whom Do They Belong? A Profile of America’s Runaway

and Homeless Youth and the Programs Thet Help Them is & profile

of America’s runaway and homeless youth and the shelters that
serve them. The numbers and responses covering a one year period
between 1983-1984 offer an up~to~date plicture of these youtihr and
the shelters.

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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Iv. FINDINGS AND COMMENTARY

Survey Population & Numerical Results

By April 1985, the Nationa) Network had received surveys
from 210 agencies which serve runaway and homeless youth. These
agencies represent 312 separate shelter facilities and 230
individual foster care homes (for short and long term services to
runaway and homeless youth). Of these 210 respondents,

o 156 are fundeds In part. by the federal Runaway and
Homeless Youth Act (RHYA). These 156 represent 60% of all
the RHYA programs.

o 194 are community-baseds non-profit organizatfons; 14 are
public/municipal agenciesi 2 are Indian tribal
arganizations.

o Shelters from all 50 states and Puerto Rico submicted
surveys.

To serve the youth in thelir communities, these 210 agencie.
maintain 2,815 beds and empioy 2,813 full and part time staff.
It is ({important to note that these shelters require staff
coverage 24 hours a day., 7 days a week, 365 days a year. To
complement the staff, these programs recrufted 8,418 volunteers
who gave 810,513 hours of volunteer time and services.
Additionally, these progrems generated $2,606,510 worth of In-
kind services and non-cash donations.

These shelters each accessed an average of 5 public and
private funding services In addition to RHYA funds. These
fnclude a mix of other federal funds, state and local government
resources, United Way anc¢ Community Chest, foundation and
corporate grants, contributions from civic end religious
organizations, donations by individuals, and proceeds from the
respective program’s own fundraising efforts or entrepreneurial
activities.

The shelters provide an average of 13 different types of
service to these troubled youth and their families:i efther
directly or fn cooperation with an established referral
arrangement. These types of services include:

o Shelter care o Pre-employment training
o Individual vounseling o Employment

O Outreach to youth o Transportation

o Education o Mental health services

86




Independent 1iving
Recreation

Community hotline services
Group counsel ing

Health services

Foster care

Family counsetling

Drug and alconol counsellng

Services In cooperation with Legal services

Juveniie court (restitutlon Mlissing children’s

and diversion) asslstance

o Aftercare (for the youth

after they lwave the
shelter)

0O0OO0OOO

Youth Popuiation Served By the Respondents

These numbers reflect the youth served by the 210 programs
for & one year period during 1983-1984. Specifically, these
programs:

o provided at teast one night of shelter to 50,354 youth:
27,038 female, 23,316 male.

o sheltered 19,411 runaways, 6,669 throwaways, and 24,274
other youth, e.g. sbused and neglected children placed In
the shelter by tocal child protective service agencies,
Juvenile court referrals, youth who left home by mutual
consent, and other crisis intervention placements.

o reported serving 5,682 cases of physically abused youth.
o reportec serving 3,439 cases of sexual abuse.

o provided services to an additional 101,568 nonsheltered
youth and/or their families, and responded to 171,931
hotline calls and contacts.

o were forced to turn away 6,732 youth because the shelter
was filled to capacity and there was no avallable bed
space.

o turned away 3.518 youth because [t was determined that
the shelter was not asppropriate for the youth’s needs.

o had an average positive termination/placement rate of
57%, e.g. the youth were reunited with their families,
placed In a foster care or group home, helped to attain
an Independent 1iving arrangement, or placed In some non-
secure detention program.

ERIC
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Expressed Program Needs: Significant

Agency and service needs expressed by the respondents
regarding thelr respective agencies were determined to be
"signiflcant” 1f they were identified by more than 50% (105 of
210) of the respondents. The survey showed the following needs
as most critical:

salaries and benefits and more staff. 86% of the
agencies cited the need for salarv increases for staff
and/or the need for more staff. Shelter directors noted
that staff turnover was & problem due to low salaries:
A caseworker earning $11,000/year is trained by the
shelter to work with troubled youth and then leaves to
work for a county agency &and earn $18,000/yeari a
degreed counselor can earn more and work under much less
stress at the local post office. In addition to the
need for adequate salaries, respondents also noted the
need for better trained staff, especially for the neces-
sary 24 hour/dey coverage. Directors stated that
{f runaway and homeless youth shelter programs had
salary and fringe packages comperable to public and
other social service agencles in their locale that these
staff would be more likely to stay with the program.

oMore Staff Training. 74% of the agencies cited the
need for more staff training, especially for working with
multi-problem youth and especially in those geographic
areas where the shelter is one of the few,» If not only.
youth service providers. Among the complex "presenting
problems” (those personal situations and difficulties
the youth have when they arrive at the shelter)
those needing the most counseling are fncest
victimization, sexual abuse., Juveniie court i{nvolvement.
drug and alcohol sbuse (including parental abuse),
school fallure, and medical/dental needs.

o Gontinyym of services 72% of the agencies
clteu <the need for more outreach: Ppreventive services.

and aftercare for the youth 1in thefr communities.
Preventive services include working with schools, other
youth agencies, and community groups to show young
people that running away is not the best solution to
their Problems. Prevention also can include youth and
family drop-in counseling and parent education.

Qutreach fncludes having streetworkers and other
counselors avallable to go out In those areas of the
community during the hours that youth congregate. and
reach the youth "on their turf". Aftercare refers to




86

those follow-up services which youth need after they
complete thelr stay at the shelter, Including counseling.
education, employment services, family counseling and
community referrals.

n ms.67% of the agencies

noted that for many of their youths especially older
youths age 16 and above, there Is little chance of
returning home, often no home at ail, and 1ittle
possibilitity of finding a foster home. Independent
11{ving programs offer a comprehensive mix of services
fncluding housing, 1ife skills and money management,
employment and training:. remedial education, counsel-
-ing+ and other services. Independent living
components of runaway and homeless youth shelters
enable the staff to continue helping the youths
following their stay at the shelter (maximum 15 days),
and thereby increase the youths’ probability of
becoming self-sufficient rather than welfare-
dependent.

rov 62% of the

respondents cited the need for major maintenance and
capital {mprovements of thelr shelter facility.
Shelters comply with state and local licensing, fire and
safetys and health codes. Because most shelters are
community-based home models, these facilities undergo
the same Kkinds of wear and tear that family dwellings
do. Furthermore. these upkeep costs are ex .cerbated by
the sheer volume of youth, staff, and volunteers who use
the facility. Federal guidelines 1imit the amount of
RHYA funds which can be used for renovation to 15% of
the federal grant. Frozen pipes, a broken heater and the
need for electrical rewiring cen cause havoc with even
the most carefully designed budget.

Expressed Program Needs: Other

"0ther"” program needs are those which generated less than a
507 response rate (less than 105 of 210 agencies), but given the
number of respondents and the compelling nature of the
descriptions of these problems, seemed worth noting.

O Mentat health services, 417 of the agencies cited
the need for more mental health services for the youth
and familtfes they serve. particularly access to
specialized mental health services, e.g. victims of
sexual abuse and incest. sufcidal youth, difficult
Juvenile court referrals, and multi-probltem families.

ERIC
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° r r n rm 38% of the
programs f{dentified the need for specialized foster
care homes and other forms of long term placement for
youth after they leave the shelter.

o Sexually abused children. 31% of the respondents

cited an Increase In the number of sexually abused
children and youth coming to thelr shelters. They also
identified the need for staff training and other
resources for working with these victims.

o Physically abused children. 29% of the programs
cited an increase in the number of physically abused
youth coming to the shelters,

o Substance abuse. 29% of the programs reported that
drug, alcohol, and substance abuse were major problems
for their youth.

o Education and emplovment. 28% of the programs cited
the need for alternative education for their youth.
22% of the programs {dentified specialized employment
and tralning programs as a need.

30
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Are Youth More Troubled?

The survey asked programs to respond to the following
question:

"During the past year. National Network staff and others
In Washington, D.C. concerned with runaway and homeless
youth services and pollcy have heard comments from
shelter staff to the effect that the youth they serve
"are more troubled, have more ser{ous problems, and
require more specialized services" than the youth who

were coming to the shelters 5 - 6 years ago. Does the
experfence of your program during the past year agree
or not agree with this generalization? If it agrees,

how? For example, some staff {dentify a greatly
increased number of referrals from Juvenile court:
others note more youth with serious drug and alcohol
problems have accelerated staff burn-out. What
disturbing trends have you seen in the youth your
agency serves and how has your program tried to address
those problems?"

61.5% (129) of the programs responded that the youth they
are serving seem more troubled and/or multi-problem than the
youth they wvere serving 5-6 years ago.

1.5% (3) of the programs responded that the youth do not
seem more troubled or difficult to serve.

37% (78) of the programs chose not to respond or else
answered that 1t is difficult to ascertaln a deneral sense of
whether their youth clients are more troubled. Some respondents
noted that thelr youth may seem more multi-problem only because
staff had {mproved {n their asbflities to recognize and serve such
troubied youth, or the community has greater expectations of the
Programs and refers more difficult cases to them.

J1
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COMMENTARY

The National Network’s methodology for this study was not
designed to generate casual {inferences between specific survey
answers and categories. The survey offers profiles of runaway.
homelesss and other troubled youth and the shelters that serve
them by compiling aggregate numbers, descriptive statistics. and
anecdotal information. The National Network’s intent alsc was to
get a sense of what kinds of statistics shelters are keeping and
examine what additfonal kinds of data shelters might consider
recording.

One significant overall comment regarding the numbers
fncluded under "Survey Population and Numerical Results" earlier
In this section Is that several of the totals were under-
reported. Thet 1Is., several respondent®s noted that they do not
keep records on such services, needs. and youth problems, e.g.
the numbers of youth turned away. suicidal youth. hotline calls,
homeless youth, Inctdence of sexual abuse. and other categories.
Most of the 210 responses to the 8 page questionnaire reflected
an adequate degree of recordkeeping by the shelters in termr of
the numbers and types of youth. Adequate record-keeping is not &
bureaucratic end in itself -- it is a valuable tool which sheiter
staff use to plan the most appropriate services for the youth,
administrators use to determine the cost-effectiveness of their
programs, and the agency uses to understand the problems and
needs of youth ang families in their respective communities.

Two of the most under-reported categories were abuse
(phystcal and sexual) and the number of youth turned away due to
no avallable bed space at the shelter. Many programs noted that
some of the sheltered youth who the staff suspected had been
physically and/or sexually abused were not counted {n their
agency’s survey response beca‘'ise the abuse was not confirmed or
disclosed by the youth during their stay at the shelter. Many
youth do not admit to having been abused because they ere afraid,
efther for their own safety or for what might happen to the
individual(s) (often femily members) who abused them. In some
agencies question about abuse are not asked and if volunteered

are not recorded due to philosophical policies about
confidentiality. One program Iin New York, reporting 8,532
sheltered youth, s among those not questioning youth about
abuse.

In terms of youth who were turned away due to & lack of bed
space In the shelter, more than 60% of the respondents stated

that they did not keep such records. The standard practice for
handl ing such cases is that the filled-to-capacity shelter refers
the youth to other shelters or programs in the area. In many

communitiess however "other" runaway and homeless youth shelters
are few and far between.
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The survey findings also dispel the notlon that youth who
come to runaway and homeless youth shelters are simply young
people whr are fretting over a routine adolescent squabble with
their parents. The problems of these youth and thefr families
are not simple. The reported levels of physical and sexual abuse
(agains belleved under-reported), the Ffact that 38% of the
programs clted foster care/long term out-of~home placement needs
for thelr youth, and the programs’ expressed needs for more
specialized mental health services and staff training indicate
that shelters are working with youth and families who have
serfous and complex problems.

Another fndicator of the multi-problem, "at-risk" nature of
the youth Is that the respondents {dentified 24,274 (48%) of the
sheltered youth as having come to the shelter for reasons other
than or {n addition to being runaway or homeless. Specifically,
many of these youth are placed in shelters by child protective
service agencies because the youth have been physically
exploiteds abused or neglected. State and county child welfare
agencies refer thelr youth clients to shelters while they awalt
foster care, group home placement, or reunification with their
families. A third segment of this "other" population are those
youth who are placed In shelters by Juvenile court and law
enforcement officlials while the youth awalt their hearings or
court placements.

Many of these youth have been runaway. homeless, or on the
street for some time, but are at the shelter because of thefr
fnvolvement with some other socfal service or juvenile Justice
system. The National Network informally refers to these youth as
"systems kids". The successes and difficulties of shelters. In
working with these systems kids appears to be an {ssue worthy of
further study and analysis. The need for basic education and
fndependent 1iving skills training are clearly priorities for
this group.
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MEASURES OF THE SHELTER’S EFFECTIVENESS

The survey results point to many achelvements and successes

which runaway and homeless Youth shelters across the nation have
attained in working with troubted children, youth, and families.
Some of the most notable findings include:
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Placed in a safe living environment. Similar to the earlier

Findings, this figure probably {s lower than the actual number of
youth whose 1ives and clircumstances have been improved by virtue
of thelr involvement with a sheiter program. This number may be
low In that shelter staff are not always able to maintaln contact
wlith and track the progress of the youth and thelr familles for an
extended period of time following the youth’s stay at the shelter.
Some programs had much higher positive placement rates than
others. More research is needed to determine if this difference is
a function of the Intake criterfa, the program policies and
performance. or of the lack of long term resources available in
the community for homeless Yyouth.

The major significance of this 57% figure is that it offers strong
evidence that shelter programs are an effective way of preventing
these youth from a future of welfare dependencys criminal
activity, adult homelessnesss and other personal and family
tragedies which result in serfous drains on taxpayers and the
economy. As pol fcymakers and social sclience researchers examine
the relationship between child sbuses, runaway behaviors crime. and
unempioyment, it is important to note that a nationwide system of
community based runaway and homeless youth services exfists which
offers a cost-effective alternative to a future generation of
adults and families who cannot contribute to our natfon’s economic
health and well-belng.

Shelter programs, by virtue of the broad range of services

which they provide, represent one of the most effective
strategies for interrupting and closing of f the
apprenticeship of this generation of troubled youth fnto
tomorrow’s generation of homeless and disadvantaged adults.

*The shelters provide a comprenensive mix of an average of
£ which § £ fve mean £
ing with m i f.

families, One problem for traditional social service
agencies that work with at-risk young people and families
is that 1{n many cases+ those agencies have &8 somewhat

limited scope of services. For example:, child protective
services have an investigative base and cannot provide
services unless there is confirmed abuse or neglect. The

criminal Justice system cannot mandate services unless
there 1is a "crime® and a violator of law. Public schools
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can only admit students who meet thelr Jurisdictional
requlirements. Some agencies focus on employmenbt and
training, but have no remedial education services. Another
agency may provide effective crisis {intervention and
counseling services, but not offer support services such as
shelter care, follow-up or health services.

The 210 alternative agency resporidents offer an average of
13 different types of services to the youth and families
they work with, either directiy at the shelter or through
an established working relationship with another agency,
e.gd., health clinfc, schools, recreation programs, and
others. Resolution of an immediate crisis situation

has a 1imited effect If the necessary support services
such as follow-up family counseling, drug and alcoho!
abuse treatment, education, and other services are not
avallable. By providing a mix of services to these youth
and/or ensuring the youth’s access to such an
Individusl ized packege of services, shelter programs help
young people turn their 1{ves around by responding to thelir
specific problems and needs.

Those private fFlexible agencles also serve thelir

communities by filling the gaps that occur in services. In
doing so they constitute a "window" into the service
patterns and changing needs of high risk youth and
families. Good trend reporting from those programs tuned to
crisis {ntervention gives planners and funders insight into
the ~merging {ssues.

W nd h 1 s nt ex 1
£ riv ] he ]
Vv Given the Increasing competitivenes fc -
federal and state funds, runaway and homelews youth

shelters appear to be successful In leveraging a variety of
funding sources and other resources in order to maintain
the effectiveness of their services. OfF the 156 respondents
that recelve funds unrier the federal Runaway and Homeless
Youth Act, their federal grants on the average represent
31.6% of thelr program’s overall budget. A strong case can
be made that this federa) support valldates the {mportance
of these services to other funding sources, local
local policymakers, and the overall community. Subsequent
to the enactment of the RHYA in 1974, some states --
most notably New York, Florida, Texas, Oklahoma and
Wisconsin have passed thelr own runaway and homeless
youth laws which provide additional funds to shelters. The
210 respondents had an average of 5 other funding sources
during 1983-1984.

Private sector funds from a diversity of corporations,
foundations, famitly trusts, religlous and civic
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organizations and other droups support runaway and homeless
youth services in every state. But perhaps the strongest
private sector confirmation of our nation’s concern about

these youtiv is demonstrated by the extent to which
individuals volunteer and contribute their time, money and
services, The survey showed more than $2.6 million worth
of donated in-kind time and services and an addltional
B10,000 plus hours of volunteer time by more than 8,400
volunteers.

The diverse funding bases which shelter staff and Boards of
Directors have worked hard to establ!sh appear to satisfy
even the most rigorous of imperatives that runaway and
homeless youth programs must access the private sector and
community resources {f the shelters are to continue
recefving public funds.

Additional commentary and analysis of the survey’s findings
are contalned in the next sectfion, "Conclusfuns and
Recommendations.”
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V. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDAT IONS

Briefly, other findings and conclusions from the
survey include:

"Shelters and foster care programs in Pennsylvania, Hawaili, |
New York, and Kentucky are seeing a dramatic increase in ;
the number of "throwaways" or "pushouts' -- young people ;
who have been thrown out of their homes or are fleeing i
abuse by their parents. Programs in lowa and Texas report
an increase in the numbers of homeless /pushout youth as a
result of the families’ economic difficulties.

*Many shelters need more beds; programs have been turning
away youth because their sheiters were filled to capacity.
Last year,» an Arizona shelter had no space for 1600 youth;
a Connecticut shelter turned away 546 youth and a Texas
program 525 youth. Again, the National Network believes
that the number of "turnaways" is even higher as 60% of
the respondents safd they do not collect this data.

*A tremendous need exists for comprehensive mental health
services for runaway and homeless youth. Shelters in
every state noted that they are seeing more youth with
more severe mental health problems, including drug and
alcohol abuse, sufcidal tendencies, Juvenile court
fnvolvement, family tensions, and psychiatric problems.

*Rural programs in Texas, Oklahoma, New York, and Wisconsin
expres. the need for additional funds for staff and
transportation to serve runaway and homeless youth in
adjoining counties.

*Federal, state, and municipal funds expended for shelt:r
services is mnoney wel l-spent. The cost of shelter
services is cheaper and more therapeutic than iocking up
youth in secure detention facilities. Community-based
facilities such as runaway and homeless youth shelters are
the most cost-effective and successful methods of helping
the vast majority of high risk youth and families,
although secure detention (a lock-up, restricted
environment) may be necessary for those few serious
offender/violent youth who are threats to the community’s
safety as well as their own,

*TW, fn conjunction with other recent national studies,
suggests that only 20%-25% of the runaway and homeless
youth in the United States receive services from staff
programs that havethe ability and program design to work
with these multi-problem youth.
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Conclusions: Three major conciusions from the survey lead to the
recommendations detailed at the end of this section. The survey
finds that:

l.Shelter programs serving runaway, homeless, and other troubled
vouth and thejr families work and work well.

In the ten years since the Federal Runawdy and Homeless
youth Act (RHYA) was enacted in 1974, community-based serviies to
runaway and homeless youth have become more sophisticated and
responsive to the needs of these youth and their families.
Sheiters have broadened the types of services they offer,
successfully competed for public and private funds, generated
support and voluntarism in their own communities, received bi-
partisan support From Congresss and most importantly have dealt
effectively with an increasingly "at-risk" population of youth.

2. Existing shelter programs have service and program needs.

Implfcit 1in the responses from the 210 agencies 1{is the
recognition that in order to maintain and strengthen thelr
effectiveness, programs need more resources for specialized staff

training, capital! improvement of their facilities, increased
capacity for more youth, adequate staff salaries, and additional
service components. The need for complementary services for

their existing system of services is probably the most crucial
need 1in terms of having a sufficient mix of program responses to
the diverse and severe youth and family problems which programs
face.

3.

There are unserved and underserved communities across the nation
that need the kinds of shelter and support services offered by ru
naway and homeless youth centers.

The vast majority of runaway and homeless youth centers are 7
- 12 bed, home-like shelters. Urban programs expressed the need
for additfonal (but not 1arger) facilities; rural programs
expressed the need for serving adjoining counties or unserved
communities. Estimates on the number of youth who run away for
only a few days and then return home range from 50% - 60% of the
1.3 million each hear. Many of these youth do come to shelters;
1983 HHS5 records show that 47.5% (26,690) of all youth sheltered
in federally funded centers were short-term runaways. Yet even
If these youth who can return home quickly are factored out,
there are more than 600,000 youth who are away from home and
vulnerable to predators on the streets unless they find safe
shelters.
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POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

The fol.owing five major public policy recommendations are
derived from the survey and from analysis of the survey results
by the National! Network Board of Directors, members, and staff:

i. Congress and the Administration should increase the annual
appropriatio. of the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act to $50
mitlion so that additional sheiters can be opened, existing
programs can be strengthened to provide more comprehensive
services to more troubled youth: and innovative training modeis
and service strategies can be tested, all with the goal of
reuniting more families.

2. State governments in states which do not have state runaway
and homeless youth acts should follow the leadership of New York,
Florida, Wisconsin, Texas, and other states which augment private
and federal funds to serve these youth. Another recommendation
fs that those states (25) which have Children’s Trust Funds
(state operated quasi-endowment programs) for child abuse
prevention programs should include adolescent abuse prevention
programs as a funding category. States without Children’s Trust
Funds shou'd implement them through legislation.

3. The Department of Health and Human Services, specifically
its Administration for Children, Youth and Families (ACYF),
should conduct further national studies and data collection
activities on runaway and homeless youth and on the other types
of youth, e.g. "systems kids”, served by the shelters. The
survey shows a need for more information about these youth and
thelir familfes and about program models and service strategles
that work best in helping these youth redirect their 1ives. ACYF
should rocus particularly on family dynamics which foster
runaway/throwaway behavior, the numbers and causes of homeless
youth, the fncidence of chronic runaways, sexual abuse, and the
need for specfatized service components.

Equally as important as the gathering of this information i{s the
distribution and marketying of the findings to runawgqay and
homeless youth boards of directors and staff, federal, state, and
local policymakers, school officials, law-enforcement officials,
and other concerned groups.

4, Concerned policymakers, youth service professionals, and
others must sustain a public education/media campaign which
focuses on the problems and needs of these troubled youth. In

order to strengthen and broaden the private sector and community
support for services to these youthys media coverage on the
community and national level is necessary for improving services
to these youth and their families.
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5. The need for coordinated and more efficient services (e.g.
crists fntervention, protective services, child wel fare,
education, health, Juvenile Justice, Job ¢training, mental
health,and others) at the federal, state, county, and community
levels compels the National Network to recommend that Congress
and the administration formulate and enact a "Nationat Youth
Policy"”, patterned after the Older Americans Act. A National
Youth Policy would provide opportunities and protections for all
of America’s youth and would serve as a valuabie tool for state
and local governments to plan and administer their services to
youth and their families at the Jlowest possible cost. This
proposed concept of a national youth policy does not entail a new
billion dollar federal entitlement program. Rather, a national
youth policy will systematically coordinate existing youth
programs and policies while creating a legislative framework in
which remaining needs and problems can be addressed.
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vi. EPILOGUE: THE KIDS BEHIND THE NUMBERS

This report began with some narrative descriptions apout
the kinds of runaways and homeless children and youth who are
served by the 210 agencies that responded to our national survey,
As the report detailed the major results and findings from the
eight page Questionnaire, a concern arose that the augregate
numbers, program needs, Implications, and Policy recommendations
would blur and detract from our central focus --the problems and
needs of each of the more than 1.3 million runaway and homeless
youth in America each year.

Many readers of this report have seen the award-winning
documentary film "Streetwise" which graphically portrays the
tragic 1ives of juveniie Prostitutes and other street kids In
Seattle. Other readers also have seen the serles of cover stories
fn Parade Magazine, artictes in Readers’ Digest, and feature
stories about runaways on CBS, NBC, ABC, and Capitol Cilties
Television. Furthermore, milijons of Americans have had first
person experiences with runaway and homelesss youth, ranging from
having a family member who was a runaway to seeing such youth
wandering aimlessly on the street.

This epilogue is offered 8s a reminder that behind the
numbers in this study are the individual lives and futures of a
generation of America‘’s at-risk young people. In sPite of all the
various problems and negative situations In which these youth are
Involved, they have the same personal aspirations and goals that
most other youth have --a good job, a healthy family, a safe
place to lives and to be responsible, law-abiding adults,

Many of the youth counted fn this survey are without homes
and families. A significant number of others have bounced around
in foster care, group homes, or other child welfare service
placements. Others have fled or been forced out of their homes
due to serious abuse, neglect, or breakdown of the family
structure.

"To Whom Do They Belong" pPoses, In fact, a rhetorical
question. The blunt fact Is that these children and youth belong
to all of us , f.e. if the necessary family support, shelter, and
other services are not avallable for these youth, our soclety
will only incur a greater economic liability in terms of paying
for the welfare, institutional, law enforcement, adult homeless,
metal health, and other fnescapable services and programs.
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For many of the young people who seek help at runaway and
homeless youth centers, their stay represents their last stop in
the social services/Juvenile Justice systems’ roller coaster
before they became involved with or victimized by more Serious
problems. While the foremos®™ goal of runaway and homeless youth
shelter programs is to reunite these youth with their families,
we have learned that in many cases this is not desirable or
feasible. America is both a caring naticn and a tax-~paying
nation; both of these factors necessitate support for the kinds
of intervention and Prevention services provided by runaway and
homeless youth programs.
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VII. Further References

The National Network of Runaway and youth Services receives
requests  from across the country from concerned individuals who
wart to know about tooks, magazines, and journals which fFocus on
runaway and hnomeless youtn. The bib!iography below i Aot
complete but it does offer some usefu! resources,

Books
Able, T.P..Childr2n of the Evening. Academic Press, 1981

Arenberg, G.5., et.al.,Preventing Missing Children. Compact
Books, 1984

Benton. J., Do You Know Where Your Chilidren Are?. Revell, 1982

Brennan, T.. et. al., The 5ocial Psychology of Runaways.
Lexington Books.1978.

Brenton, M.,The Runaways. Little Brown: 1978
Palenski, J.E., Kids Who Run Away. RAE Publishers, 1984.

Raphael, M., Runaways, America’s Lost Youth. Drake Publfcations,
1974.

Richette. L.A., The Throwaway Children. J.B. Lippincott Co.. 1969

Schultz, L. ed., The Sexual Victimology of Youth. Thomas, 1978.

Sturz, E.L.,Widening Circles. Harper & Row. 1983.

Wells, C.F., et. al., Self-Destructive Behavior in Children and

Adolescents. Van Nostrand Reinhold, 1981.

Wooden, K., Weeping in the Playtime of Others: America’s
Incarcerated Children. McGraw Hil11, 1976.

Magazines and Journals

Adams, G. and Munro. G., "Portrait of the North American Runaway:
A Critical Review. Journal of Youth and Adolescence, Vol. 8,
No. 3, pp. 359-373, 1979

Farber, E.. €t, al.. "Violence in Families of Adolescent
Runaways., Child Abuse and Negiect, Voi. 8, pp. 295-299, 1984

Males, C.. and Raskin, J., "The Children Nobody Wants", Reader’s
Digest. January 1984.
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Rader, D., "No Place to Hide: A Story of Runaways. Parade
Magazine. February 7, 1982.

Rader, D., "Child on the Run: A Deepening American Tragedy."
Parade. September 5, 1982.

MeCall, C.., "Streets of the Lost". Life. July 1983,

"Runaways: A National Problem.," Time, August 27, 1973, p. 57.

"An Endless Parade of Runaway Kids," U.S. News & World Report.,
January 17, 1983.

"A Nation of Runaway Kids,"Newsweek, October 18, 1982.

Englander, S.W, "some Self-Reported Corretates of Runaway
Behavior In Adolescent Females". Journal of Consulting and
Clinical Psychology. June 1984, pp. 484-485.

Youngs R.L.. "Runaways: A Review of Negative Consegquences.",
Family Relations April 1983, pp. 275-281.

Gutierres, S.E.. "A Developmental Perspective on Runaway
Behavior: 1Its Relationship to Chiid Abuse." Chjld Welfare..,
February 1981, pp. 89-94,

Morgan, O.J.."Runaways: Jurisdiction, Dynmics, and Treatment."
Journal of Marital and Family Therapy., January 1982. .
pp. 121-127

Liebow. E. et. al. "Runaway Children |2 Years Later - A Follow-
Up. Journal of Family lssues. 1980., pp. 165~188.

Government Reports and Studies

Attorney General’s ITask Force on Family Violence, Final Report,
September, 1984, U.S. Department of Justice. Washington, D.C.

"Perspectives on Child Maltreatment i{n the Mid 80°s", Department
of Health and Human Services, Office of Human Development
Services., Administration for Children, Youth and Families,
National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect, 1984, DHHS

Publication No. (OHDS) 84-30338.

"Runaway and Homeless Youth: National Program Inspection",
Office of Inspector General, Department of Health and Human
Services, October 1983.

"Federally Supported Centers Pioviue Needed Services for Runaways
and Homeless Youths", Rerort to the Chairman, Subcommittee on

Human Resources. Committee on Education and Labor, House of
Representatives, by the U.5. General Accounting Office, September
26, 1983, #GAO/IPE-83-7.

O e quS,.

ERIC 104

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




ERI!

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

101

“Community-Based Correctional Programs Can Do More to Help
Offenders", Report to the Congress by the Comptroller General,
February 5, 1980, #GGD-80-25.

FY 1983 Annual Report to the Congress on the Status n
Accompl ishmentés of the Centers Funded Under the Runaway n
Homeless Youth Act.Department of Health and Human Services
Office of Human Development Services, Administration fo
Children, Youth and Families. (issued February 1985).

"Homeless Youth: The Saga of ‘Pushouts’ and ‘Throwaways’ in
America", Report of the Subcommittee on the Constitution, Senate
Judictary Committee, December 1980, Washington, D.C. Document
#68-5910.

"Oversight Hearing on Runaway and Homeless Youth Programs",
Committee Print of the Hearing Before the Subcommfttee on . Human
Resources, May 5, 1982, Washington, D.C. Document #96-633-0.

"Missing Children’s Assistance Act" Committee Print of the
Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Juvenile Justice, Senate
Judiciary Committee, February 7,2!, and March 8, 13,21, 1984,
Document #34-463-0.

"Sexual Exploitation of Children - A Prcblem of Unknown
Magnitude", U.S. General Accounting Office, April 20, 1982,
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS

CHAIRPERSON: Linda Reppond, Alljance for Children, Youth and
Families, Seattle, Washington.

VICE CHAIRPERSON: Doug Herzog, Mountain Plains Youth Services,
Bismarck, North Dakota

SECRETARY: L1z Goldsmith, San Diego Youth & Community
Services, San Diego, California

TREASURER: Marsha Day, Victims Services Agency,
New York, New York

Barbara Scanlon Bridge Over Troubled wWaters,
Boston, Massachusetts

George Magrili Youth and Family Alternatives,
New Port Richey, Florida

Judith Algeo-McCarty  Tabor Children’s Services,
Doylestown, Pennsylvania

Steve Sperling Briarpatch,
Madison, Wisconsinr

James Walker University of Oklahoma Juvenl!le Personne)
Training Program,
Tulsa, Oklatoma

Jim Swain United Action for Youth,
Iowa City, lowa

Cralg Christiansen The Youthworks,
Medford, Oregon

Youth Representative: Theresa Bartoldus
Runaway Youth Coordinating Council
Hempstead, New York
Caucus Representatives

Homeless Youth: Randall Mecham, Youth Advocates,
San Francisco, California

Rural Issues: Danny Brown
Community Runaway and Youth Services
Reno, Nevada

National Youth Polfcy: Sue Matheson, Xanthos
Alameda, California

Executive Director: June Bucy, Washington, p.C.
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ABOUT THE NATIOMAL NETWORK AND THE N4TIONAL FUND FOR RUNAWAY
CHILDREN

The Nat ional Network Is a nonprofit, membership
organization of more than 500 community-based shelter programs
and other agencies that serve runaway, hometess, and other
troubled youth. The National Network started in 1974 when
concerned peoRle across the nation became aware of the urgent
needs of children who were away from their homes and in danger on
the streets. Parents, community leaders, socfal workers, and
others developed shelter programs in thelr own areas to help
these youth and their families. We then organized to assist each
other’s programs so that we could more effectively help these
trc “led, homeless youths.

Our foremost goa! now is to improve services and policies
which affect the 1ives of the more than .3 million runaway and
homeless youth in America. Our national office fn Washington,
D.C. informs our members and other Key groups and i{ndividuals on
the best ways of serving these youths. We promote training and
Innovative strategies for working with such "high-risk" youth and
their familles to help them get their 1ives together.

We provide regular information through our newsletter, do
special mallings, sponsor think tanks for youthworkers, and hold
an annual sympos ium. Our nationwide, computerized
telecommunications system enables youth programs to exchange
Information, research findings, and mansgement img:ovements. Our
public awareness campaigns through the media to citizens across
the country helps them understand Just how widespread and
devestating the problems of these youth are. Finally, we monitor
public policy which effects youth services at the national,
state, and local levels.

The National Network relies on corporate and foundation
grants, membership dues, and individual donors to carry out its
wOork. We apply for and use federal funds only when the needs of
the public sgency match our youth services priorities.

The National Fund for Runaway Children began in 1982
following a series of articles in Parade magazine by Dotson Rader
which graphically described the tragic stories of runaway and
homeless street kids. These articles moved thousands of
concerned individuals and groups to volunteer their time and
donate money to help these troubled young people. until October
1984, the National Fund was administered by Act Together, Inc.,
at which time the National Network became the legally
responsible group.
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Fund Pools contributions from individuals,
foundations, corporations, and other groups and makes grants to
runaway and homeless youth programs. Since its inception, the
National Fund has awarded grants to 53 agencies in 29 states and
Washington, D.C. The National Funa also responds to thousands of
requests from the general public and the media on the problems
and needs of these youth. Finally, the National Fund rrovides
support for a select number of public education projects. This
report was printed and distributed with National Fund support.

The National

The National Fund does not recefve or use federal funds;

all contributions are from private sources.
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The [SOUTHEASTERN,/ "NETWORK of Runaway, Youth and Family Services, Inc.

August 16, 1985

Ms. Susan Wilhelm

Sub-Committee on Human Resources
472 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Ms. Wilhelm:

The Southeastern Network of Runaway, Youth ond
Family Services regrets that it was not able to attend
the hearings on the status of runaway and homeless
vouth of the House Sub-Committee on Human Resources
on July 25, 1985.

Members of our organization are greatly con-
cérned with this issue and have considerable expertise
to share. The attached testimony reflects the con-
cerns of our membership. We would appreciate your
including this testimony. in the official record of these
hearings.

Please feel free to contact us should you dez.tre
further information.

Sincerely,

Gail L. ert%

Executive Director

CGK/je

Fnclosure

“Effective Service Through Cooperative Efforts” T 3378S. Milledge Avenue, Suite 209, Athens, Georgia 30605 » Phone: (404) 354-4568

Missing Children’s Project T3 1215 N.W. 12th Avenue, Gainesville, Florida 32601 » Phone: (904) 3724111

109

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




106

Testimony Submitted to the Sub-committee on Muman
Resources, United States House of Representatives

Submitted by Southeastern Network of
Runaway, Youth and Family Services, Inc.

The Southeastern Network of Runaway, Youth & Family Services
is a private, non-profit rembership organization of 58 youth
service agencies in the states of Alabama, Florida, Georgia,
Kentucky, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, and
Tennessee. An estimated 120,000 youth run away each vear in

southeastern states. Over 50,000 of these youth come to our

member agencies for shelter, food, counseling and other linds

of help every year.

Tﬁese children have multiple and serious problems. Many of
them run from abusive or alcoholic parents. Vith the help of our
runaway programs, thelr problems can be addressed and families can
often be successfully reunited, The availability of 24-hour
open-door runaway facilities prevent bigger problems: permanent
family splits, exposure of youth to those who would exploit them
for crfminal purposes, downward spirals into increasingly anti-
soclal activities. Runaway shelters offer an alternative to
detention or Institutionalization for youth who are in trouble
and need help.

The problems of youth have grown more complex in recent years.
Runaway steltcrs have responded to this by expanding program
services to offer job training, community preventative education,
drug rehabilitetior and independent living skills for vouth
approaching adulthood, Training for youth service professionals
have been exprnded to incorporate such toplcs as teenasge suicide

and the treatment of sexual victimizatlon,
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Runaway centers are facing expanding needs to maintain their

effective and efficient service delivery system. According to a

study prepared by The National Metwork of Runaway & Youth Services,

Inc., "A Profile of Ameria's Runaway & Fomeless Youth and The
Programs That Felp Them (July, 1985), the following issues were
substantiated:

#Runaway centers are seeing a dramatic increaée in the
number of "throwaway" or "pushout" youth. Centers need
expanded services to assist this troubled population.

sMany shelters need more beds. Youth in need are being
turned away because shelters are filled to capacity.

eCenters need access to resources to provide o
more comprehensive mental health services for runavay
"and homeless youth.

It is important that funding keep pace with the nezeds for
youth services gxpressed throughout our region. Many youth and
family needs go urmet due to lack of available services. We
commend Congressional support of the development of new youth-
serving programs. At the same time, it is important to main-
tain existing programs. They have done 2 tremendous job on
shoestring budgets, but the needs for increased services and
training have stretched their resources to tﬁe limit.

We must not penalize agencies who have demonstrated effec-
tiveness by cutting their funding and shifting it to new pro-

grams. Both are necessary. Already-established programs have

developed wide-spread community support and active partnerships
with area businesses. Their efforts have resulted in decreased

reliance un federal dollars. These agencies are the role modals

and teachers of our new programs. Their innovations and successes

are shared and duplicated through the Southeastern Network's system

of offering support and expertise to new aggncies.

These professionals have demonstrated their commitment to
quality youth services and their ability to provide these ser-

vices. Today's youth need their help now, more than ever before.
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345 SOUTH MAGNOLIA DRIVE
SUITE E-26
TALLAHASSEE, FLORIDA 32301
(904) 878-1368

August 7, 1985

Ms. Susan Wilhelm

Sub-Committee on Human Resources
402 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Ms. Wilhelm:

It is my understanding that the House Sub-Committee on
Human Services met on July 25, 1985, to hold hearings on the
statua of runaway and homeless youths. Although we were unable
to attend that meeting, the Plorida Network of Youth and Family
Services is extremely interested in this topic.

The Florida Network is a voluntary coalition of programs
providing services to runaway and homeless youths and their
families. There are currently fourteen established programs
in plorida with two additional programs scheduled to begin
within the next three months. During fiscal year 1984-85,
the Florida programs served over 7,000 runaway and homeless
youths, many of whom were from other states.

The rlorida Network Office is responsible for providing
a variety of different services to its member agencies. I
have enclosed a copy of our brochure which provides a brief
description of the types of services we offer. All of the
Florida programs are expected to provide a diversity of services
to children and their families. fThese services include:

1. sShelter and food;

2. Individual and family counseling;

3. Outreach; and,

4. Aftercare (when resources to do so are available).

Florida is one of a few states whose legislature has taken
an active part in the funding of services for runaways and
homeless youths. All of the shelters which serve runaways
and homeless youths and their families in Florida are funded
partially by the State Legislature. These resources, coupled
with the additional funding provided by the Federal government,
are essential to the delivery of quality services to these
children and their families.
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Since the Florida Networ
hearings, I am enclosing writ
consideration. I hope it wil
deliberations on this issue.
following information:

k was unable to attend the Sub-Committee
ten testimony for your review and
1 be beneficial to you during your

In addition, I am enclosing the

l. A copy of the Governor's Task Force Report on Runaway

and Troubled Youths;
2. A copy of the Statew

ide Task Force Repo:t on the Homeless;

3. A prief paper on prevention, developed by the Florida

Network:;

4. A listing of Florida
one of the new programs
three months).

Network member agencies (excluding
scheduled to open within the next

I hope this information will be beneficial to you. Should
you have any questions regarding this correspondence, or should
you desire further information, please do not hesitate to contact

me at (904) 878-1368.

Sincerely,

P E;Ez ag%;
Bill Bentley

Executive Director

BB/ jtf
Enclosures

11 :3
BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Testimony for the House Sub-Committee
Addressing Runaways and Homeless Youths

Submitted by The Florida Network of Youth and Family Services, Imnc.

Annually over 20,000 Florida children leave thelr homes or are pushed out by
their parents. Knowledgeable state officials estimate that over 30,000 runaway and
homeless youths (which includes out-of-state childrem) roam Florida's streets
annually. Florida's runaway programs Treport that an average of 33 percent of the

children they served in 1984 were victims of physical or sexual abuse in their home

situations. In our urban centers, the percentages were consliderably higher.

The deinstitutionalization of status offenders has been one of Florida's
priorities for over a decade. Florida was amomg the first states to decriminalize
status offenses (i.e., rumning away, truancy, ungovernability) in their statutes
governing youthful behavior. Florida in 1983 was also ome of the first states to
establish in its statutes a "Runaway Youth and Family Act." However, Florida, like
many other states, has experienced the frustration which accompanies not having the
resources to implement effectively the types of service continuums necessary to meet
the needs of many of their children. This is especially true of services for rumaway
children.

Tn first time or minor cases of status behaviors, intake workers often feel that
they have few resources to apply to the case. Therefore the cases "fall between the
cracks" with little or no attention. When cases reach the point that a dependency
petition is filed, they often encounter an attitude stressing the authority of the
court rather than the needs of the child and the family. Disobeying the order of the
judge may result in detention for violation of a valid court order, an action allowed
by the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act and the Florida Supreme Court.

Our approach in Florida is three-fold. First, we want Co prevent status
(offense) behaviors initially (primary prevention) or "nip them in the bud” early-on
(secondary prevention). Second, we want to provide an alternative for the handling
of status behavior cases that satisfies the needs of overburdened intake workers and
meets the needs of the children and their families. Finally, we need to reduce the

number of cases im which judicial intervemtion occurs (diversion) and thereby reduce

the potential number of status behavior youth in detention for violation of valid

court orders.
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During fiscal year 1983-84, 1,558 non-offender youth in Florida were placed in
secure detention through use of the valid court order. Although locking up the child
may get him/her off the streets temporarily, it is only a "stop-gap" measure which
addresses the symptom and not the problem. This action also places the full burden
for the problem on the child when available research indicates clearly that runaway
and other status offense behavior is a reflection of more serious family dysfunction.

Following the recommendations of the Statewide Task Force Report on Runaway and
Troubled Youth (1984), a system of "full service centers" has been proposed to
provide services to status behavior youths and their families. The plan stresses
prevention and non-judicially ordered intervention to accomplish the goals of less
penetration into the formal system by status behavior youth, especially involvement
which might lead to their being detained in secure lock-up.

The Florida Network of Youth and Family Services supports strongly the
recommendations of the Task Force Report on Runaway and 1roubled Youth (reference
enclosed report) and is firmly committed to the implementation of a full service
continuum for runaway and other status behavior youth. This continuum of care would
provide the service alternatives needed to minimize the placement of these youths in

secure detention. We believe that the placement of these youths in secure detention

serves only to exascerbate an already difficult family situation. Moreover, these
non-criminal youths are exposed to juveniles who have long histories of delinquent
behaviors. Such exposure does little to provide the non-offender with positive role
models.

While we recognize and understand the frustrations experienced by judges, law

enforcement, and others in the child welfare system who work with runaways and other

status offender youths, the endorsement of secure detention for these youths is not a
position the Florida Network can support. One of our primary goals is to ensure that
we are not punishing chidlren because of the system's inability to meet their needs.

We support striving to find solutions to the problem and not overreacting to the

symptoms.
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FLORIDA NETWORK OF YOUTH AND FAMILY SERVICES, INC.

over 1 million children run away from home each year in our country. Although
we might like to believe that this problem doesn't occur in Florida, we know better.
Each year over 20,000 Florida children leave their homes or are pushed out by
their parents. Many are victims of abuse and neglect. Many will become victims of
abuse and exploitation if left to their own devices to survive.

- In answer to this problem, there are 13 agencies throughout the State of
Florida dedicated to helping runaway and homeless children. These agencies provide
a variety of services including shelter, specialized counseling, and follow-up
services. Working toward the primary goal of reuniting and strengthening families,

these agencies often prevent a child's needless involvement in the juvenile justice
system.

The Plorida Metwork of Youth and Family Services is a private non-profit
organization of agencies who serve runaway children throughout the State of Florida.
By maintaining a statewide coordination office since 1976, the Florida Network has
provided member agencies with one voice to address the concerns of Florida's
troubled children and families. As a result of the Network's efforts, new attention
has been paid to the problems of Florida's children in crisis.

The Plorida Metwork provides a wide range of services to its member agencies
which include:

o A program certification process to insure the highest quality of service
to children through the implementation of statewide standards.

o Comprehensive training programs to improve program operation and service
delivery.

o Technical assistance to agencies on subjects such as resource development,
advocary, and funding.

© Statewide representation on issues relating to children and families.

The FPlorida Metwork ~ffers the general communitys:

o Updated information and data collection concerning runaway and dependent
children.

o Workshops and training programs for agencies, policy-makers, and the
media regarding the needs of Florida's troubled children and families.

o Cost effective alternatives to confining Florida's dependent children
in detention centers.

o The opportunity to effect positive change in the lives of Florida's
children.
The Plorida Network has four short-term goals:

o Implementation of the statewide continuum of sexrvices for runaway,
troubled youth and their families.

o Ensuring the delivery of the highest quality of services to runaway and
troubled youths and their families through the implementation of the
statewide standards.

o The expansion and strengthening of the statewide network of programs
providing services to runaway and troubled youth and their families.

© Education of decision makers and the general public regarding the
problems and needs of families in crisis.
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The Role of Prevention in Dealing wWith
Runaway/Troubled Youth and Their Families

Over 1 million children run away or are pushed out of their
homes each year in our country. A recent survey of runaway shelters
nationwide found that over 36 percent of the children served had been
victims of physical or sexual abuse. Although we might like to
believe that this problem doesn‘t occur in Florida, we know better.
Annually over 20,000 Florida children leave their homes or are pushed
out by their parents. Florida runaway programs report that an average
of 33 percent of the children served in our Programs were victims of
physical or sexual abuse in their home situations.

When runaway children are left to their own devices on the
street, the probability of exploitation and abuse is increased. The

heightened.

youths-and their families, a runaway episode
can be quelled. rogramming will allow services which go to
the source of. the problem behavior, and which attempt to prevent
runaway behavior from occurring. OQur experience suggests. that the
child’s runaway behavior is generally symptomatic of deeper family
problems.

A major focus of runaway programs in Florida is to prevent
continued family disintegration. These family problems, if not
addressed effectively, often lead to domestic violence, child abuse,
runaway episodes, and other status behaviors (e.g., ungovernability
and truancy).

Preventicn is a key element in breaking the cycle of family
dysfunction. Currently few runaway programs in Florida are able
financially to provide the level of prevention services needed to
impact effectively on family disintegration in its early stages.

i Y and Troubled Youth recognized

n dealing with family problems
e breakup of the family unit.

which specifitally
serve these youths and their families. The 1984 sStatewide Task Force
Report identified the need for at least 10 new programs and improve-
ments to the current shelters serving these clients throughout the
state.

There are tangible aspects to this lack of funding. without
adequate shelter resources for runaway/troubled youths, the use of
secure detention (lock-up) is promoted as the method for dealing with
these children. During FY1983-84, 1,558 non-criminal children were
placed in secure detention because there were inadequate programs
available to deal with them. Aside from the injustice of this
practice, placement jip detention not only is costly but also increases
the probability of further involvement in the juvenile justice system.
Adequate prevention services should reduce the demand for out-of-~home
placements of children.
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Florida Network of Youth and Family Services
Member Agency Addresses

Florida Network of Youth and Family Services, Inc.
Bill Bentley, Executive Director

345 South Magnolia Drive, Suite E26

Tallahassee, Florida 32301

Diane Alexander, Program Director
Family Mediation Center

1266 N. Paul Russell Road
Tallahassee, Florida 32301

Shirley Aron, Executive Director
Switchboard of Miami

35 S.W. 8th Street

Miami, Florida 33170
égg&géﬁig?uProgram Director
Lippman Shelter

1135 N.W. 7th Avenue

Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33311

Barbara Cloud, Executive Director

Anchorage Children’s Home of Bay County, Inc.
5521 E. Highway 98

Panama City, Florida 32404

Rev. Peter Diebenow, Executive Director (Lippman Shelter)
Lutheran Church

3100 N. 75th Avenue

Hollywood, Florida 33024

David Graham, Executive Director
Arnette House

P.0O. Box 1544

Ocala, Florida 32678
é%gﬁ%kgi£$§37 Executive Director
Corner Drugstore, Inc.

1128 S.W. lst Avenue
Gainesville, Florida 32601

Larry Jones, Administrator
Great Oaks Village

1718 E. Michigan Avenue
Orlando, Florida 32806

Vernon P. Langford, Executive Director
Youth Shelter of Southwest Florida
2240 Broadway

Fort Myers, Florida 33901
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George Magrill, Executive Director
Youth and Family Alternatives

P.0O. Box 1073

New Port Richey, Florida 33552

Ken McCullough, Program Director
Youth Alternatives

1023 Hamilton Court

Daytona Beach, Florida 32014

Norm McDonald, Executive Director
Youth Services Centers, Inc.

P.O. Box 625

Merritt Island, Florida 32952

Roy W. Miller, Executive Director
Alternative Human Services . Inc.
P.0. Box 13087 :

St. Petersburg, Florida 33733

Richard Moran, Program pirector
The Miami Bridge

1145 S.W. 11lth Street

Miami, Florida 33136

Jan Morris, Program Director
Youth Shelter of Southwest Florida
2240 Broadway

Fort Myers, Florida 33901

Tom Patania, Executive Director
Youth Crisis Center, Inc.

P.O. Box 16567

Jacksonville, Florida 32216

Leon Polhill, Director

Hillsborough Dept. of Children’s Services
P.0O. Box 271489

Tampa, Florida 33618

119

FRIC s

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




v
!

b
&

EELY I i

%%“2:2%{/{‘ . A" K . ¢

. ;i L e

E ey ~ .t d_,
6 '"f&‘ié

o

)
Aol 1]
AR

Tt

=,

. Reportion ~

ndTroubled . -

- . U C .
4Runaway ar

#

3 9 cad sl

—~ 1 > Saneadse s el
iy . . . - 3 w"fti’ﬁfr"‘ﬁévféf {“} ‘
N '

% h e

H e ST e

Fepbruary 1984
THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND REHABILITATIVE SERVICES

ERIC 1200

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




STATE OF FLORIDA
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND REHABILITATIVE SERVICES

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Mr. David H. Pingree

Secretary

Department of Health and
Rehabilitative Services

1317 Winewood Boulevard

Tallahassee, Florida 32301

Dear Secretary Pingree:

I am pleased to submit to you the report of the Statewide
Task Force on Runaway and Troubled Youth as required by Senate
Bill 626 of the 1983 legislative session.

At the organizational meeting of the statewide task force
held on September 22, 1983, it became clear that our first order
of business was to define "troubled youth" so as to better
understand the scope of our task. In reviewing the bill and its
origin, the statewide conference on runaways held in early 1983
in Tampa, and in recognition of the time restraints in which we
had to comply, it was concluded that we must limit our scope to
the runaway and children at "high risk" of running. It was also
clearly understood that in dealing with the stereotypical
runaway, or the high risk potential runaway we were, in reality,
often dealing with abused or neglected children, as well as the
habitual truant, ungovernable and the "throwaways."

The task force then decided to reconvene on November 17 and
18, after the November 4 submittal of the district~wide task
force reports, review those reports, break into subcommittees and
deal with the recommendations of the districts and the
requirements of the bill. Leon Botkin, representing State
Attorney Janet Reno from District 11, chaired the Data Collection
and Bvaluation Subcommittee and George Magrill, Executive
Director of District 5's Youth and Family Alternatives Program,
chaired the Program Subcommittee. We subsequently met on
December 1 and 2 and January 3-5.

While examining the reports of the eleven HRS Districts it
was evident the problems of the runaway were complex and while
each district had their own priorities, there were several common
threads running statewide. The Legislature had already seen the
need for a statewide system of data collection. To carry this
one step further, the district task forces saw a need for a
central location in each district, responsible for data
collection. It was felt that this Centraligzed Intake would
facilitate the statewide data collection system and assure the
best possible service linkages and follow~up capabilities,

1317 WINEWOOD BLVD ¢ TALLAHASSEE, FL 3230
BOB GRAHAM. GOVERNOR
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In addition to the above, the plan includes recommendations
detailing the implementation of a continuum of services
statewide, involving a two-tiered design which will enable every
county in the state tc ucst approach the problem on a local
basis.

The tass force has made other recommendations which we feel
will insure the most efficient and effective operation of the
programs recomiaended. These include a %statewide training vehicle
and ongoing monitoring capabilities.

Another universal agreement amongst all the district-wide
task forces, ag well as the statewide task force members, was the
appreciation of the Legislature's recognition of the absolute
necessity of dealing with the problems of troubled youth in
Florida. We trust the willingness to deal with this will extend
through this legislative session and carry out what this task
force sees as possible solutions to the multifaceted problems of
our troubled youth.

As chairperson of the Statewide Task Force for Troubled and
Runaway Youth, I would like to take this opportunity to express
my deep gratitude and appreciation to the following individuals.
These people have demonstrated outstanding dedication and
commitment to the youth of Florida throughout the many hours of
hard work, cooperation and willingness to give 100 percent of
their time and expertise:

Darlene Roche', Ph.D.
Component Director of Youth
Lakeview Center, Inc,
Pensacola, Florida

Ellen Hoffenberg, Esquire

Program Director

Florida Guardian ad Litem Program
Tallahassee, Florida

Steve Beville, Investigator
Public Defenders's Office
Fifth Judicial Circuit
Ocala, Florida

The Honorable Dorothy H, Pate
Circuit Judge

Fourth Judicial Circuit
Jacksonville, Florida

George Magrill

Executive Director

Youth and Family Alternative Program
New Port Richey, Florida
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Evie Wilson
Legislative Aide for Senator Betty Castor
Tampa, Florida

Roger N. McDonald
Executive Director
Crosswinds Runaway Center
Merritt Island, Florida

Michael B. Bolang

Direct Services Supervisor
HRS District 8

Fort Myers, Florida

Steve Newell, Sergeant
Office~in-Charge Juvenile Affairs
Paim Beach County Sheriff's Department
West Palm Beach, Florida

Mrs, Judy Collins

Lake City, Florida

Leon H, Botkin

Assistant State Attorney
Chief, Juvenile Division
Eleventh Judicial Circuit
Miami, Florida

Amanda Cannon

Office of Evaluation and
Management Review

HRS Headquarters

Tallahassee, Florida

Donald E. Darling
Administrator
Department of Education
Tallahassee, Florida

Dave May

Program Administrator

Children, Youth and rFamilies
Program Office

Tallahassee, Florida

David Schmeling

Alcohol, Drug Abuse and
Mental Health Program Office

Tallahassee, Florida

Ms. Robin A. Donaldson
Tallahassee, Florida
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Jim Bryan

Children, Youth and Families
Program Office

HRS Headquarters

Tallahassee, Florida

Robert M. Peterson

Children, Youth and Families
Program Office

HRS Headquarters

Tallahassee, Florida

Bob Webb

Children, Youth and Families
Program Office

HRS Headquarters

Tallahassee, Florida

I sincerely hope that you will concur that this plan, if
funded, will effectively serve these children for whom we are all

concerned,
pa—ad |
Jova | sk kin
Toni J. Siskin '

Chairperson
Task Fcrce on Troubled Youth
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Executive Summary

In 1983 the Legislature passed Senate Bill 626. This bill was
titled "an act relating to runaway youths, providing legislative
intent; providing definitions; providing for the development of a
statewide plan for handling runaway youths, providing for the
development of specific licensing criteria for runaway youth
centers; providing for the establishment of a statewide task
force and district task force; requiring the adoption of
licensure rules by a time certain; providing an appropriation;
providing an effective date."

Essentially, the bill provided that the department will submit a
statewide plan to the Speaker of the House, President of the
Senate and the Governor by February 1, 1984. The bill stated
that this plan should address the following topics:

O Needs assessments for the state and for each district;

© Criteria and procedures for handling and referral of
troubled youths and runaway youths using the least
restrictive alternatives available;

o Provisions for contacting parents or guardians;

© Policy for coordinating relationships between involved
agencies, runaway youth centers, law enforcement
agencies, and the department;

o Statewide statistics on client groups;

o Funding formulas for runaway youth centers which
provide standard services and receive state funds; and

] Standards and program goals for runaway youth centers
with emphasis on early intervention and aftercare.

The bill further mandated standard services for runaway youth
centers to include, but not be limited to:

o Programs for outreach and prwvention for troubled
youths and their families;

o Early intervention counseling services for
troubled youths and their families with 24-hour
access geared toward crisis or time of need
intervention;

F MC L d
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o Uniform and confidential intake and records systems;

o Provision for aftercare including individual and
family counseling services;

o Programs for advocacy for client population and
community support; and

o Provisions for case management and referral from
service to service.

puring August 1983 a statewide task force was appointed by David
Pingree, Secretary of Health and Rehabilitative Services. The
members of this task force represented the following groups:
local law enforcement, the juvenile section of the conference of
circuit court judges, the Guardian ad Litem Program, the school
toard of a local school district, local government, office of
public defender, office of state attorney, medical community with
responsibility for treatment of physical or mental problems of
children and youth, single intake of the department, runaway
youth centers, a parent of a runaway youth, a person who has been
a runaway youth within five years, private or public program,
group or organization with recognized expertise in working with
runaway youths and their families, a respresentative of the
Department of Education, Program Director of the Children, Youth
and Families Program Office, Program Director of the Office of
Evaluation, Program Director of the Alcohol, Drug Abuse and
Mental Health Program Office.

During the latter part of 1983 the statewide task force met to
develop a statewide plan for troubled youth. The task force
addressed many difficult issues in their meetings. The use of
secure emergency shelter care was addressed because many of the
local HRS district plans recommended that secure shelters should
be considered as acceptable facilities for the placement of
troubled or runaway youths. The statewide task force discussed
this issue at great length, but was not able to reach a consensus
or agreement on the subject. The complexity of this issue was
further compounded by several factors, predominantly, the
difficulty of collecting data to substantiate the affirmative
need for secure shelter. The task force also felt there should
be more time to evaluate the possible reduction of this need as a
result of the implementation of the less intrusive service
delivery system as outlined in this plan. Also, this approach
better follows the intent of Senate Bill 626. However, the task
force strongly recommends that the issue of secure placement of
dependent children not be forgotten, but continually monitored
and another task force given sufficient time to realistically
deal with the problem,

The task force plan calls.for a network of services in each HRS
district with accessibility to all counties in Florida. A two-
tiered service network was developed to accommodate the vast
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geography and population distributions of the state. The plan
provides for a continuum of services for all runaways or

potential runaways with emphasis on early intervention and case
management,

The full service center containing nonresidential services and
residential services is the core of this network of services,

The nonresidential component is designed toward preventing a
youth from leaving home, being thrown out of their home, or
running away from home. The nonresidential program will have a
central intake unit with professional intake counselors providing
outreach services, It is expected that the central intake
counselor will be “on call" and if necessary visit a child's home
and provide crisis intervention services, individual counseling
services, family counseling services or, when appropriate, refer
the child to other services. If family problems are such that
temporary "crisis care" is required the youth may be placed in a
volunteer crisis home with parental permission uyntil the child
can be returned home. These volunteer crisis homes will be
recruited and screened by a runaway service facility and approved
by the department prior to children being placed in the home.
After a brief stay in a volunteer crisis home the youth may be
returned home with continued social services being provided by
the central intake counselor or by other community social service
agencies. If these services do not alleviate the problem(s) the
child is experiencng the youth can be referred to the residential
component of the full service facility,

The residential component of a full service facility will contain
counselors who provide quality family counseling, individual
counseling, and crisis intervention services during the time the
youth resides in the facility. The central intake counselor will
retain overall responsibility for the child and provide a case
management function. When the child is released from residential

care the central intake counselor will provide follow=-up
services,

The statewide task force strongly recommended that this continuum
of services be implemented. When in place these residential
centers with outreach services will provide prevention and
intervention services which will be preventative in nature and
cost beneficial in the long run.

It is the firm opinion of the task force that if this plan is
approved and funded, the capability to provide quality services
at the earliest point possible will not only reduce subsequent
runaway acts but will diminish the need for costly secure
facilities and long-term institutional care for this client
group.
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CHAPTER 1
Introduction

:

I, Purpose

In 1983 the Florida Legislature passed Senate Bill 626; the
*Runaway Youth and Family Act," making Florida only the second
state in the nation to enact such a measure. The Act provides
for: a statewide plan for handling runaway youth; licensing
criteria and rules for runaway youth centers; statewide and
district task forces; and, appropriations, The purpose of the
act is to assist runaway youth and strengthen their families
through a continuum of prevention, early intervention, community
outreach, short-term residential care, aftercare, and counseling
programs,

This plan identifies district system designs, program criteria
and standards, statewide coordination needs and funding
requirements to achieve the legislative mandate,

II, History

State involvement in the parent-child relationship dates back to
the early nineteenth century when our nation initiated debate on
whether public interference was warranted when a child's normal
socialization and development was inhibited. More progressive
thought during this era viewed the problem child as a result of
poor environmental conditions., It was argued that the role of
the state should not be to punish children who were merely
products of circumstance, but to assist them through corrective
and supportive intervention. The growth of such thinking
culminated in the early twentieth century with the establishment
of the juvenile court. Legal justification for this institution
was provided through the doctrine of parens patriae which
maintained that in *he absence of parental care, it was the
state's responsilliity to assume ‘“.e parenting role, With the
creation of “he juvenile court, children were, for the most part,
removed from the jurisdiction of the criminal court. It was
thought that the juvenile Judge could intervene with correct
treatment rather than punitive measures. Concomitant with the
creation of the juvenile court was the removal of many of the
eivil rights and protections that were afforded to children who
had previously entered the criminal court system (right of trial,
requirement of legal representation, etc.). It was felt these
protections were not needed in the juvenile court, since this
institution was designed both to support the child and to remove
the individual from punitive treatment.

Unfortunately, the realities of the juvenile court have not
coincided with the philosophy of its creation. Traditionally, <
the juvenile court has had to utilize delinquent youth facilities
for status offenders (youth who have committed acts that would

1
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not be considered criminal if committed by adults) due to a lack
of more appropriate resources, The wisdom of incarcerating
runaways and truants in the same facilities as the serious
juvenile offender (those accused of murder, rape, armed robbery,
etc.) has been strongly questioned and protested by advocates for
children. Studies of the juvenile justice system have suggested
that status offenders are handled more harshly than delinquents
and may be detained for longer periods of time.

The Gault decision by the U.S, Supreme Court in 1967 stated that
the juvenile court's assertion of its power under the parens
patriae doctrine had denied juveniles their procedural rights
guaranteed under the constitution. This decision afforded due
process to these youth,

Concern over the treatment of status offenders ultimately
resulted in federal legislation~-the Juvenile Justice and
Delinguency Prevention (JJDP) Act of 1974, At the heart of the
JIDP Act is the issue of how to remove status offenders from
involvement with law enforcement and the juvenile justice system,

In order to comply with the Act and to receive federal funding
for a variety of juvenile justice programs, states are required
to mandate deinstitutionalization of status offenders. The act
prohibits the dispersal of federal formula grant funds to any
state whose laws do not differentiate populations. Title III of
the Act, which is administered separately by the Youth
Development Bureau (YDB) within the Department of Health and
Human Services, is the federal instrument for developing
community-based alternatives for runaway youth.

In response to this federal initiative, there has been an
extraordinarily high level of state legislative activity in
recent years. During the last decade three-quarters of the
states have either enacted entirely new codes or made substantial
modifications in existing codes affecting children and youth.

The revision of state codes has centered on two main issues: 1)
how state services should be organized for effective service
delivery and 2) how youth should be classified or labeled to
receive services. The second is a heated issue in the states,
The heart of the controversy is a jurisdictional question:
whether non-criminal behavior, of which runaways are one example,
should be handled in juvenile court where legal mechanisms are
used or by the state child welfare system which emphasizes
treatment. .

Despite current Florida law which defines truancy, runaway and
ungovernable as acts of dependency, many youngsteres are referred

to court, sentenced to detention or committed to delinguency
programs, .
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By separating status offenders from delinquents, Florida, in the
last few years, has also notably changed the way status offenders
are treated., Status offenders are housed separately and the
secure detention of status offenders is prohibited with the
exception of those who violate a valid court order. As a result
of these changes recent research in Florida, as well as other
states, show status offenders are no longer treated more harshly
than delinquents. The exception to this finding may be the
recent practice of sentencing truants into detention by many
courts in Florida.

IITI. National Perspective

According to a September 1983 report by the United States General
Accounting Office, "estimates of the number of runaways and
homeless youths nationwide range from 733,000 to 1,300,000."
These statistics do not take into account the number of those
children who are "at risk" of running.

Thousands of these children enter the doors of what are
generically known as runaway programs. Some experts have
referred to these youth as the "system spillovers,"--youth who
have become entangled in the web of juvenile justice and child
welfare systems and whose needs continue to go unmet.

The Youth Development Bureau (YDB) has established 169 runaway
youth programs nationwide. Although these programs do not
constitute all of the programs in the country, the YDB programs
can be viewed as a successful model. In 1981, through Y¥YDB
efforts, 133,000 youth received services on a one-time drop—in
basis; 45,000 received more extensive services and the National
%ommunication System handled 200,000 calls from youth and their
amilies.

Runaway youth centers are diverse in structure, ranging from
free-standing emergency shelters to multipurpose youth service
agencies. All programs provide the core services mandated by the
Runaway Youth Act; emergency shelter on a 24 hour, seven day a
week basis, counseling and follow-up services to runaway and
homelesss youth.

According to the U.S. General Accounting Office national study
51% of the client population had learned about the centers from
professional service providers, police and school personnel. The
remaining 49% had learned about them on radio or television, from
a hot-line, or from parents or friends. About 33% of the youths
had actually been brought to a center by professional service
providers, police, or school personnel, 28% had arrived by
themselves, and 21% had been accompanied by parents or relatives,
Fifteen percent had been brought by friends or staff, and the
remaining 3% were not initially counseled at the center.
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Further findings show youth and community service personnel
believed that the greatest strength of the centers was the fact
that shelter programs exist. Other strengths mentioned by those
interviewed were the counseling and crisis intervention services,
family involvement and a dedicated, well qualified staff,

The youths believed that they would have remained on the streets
or possibly stayed with friends if the centers had not existed.

Only 7% of the youths and 2% of the parents interviewed believed
that their family problems would have been resolved without the

help of the centers.

The centers' weaknesses, as mentioned frequently by professional
service providers, school personnel, and center staff, included
inadequate funding, limited shelter capacities, too few staff,
and the limited professional experience and training of some
staff members.

Suggestions for improvement included the expansion of outreach
and prevention services, more networking with other agencies,
physical changes to the shelters, and more activities and
training for youths during their stay there.

IV. Changes in Florida Law

In response to federal legislation, Florida, in the spring of
1975 eliminated the legal category "Children in Need of
Supervision (CINS)." Prior to this action, runaways, truants and
ungovernable children fell under the CINS classification and were
considered and treated as delinquents. Coinciding with the
removal of the CINS classification was the expansion of the
definition of "dependent" to include runaways, truants and first
time adjudicated ungovernable children. Ungovernable children
who were adjudicated for the second and subsequent times could be
classified as delinguent. Since 1978 Florida law provides that
runaways, truants and ungovernables are treated as dependent
children.

Recognizing the continued legislative debate concerning status
offenders, particularly runaways, a statewide runaway conference
wa$ held in Tampa in early 1983. This conference was organized
by the Florida Network of Youth and Family Services with HRS
District 5's Youth and Family Alternatives, Inc., and Alternative
Human Services, It was the decision of the conference
participants to draft legislation to be forwarded to the Florida
Legislature regarding the need for a statewide plan for runaway
youth,

The conference was chaired by Senator Jeanne Malchon from St.
Petersburg, and was attended by legislators, juvenile court

judges and other juvenile justice system representatives, law
enforcement and school officials, local advocacy and service

4
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leagues, as well as runaway center directors and staff. The
conference culminated in a proposed Florida Runaway Youth and
Family Act which was forwarded to the Leglislature for
consideration.

Senators John Vogt, Betty Castor, and Jeanne Malchon and
Representative Jon Mills' prime sponsorship of the act enabled
formal discussion of the runaway problem in Florida. The
Legislature's enactment of Senate Bill 626 concluded that the
state has a role in preventing runaway episodes and in reuniting
families; that running away is in fact directly linked to
problems in family relationships; and that runaways who do not
receive services at the time of need often become involved in
criminal activity. The Legislature also concluded that the most
cost-effective means of helping runaways is through early
intervention, counseling and assistance by community-based
programs in the least restrictive setting, The Legislature went
on to mandate the following in conjunction with Florida's
existing runaway centers,

1) A statewide plan be developed to address the needs of
runaway youth,

2) A continuum of service for runaways be implemented assuring
use of least restrictive alternatives.

3) Standard criteria be used in licensing runaway centers znd
evaluating their performance and effectiveness,

4) A plan for standardized data collection be drafted,

V. The Task Force's Approach

Any plan attempting to deal with the problems of troubled youth,
must begin by identifying the range of children and families for
whom the plan is developed. For the purpose of definition this
plan identifies "troubled youth" to include runaway youth and
youth at risk of running away.

The behaviors exhibited by youth are recognized as attempts to
cope with family problems such as ineffective communication,
marriage conflicts, and discipline, Therefore, the needs of
troubled youth are best addressed by responding to problems
within the family system,

Services to troubled families should promote the responsibilities
of family members and the development of more effective
communication and coping skills., One of the greatest barriers in
working with families is that of the family recognizing their own
problems. The efforts of all services and information to
families should be directed toward viewing the behaviors of
troubled youth to be problems on which all family members must
work.
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Barly identification and intervention is the Key to successful
treatment through changing behavior patterns. Prevention and
intervention must be utilized at an early enough stage to
emphasize and preserve family strengths.

A uniform approach among schools and agencies in conducting early
assessments of families at risk when symptoms first emerge would
facilitate early identification and treatment. Such a uniform
assessment methodology could be adopted by the community.,

Integral parts of a uniform approach among schools and agencies
are:

1) The capability to exchange and share information and

2) The provisions of outreach services in a continuum of
services to at-risk families,

Outreach services are seen as such an integral part of a
community plan that special emphasis should be given to
developing, managing, and evaluating them, OQutreach services
extend from public information through emergency crisis services
to services to families of children in special residential
treatment programs, Meeting the needs of troubled youth and
their families requires both a carefully planned statewide
initiative and a community effort. This should be achieved
through the cooperative and concerted efforts of public and
private agencies and organizations., This coordinated approach is
addressed in this plan,
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. CHAPTER 2
Operational Plan for the Implementation of Senate Bill 626

OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 - HANDLING OF TROUBLED YOUTH
Revised August 18, 1983

ACTION STEP 1: Develop Planning and Implementation Strategies

Beginning Completion
Activities . Accountability Date Date Status
1.1 Designate lead responsibility for the PDCYF 7/1/83 7/1/83 Completed
implementation of Senate Bill 626. 23
(=}
1.2 Identify planning requirements and PDCYF 7/1/83 8/15/83 Completed
develop implementation strategy time
frames and accountability.
1.3 Identify action steps necessary for PDCYF 7/1/83 8/15/83 Completed
implementation schedule.
1.4 Prepare and distribute draft PDCYF 7/1/83 8/15/83 Completed
operational plan to districts.
1.4.1 Districts review draft operational District 7/8/83 8/15/83 Completed
plan and submit comments to PDCYF.
1.5 Revise and distribute final PDCYF 8/8/83 8/26/83 Completed '
operational plan. 1
1.6 Provide technical assistance to districts. PDCYF Ongoing Ongoing Completed
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OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 ~ HANDLING OF TROUBLED Y“OUTH
Revised August 18, 1983

ACTION STEP 2: District Administrator Selects the District Task Force

Beginning Completion
Activities Accountability Date Date Status s
e
2.1 District Administrator will appoint District- 7/15/83 8/31/83 Completed
district task force members in Administrator :

accordance with Senate Bill 626,
Section (3) (a) (b).

2.2 Conduct planning meetings with task District 9/2/83

ongoing
force. Administrator
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OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 — HANDLING OF ‘TROUBLED YOUTH
Revised August 1g, 1983

ACTION STEP 3: Prepare and Submit District Plan of Action

Beginning Completion

Activities Accountability Date Date Status

3.1 Conduct planning meeting with task District 8/5/83 ongoing Completed
force. Administrator

3.2 Develop a written gtatement which District Task 8/5/83 9/2/83 Completed
defines task force operating Force
procedures, individual responsibili-
ties and a time schedule for
meeting these responsibilies,

3.3 Study and prepare a written District rask 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
description of programs currently Force
serving runaway children, ang
include information on the impact
of programs cost-effectiveness and
sources of funding,

3.4 Develop procedures for the handling District Task 9/2/83 © 11/4/83 Completed
and referral for troubled youth and Force
runaway youth using the least
restrictivs means.

3.5 Develop provisicns or grdcedures for District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
contacting parents or legal guardians, Force

3.6 Develop district statistics on target District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed

client groups, e.g., runaway and Force

troubled youth,
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ACTION STEP 3:

OPERATIONAL PLAN.FOﬁ THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 — IANDLING OF TROUBLED YOU'TH
Revised August 18, 1983

Activities

3.7

Develop funding formulas for runaway
youth center.

Develop recommended standards and
goals for runaway shelters with
emphasis placed on early implementa-
tion and aftercare.

Make recommendations in order that the
department can establish standard
services which can be monitoced and
evaluated. Emphasis should be placed
on these services prior to a shelter
receiving state funds. These

services should include all formal

and informal community services and
not be limited to the following:

Programs for outreach and prevention
for troubled youth and their families,

Larly intervention counseling
services for troubled youth and
their families with 24 hour access
toward crisis or intervention.

Temporary or short-term shelter food
and clothing.

Uniform and confidential intake and
records system.

Prepare and Submit District Plan of Action (Continued)

Beginning Completion

Accountability Date ' Date Status
District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
Force

District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
Force

District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
Force

District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
Force

pistrict Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
Force

District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed
Force

District Task 9/2/83 11/4/83 Completed

Force

137

881




OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 - HANDLING OF TROUBLED YOUTH
Revised August 18, 1983

ACTION STEP 3: Prepare and Submit District Plan of Action (Continued)

Beginning Completion

Activities Accountobility Date Date Status

ERIC
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Provision for aftercare including
individual and family counseling,

Programs for advocacy for client
population and community support.

Provision for case management ang
referral from gervice to service.

Need to include medical (provisions)
for defined groups.

brovision for educational needs.

Each district will submit
individual district plans for
troubled and runaway youth

on 8% x 11 size paper, covering
the topics in action steps 3.1
through 3.9. A total of 17 copies
should be forwarded to PDCYF,

District Task
Force

District Task
Force

District Task
Force

District Task
Force

District Task
Force

District Task
Force

138

9/2/83

9/2/83

9/2/83

9/2/83

9/2/83

11/4/83

11/4/83

11/4/83

11/4/83

11/4/83

Completed

Completed

Completed

Completed

Completed
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ACTION STEP 4:

OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 ~ HANDLING OF TROUBLED YOUTH
Revised August 18, 1983

Development of the Statewide Plan by the Statewide Task Force

President of the Senate and the
Speaker of the House,

139

Beginning
Activities Accountability Date

4.1 Appoint members of the statewide Secretary 8/1/83
task force.

4.2 Upon a specific request of a member Statewide Task 8/22/83
or members of the Statewide Task Force
Force, will provide technical
assistance to districts as necessary.

4.3 Statewide Task Force will review Statewide Task 11/5/82
district plans and recommendations Force :
for runaway and troubled youth.

4.4 Statewide Task Force will make Statewide Task 11/9/83
recomnendations on how statewide Force
plan will be developed.

4.5 Final statewide plan submitted to PDCYF 12/1/83
PDCYF for printing and distribution.

4.6 Final report delivered to Governor, PDCYF 2/1/84

Completion
Date

8/22/83

ongoing

11/11/83

11/11/83

1/4/83

2/1/84

Status

Completed
Completed
Completed
Completed

Completed

Pending

Ge1
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ACTICN STEP 5:

OPERATIONAL PLAN FOR THE IMPLEMENTATION OF
SENATE BILL 626 -~ HANDLING OF TROUBLED YOUTH
Revised August 18, 1983

Activities

5.1 Develop draft rules and gubmit to
districts for review and comment.

5.2 Submit draft administrative rules
to OSLS for review. .

5.3 Incorporate and revise as necessary
district and OSLS comments on 10M-4.

5.4 Submit administrative rules
for review by PDCYF,

5.5 Disseminate revised administrative
rules to Headquarters for review:
ASA, ASO, IG, and OSLS.

5.6 Schedule tentative hearing date
for administrative rules,

5.7 Conduct/coordinate hearing on
administrative rules,

5.8 Submit administrative rules to
Secretary for review.

5.9 File administrative rule with

Secretary of Sstate.

Development of Administrative Rules for Runaway Shelters

Beginning
Accountability Date
PDCYF 3/1/84
PDCYF 3/1/84
PDCYF 3/23/84
PCCYF 4/6/84
PDCYF 4/16/84
PDCYF 4/16/84
PDCYF 5/7/84
PDCYF 5/18/84
PDCYF 5/23/84

1A0

Completion
Date Status

3/1/84
3/1/84
4/6/84
4/16/84

4/24/84

5/7/84

5/7/84

5/18/84

5/23/84
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CHAPTER 3
Program Design

I. Philosophy

Based upon the needs assessment of the district plans it was
shown that the highly populated areas of the state are in need
of comprehensive runaway and youth crisis programs, It was also
shown that many other areas in Florida are in need, but are
without adequate service capabilities to address most, if not
all, runaway and youth crisis problems,

Each county and each region having access to a full continuum of
services to troubled youth and their families, as mandated in
Senate Bill 626, serves as the foundational building block for
the establishment of a statewide network of community~based
programs, Geographical location of children and their families
and of runaway programs throughout the state are important
considerations in assuring quality and effective services for
troubled youth.

II. Program Service Delivery Design

The task force agrees that the most cost-effective approach to
resolving runaway or potential crisis situations is through
prevention and early intervention. In an effort to meet these
objectives and to insure that each region would have access to a
full continuum of services, the task force is recommending the
implementation of a centralized intake component as the nucleus
of a two-tiered service delivery system,

It is further proposed that the two distinct levels of service be
strategically located throughout the state taking into
consideration location of existing programs, population factors,
and so forth, These services in some cases may cross judicial
circuits, HRS districts, and other lines to maximize program
accessibility and quality of services, regardless of where the
child and family may reside., Nevertheless, distinct geographical
regions to house the two levels of gervice are recommended,
Attachment $1 (see map) identifies each geographical region,
recommended services and service locations.

III. (Centralized Intake and Non-residential Service Programs

Central intake and non-residential service programs would be
staffed with sufficient professional counselors to assume
responsibility for receiving referrals, screening and assessment,
crisis intervention, individual and family counseling, and
facilitating placement of the child when necessary in voluntary
crisis homes or in full service centers.

Central intake and non-residential programs would include the
following services:
15
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A, Outreach Services
B. Uniform and Confidential Screening and Referral
C. Case Management
D, Service Linkages

1) Service Needs - Assessment

2) Individual and Family Counseling

3) Crisis Intervention

4) Temporary Shelter

5) Aftercare

6) Service Accountability and Follow-up
E. Case Coordination
F. Transportation

IV. Description of Service Levels

A, Voluntcer Crisis Homes
At present there is no statewide effort to develop,
coordinate and adequately train crisis home volunteers
who would make their homes available for very short
or overnight placement of runaway children or other
young people in crisis.

B, Full Service Residential Program
Based in the more densely populated areas of each
geographic region, these comprehensive short-term
residential programs with a capacity of between
6-24 beds would provide the following services:
o Community education and advocacy program
o Individual intake with 24~hour access
0 Temporary shelter food and clothing
o Crisis and Early Intervention Counseling
o Peer Counseling
o Group and Family Counseling

16
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© Education component

© Medical information gathering
© 24-hour awake supervision
o Aftercare and follow-up services

In addition to the above services, the full service
program would be responsible for administering and
coordinating services under its jurisdiction at every
service level within that region., This would include
all services provided under the central intake and non-
residential service program as well as volunteer

crisis homes,
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CHAPTER 4
Program Standards and Goals

I. Purpose

This chapter contains the standards of service and program goals
as mandated in Senate Bill 626. The department shall establish
standard services for runaway youth centers which can be
monitored and evaluated and the establishment of these services
shall be a prereqguisite to receiving state funds and shall
include, but not be limited to the following.

II. Outreach/Community Awareness

Full Service centers through central intake and non-residential
services shall conduct outreach efforts directed towards
community agencies, youth, and parents.

A. The program shall conduct outreach efforts designed to
provide visibility for the program with other community
agencies, youth, parents, and other citizens.

B. The program shall serve as an advocate for improved
youth programming in the community.

C. The program shall conduct specific efforts directed
towards establishing working relationships with law
enforcement and juvenile justice system personnel
and other public and private agencies; and recruit,
screen, train, and supervise volunteers who are
direct program participants.

D. The program shall conduct prevention/education
activities, i.e., peer counseling.

III. Individual Intake Process

The program, through central intake/non-residential services,
shall conduct an individual intake process with each youth
seeking services from the program.

A. Direct access to project services on a 24-hour basis. .
(Direct access by telephone does not include a message
service, a hot line or other mechanism which provides
youth with a telephone number to call or reguires the
youth to leave his/her telephone number and to wait
for a return call.)

18
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The identification of the emergency service needs of
each youth and the provision of the appropriate
services either directly or through referrals to
community agencies and individuals., The development of
formal referral agreements is preferable.

An explanation of the services which are available and
the requirements for participation, and the securing of
a voluntary commitment from each youth to participate in
project services prior to admitting the youth into

the program,

The recording of basic background information on each
youth admitted into the program.

The assignment of primary responsibility to one staff
member for coordinating the services provided to each
youth.

IV. Early Intervention

The program shall provide early intervention counseling services
for troubled youths, runaway youths, and their families with 24-
hour access geared toward crisis or time of need and include the
following services:

A.

Individual and/or group counseling shall be available
daily to each youth admitted into the center on a
temporary basis and who requests such counseling.

Individual and/or group counseling shall be available to
each youth on a non-residential or residential basis,

Family counseling shall be available to each family
whose child is admitted on a residential or non-
residential basis.

Individual, family and group counseling shall be
provided by qualified staff,

Weekly case management sessions, involving appropriate
program staff, shall be conducted to review current
cases and the types of counseling which are being
provided.

Appropriate mechanisms within the program shall be
established and implemented to assure quality
services and safeguard client rights,

V. Temporary and Short Term Shelter, Food and Clothing

The program shall provide temporary shelter, food

ERI
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and clothing to each youth admitted into the project and
requesting such services.

A. Each facility in which temporary shelter is provided
shall be in compliance with minimum state and local
licensing requirements.

B. Only youth under 18 yecars of age or younger shall be
eligible for temporary shelter.

C. Each facility in which temporary shelter is provided
shall accommodate no more than 24 youth at any given
time.

D. Temporary shelter is normally not to be provided for a
period exceeding two weeks

E. Each facility in which temporary shelter is provided
shall make at least three nutritious meals per day
available to youth served on a temporary shelter basis.
These meals shall meet USDA standards.

F. Qualified adult staff shall be on the premises,
24-hours a day, seven days a week.

G. The program shall establish a formal
grievance mechanism to handle complaints
of youth, volunteers, and staff.

vI. Uniform and Confidential Intake and Record Systems

A. On admission, program staff through central intake/
non-residential services shall start a record that
identifies the youth and his or her immediate needs.
During admission the following information shall be
obtained:

1. Youth's immediate needs.

2. Name of the referral source, placing agency
or individual.

3. Date and time of admission.

4. Reason for emergency placement (if residential).

5. Description of the youth's physical condition as
observed during intake. Each intake counselor
shall complete a medical checklist to ascertain
if medical attention is required.

6. Documentation of youth's understanding of program

expectations.
20
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7. Child's feelings about tie situation and program.

8. In residential admissions a voluntary inventory
of personal belongings shall be documented,

9. Allergies to medication or food.
10. Medication the youth is taking.

The following information shall be obtained at admission
or within 72 hours after admission:

1. Youth's identity.

2. Name and address of the youth's parents or
custodian,

The program policies and procedures shall document which
staff reviews admission information and makes
admissions,

When a child is admitted, efforts shall be made to
contact the child's parents or legal guardian within 24
hours. If the parents or legal guardian cannot be
contacted, the program staff shall notify HRS of the
child's presence. Efforts to contact the parents or
legal guardian and contacts with agencies shall be
documented in the child's case record.

The program shall provide orientation focr new youths.

The client file maintained on each youth shall, at a
minimum, include a CIS Facesheet deleting client's name
and address and an intake form which minimally contains
basic background information; psychosocial assessment,
educational information, counseling notations;
information on the services provided both directly and
through referrals to community agencies and individuals;
disposition date; and, as applicable, any follow-up and
evaluation data which are compiled.

The file on each client shall be maintained by the
program in a secure place and shall not be disclosed
without the written permission of the client and his/her
parent (s) or legal guardian except to program staff, to
the funding agency(ies) and its (their) contractor (s),
and to a court involved in the disposition of criminal
charges against the youth,

Appropriate and necessary information should be
entered into a statewide missing children information
system and should be shared with other agencies on a

21
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need-to-know basis. Information retrievable shall be
accessible only to state licensed residential programs,
although non-licensed facilities on runaway youth, if
they so desire, may enter information.

VII. Provision for Aftercare and Follow-up Including
Individuals and Family Counseling Services

A, Aftercare/Follow-up Services - The program, through
central intake/non-residential services, shall provide a
continuity of service to all youth served and their
families,

1. Aftercare services shall be provided to local
youth and their families either by the program
or via referral on a voluntary basis.

2. Non-local youth shall be provided with a
referral(s) to appropriate services in the
youtn's home area.

3. Aftercare counseling provided directly by the
program shall be provided by staff with previous
related experience and/or training.

4, Follow-up services will entail contacts with
parents and/or legal custodian and child
at 1, 3, and 6 month intervals after the
child's termination from the program. Information
shall be collected on the family situation, its
progress or lack thereof. 1Information should also
be collected on the child's subseqguent involvement
with HRS or other authorities.

VIII. Case Disposition

The program, through central intake/nonresidential services,
shall determine, on an individual case basis, the disposition of
each youth provided services and shall arrange for the safe
arrival home of each youth or to an alternative living
arrangement.

A. To the extent feasible, the program shall provide
for the active involvement of the youth, the
parent(s) or legal guardian, and staff in
determining the auxiliary service needs of the
youth/family and what living arrangements
constitute the best interest of each youth.

B, The program shall arrange for the safe arrival
of each youth home or to an alternative living
arrangement, following the termination of the
crisis services provided by the program.
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The youth's case file shall reflect documentation of
transportation arrangeasents,

C. The program shall verify the arrival of each
youth who is not accompanied home or to an alternative
living arrangement by the parent(s) or legal guardian,
program staff or other agency staff, within 12 nours
after his scheguled arrival at his destination.

D. Discharge planrning begins at intake and targets
designed outcomes. A discharge date shall be
projected and discussed with the child. a
discharge summary will document arrangements for
transportation, referrals and follow-up.

IX. Procedures for advocacy for Client Population and

Community Support

A, Board of Directors/Advisory Body (Optional) -
It is strongly recommended that the project
have a board of directors or an advisory body
which conforms to the following criteria.

1. The membership of the project’s board of directors
or advicory body shall be composed of a
representative cross section of the community,
including but not limited to youth, parents,
and agency representatives,

2. The board of directors or advisory body shall
review and approve the overall goals, objectives,
and activities of the program on an annual basis,

3. Training shall be provided to the board of
directors or advisory body and designed to orient
the members to the goals, objectives, and
activities of the project,

4. At a minimum, the board(s) shall meet on a
quarterly basis,

5.  The project's process shall be open to all
paid and volunteer staff, youth, and members
of the board of directors and/or advisory body.

B. Youth Advocacy

It is recommended that members of the board of

directors, program directors and program staff serve

as youth advocates on councils, task forces,

professional and interagency groups in the community

and regionally to promote recreational programs,

social service programs and other services for youths,
23
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X. Youth Participation/Advocacy

The program shall actively involve youth in the planning and
evaluation of the services provided by the program.

A. At least two youths (ages 14-21) shall be
members of the board of directors of the agency
or members of the program's advisory body. If
the program uses a board of directors governing
body, the youth voting members shall be 18 - 21
years old and assume full governing responsibilities
as other directors. Youth under 18 shall be ex
officio members of a governing board.

B. A youth advisory group should be formed whose members
may serve as peer counselors, recreation, and
social service planners. Furthermore, this advisory
group will serve as an advocacy body to promote the
development of additional community youth recre-
ation, counseling and social services.

XI. Provision of Case Management and Referral from Service to
Service

A. All agencies shall cooperate with the management of cases
and sharing of information. HRS mental health centers,
law enforcement, court and community programs and other
agencies shall coordinate service components and efforts
to assure effective case management. Realistic caseloads
for child and family serving agencies are a most
important factor for quality service to families.

B. Weekly case review Sessions, involving apprcpriate staff
shall be conducted to review cases and the types of
counseling provided.

C. Th- program, through central intake/non~residential
se .vices, shall establish and maintain linkages with
community agencies and individuals for the provision
of those Services which are required by youth and their
families but which are not provided directly by the
program.

1. Arrangements shall be made with community ageucies
and individuals for the provision of alternative
living arrangements, medical services, psychological
services, psychiatric services, and the other
assistance required by youth and their families
which are not provided directly by the program.

2. Specific efforts shall be conducted by the program
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directed toward establishing working relationships
with law enforcement and other juvenile justice
system personnel,

Formal or informal agreements shall be established
with community agencies regarding the acceptance
of program referrals,

The program shall document that referral for
service is provided to each youth referred to
a community agency. Program case files shall
reflect documentation of appropriate referrals
and service provision,
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CHAPTER 5
Secure Shelter Issue

The task force decided to take up the issue of Secure placement
for chronic runaways in a separate section for the following
reasons:

o Secure placement of runaways is an extremely
controversial issue which has strong advocates both for
and against.

o Several groups in the community including judges, law
enforcement, and several from the district task
forces feel that some form of secure placement is
necessary in the case of chronic runaways.

o The task force would not be fulfilling its obligation
to the Legislature if the issue of secure shelter was
not addressed.

It is the firm belief of the majority of the statewide task force
that if the recommendations made in this plan are fully carried
out the chronic runaway problem would be reduced to a point that
secure shelters would not be needed. It is therefore the
recommendation of this task force that the plan as we have
proposed be fully implemented.

After considerable discussion and disagreement on the issue of
secure placement the task force finally agreed that we had
neither the time nor the resources to come to a final conclusion
as to the definitive need or lack of need for an immediate
recommendation of a secure placement facility.

We initially discussed the possible secure placement alterna-
tives. They were:

1) A secure shelter.
2) A secure room or Wing within a shelter,

3) A separate wing within an existing detention center with an
intensive counseling component that would include conditional
release under intensive supervision.

4) Regular detention with a more limited and rigid time period
than for delinquent children.

The least acceptable of these alternatives were (2) and (4)
stated above. As to (4) it was reasoned that runaways should not
be mingled with delinquents no matter how long the time period.
As to (2) there was a strong feeling, particularly from those
people on the task force who are in charge of shelters, that
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runaways would stay away from a program where they felt it would
be possible they would be locked in, and that this would cripple
the outreach function of the plan,

Alternatives (1) and (3) as stated previously had more support,
However, as to both sections it was felt that if either was
adopted as part of the plan, the temptation would be to implement
that program throughout the state using all monies that might be
available for runaway youth and to forget about the rest of the
plan. It was felt that this temptation would arise because of
pressures from the judiciary and law enforcement to establish
secure facilities, *"fhe task force agreed that the less
restrictive rehakilitation oriented portions of the plan should
be primary so their implementation could reduce, or eliminate,
any need for senure placement,

The task force then considered whether it might not be useful to
select one of the alternatives and propose a pilot program in one
of the counties. The project would operate for one to two years
and would be evaluated as to its effectiveness as a tool for
working with chronic runaway youth.

When agreement could not be reached on a possible pilot project,
we finally looked at whether there could be agreement on the need
for secure placement. We did this by listing the arguments in
favor of and against secure placement.

IN FAVOR

1) There exists a population of high risk and repeat status
offenders who, for their own safety, need a safe shelter,

2) A secure placement will assist law enforcement and HRS by
guaranteeing a place where a child can be brought that will
assure the youth will not be out on the street immediately and
again in danger or a burden to the community.

3) A secure placement would ease parental concern over the
safety of their runaway child.

4) A secure shelter would guarantee time for appropriate
personnel to assess, diagnose, and begin to treat the problems
that cause the runaway behavior.

5) A secure placement could insure the child's participation in
possible intensive counseling programs,

6) Judges will place runaways with delinqguents in detention

centers under their contempt powers if an alternative is not
proposed,
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AGAINST

1) Secure placements, no matter what kind, are expensive and not
as cost-effective comparea to other proposals in this plan.

2) In order to implement secure placements significant statutory
changes would have to be made.

3) Secure placement of runaways violates federal mandate and the
philosophy of the existing J.J.D.P.A. and could result in a loss
of federal funds,

4) There is a higher risk of physical abuse by staff and clients
in secure placement.

5) There would be strong potential for courts to abuse secure
placement by placing the wrong children in the program and/or
placing children there for the wrong reason.

This task force could not come to a consensus on the need for
secure placement. We did agree that the present system of
holding runaways in contempt and treating them as delinguents
(holding them in secure detention with little to no treatment),
is not an acceptable situation.

It is therefore our primary recommendation that the plan we have
proposed be fully implemented and monitored so that the need for
secure placements can be reconsidered in the future. It is felt
that if the issue of secure placement must be considered now, it
is our rcommendation thats

1) A status offender program in Gainesville which diverts
runaway youth from secure detention through conditional intensive
counseling and supervision should be reviewed and considered.

The program appears to be one that could successfully limit the
number Of children and the time sSpent in a secure placement thus
making it a less restrictive alternative. The task force's
concern about this type of program is the expense and the
potential for abuse.

2) A pilot project which would allow secure placement for a
runaway, tied with the above described non-secure intensive
counseling should be considered. This could substantially reduce
the number of dependent youth cited for contempt of court.

28

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




ERI

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

151

CHAPTER 6
Statewide Recommendations

Included in the following chapter is our statewide reccommenda-
tion. To implement our plan effectively the task force found it
necessary to have a number of systems set in place.

I, Data Collection

Purpose
The immediate purpose of the data collection will be for use in
statewide planning and budgeting, It is expected that when the
more sophisticated CIS system is available and has the proper
programming, that additional information can be obtained for the
purpose of outcome evaluation,
The data collection plan and instrument shall be prepared and
implemented by a committee composed of a CYF representative, a
CYF data analysis representative, a runaway shelter
administrator, and a runaway shelter program stafg
representative,
A. The information required will be:
1. Total number of referrals to each shelter.
2., Average length of stay in residential status,

3. Average length of gervice in non-residential status
hours).

4. Average daily population,

5. Exit information (release, runaway, referral).

6. Referral source (self, police, HRS, other agency).

7. Runaway origin (in county, out county, out-of-state),

8. Services provided by shelter (counseling, crisis
intervention, etc.).

9. Utilization (number of beds),
Client demographics.

Follow~up Information.
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It is recommended that each shelter maintain additional
data including outcome information and specify county
of origin. The preparation and implementation, which
shall include face-to-face training of the existing
shelter peresonnel in its use, shall be completed by
April 2, 1984.

The committee will insure that the information collected
on each shelter shall be provided to each shelter on a
six month basis. Those shelters which are not members of
the Florida Network should be involved in this data
collection process.

It is the intent of this task force that the above
information be collected for all troubled youth who
receive services described in the plan, including
self-referrals, It is the desire of the task force that,
for the purpose of planning and budgeting, statistics
will be available as to all runaways whether in treatment
or still missing. Therefore, the following steps shall
be taken:

1. A CYF representative shall meet with representatives
of the Missing Children Information Clearing House
(MCIC) and the Florida Crime Information Center (FCIC
to provide input as to specific data these
systems need to collect in relation to runaway
children. Such data shall include, but not be
limited to, how many children are reported missing
by county in a 8ix month period and the breakdown
of the reports by age, sex, and race.

2. The MCIC and FCIC should be modified to, if possible,
categorize the missing children reports into
categories of runaway, physically handicapped,
custody disputes and endangered/involuntary.

3, The above recommendations as to the specific data and
the modifications in 1 and 2 that are needed shall be
incorporated in a letter drafted by Children, Youth
and Families, directed to Patrick J. Doyle of Florida
Department of Law Enforcement (FDLE).

4. When the information requested above is available, it
should be disseminated with the information obtained
from the runaway shelter data by CYF every six
months.
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II. Monitoring and Evaluation

There is a monitoring and evaluation format already in existence
for present runaway shelters (see attachment $2). This task
force feels that certain additions and modifications need to be
made,

A. The headquarters monitoring procedures shall include an
on-site monitoring visit once every three years to each
facility,

B. The district monitoring instrument shall be given to
each shelter 30 days prior to district inspections.
This shall be completed and returned by the shelter
15 days prior to the inspection.

C. The instructions for monitoring shall be expanded to
address the direct interviewing of staff and clients and
the numbers of each to be interviewed as well stated
numbers of client records which should be directly
reviewed.

To implement these recommendations and any additional
modifications and additions, an ad hoc committee shall be
established by October 1, 1984. It is to be composed of
representatives from the headquarters Children, Youth and
Families, Florida Network of Youth and Family Services, and the
HRS Office of the Inspector General for the purpose of revising
the existing monitoring and evaluation procedures for all runaway
providers,

III. rTraining of Volunteers and Staff

Many programs serving runaway and troubled youth use volunteers
to work individually with adolescents having difficulty at home
or in school. vVolunteers should receive regular training and
should function under the close supervision of permanent program
staff., This task force recommends that these volunteers be
carefully screened before selection in the manner of operation
used by exemplary volunteer programs, such as Big Brothers/Big
Sisters of America, Inc.

A. There exists an overwhelming need to identify
resource development and training capabilities
for staff and volunteers in the state's
runaway and youth crisis programs. This would
be effectively accomplished through the Florida
Network of Youth and Family Services, Inc.,

a statewide association of runaway programs,
We strongly endorse this concept based on the
following points:
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as regards legislative intent: that a continuum

of services be required so that runaway youth and
their families are assured the least restrictive
alternative suitable to their needs and that the
family unit is strengthened through the
DEVELOPMENT, EXPANSION, and COORDINATION of

various community-based services. Furthermore, the
development of innovative approaches which have an
impact on COST AVOIDANCE, COST-EFFECTIVENESS

and PROGRAM EFFICIENCY shall be encouraged,

pPresently, no coordinated, ongoing, and profes-
sionally Staffed effort exists on a statewide
basis to address the above issues through training
and resource development,

2, Of the state's 12 runaway programs, nine are in part
federally funded. For each of these a common
denominator exists in that the goals of the Federal
Runaway and Homeless Youth Act, Public Law 83-415,
as mandated by Section 315, include:

a. meeting the needs of youth during the
runaway incident;

b. reuniting youth with their families and
encouraging the resolution of family problems;

c. strengthening family relationships and
encouraging stable living goals for youth; and

d. helping youth decide upon a future course of
action,

To most effectively accomplish these goals, a well
organized Statewide approach to provide high quality
training and technical assistance services to the
Florida runaway shelters, both on an individual and
collective basis, would be a critical step forward,
This approach can be compared to similar services which
are provided to the state's alcohol and drug abuse
programs through the Florida Alcohol and Drug Abuse
Association,

AS regards the Florida Network of Youth and Family
Services, the statewide association of runaway youth
programs, the following is stated in the 1983 Bvaluation
of Florida Centers for Runaway Youth, Volume One,
developed by Omni Systems, Inc,
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"Associations of this kind are typically very valuable
sources of training, management information and
impending issues for members. This Network has focused
the 1981-1983 period on legislative action. Most of its
decisions and activities have recently related to plans
and contingencies for future funding and survival.
Perhaps because of the urgency of actions to assure the
survival of its members the Network has placed other
activities at much higher priority levels. For example,
there is little evidence of conferences being devoted to
staff development, In fact, direct service staff have
rarely been involved in recent Network activities,

There is belief among some Network members that the
association should (and could) be a more responsive
source of management information, a role which would
enhance the effectiveness of member centers. For
example, a new center director should be able to obtain
guidelines, suggestions, or examples for establishing
better liaison with his own board. Another might expect
his membership to afford him access to training
materials for volunteers, or examples of good client
case files, Unfortunately, while this type of sharing
does occur occasionally, it is more a function of
individual director's personal relationships than
systematic information sharing sponsored by the
Network."

Presently no staffing capabilities exist for either
training or resource development thkrough the Florida
Network.

Resource development capabilities must be emphasized and
separated at times from training in that when we discuss
resource development we think of activities designed to
enhance local center capabilities so as to attract new
means of financial and other necessary support outside
of state government. This concept can be applied on
both a local level and statewide to assist in addressing
the legislative intent issues of cost avoidance and
cost~effectiveness as identified in Senate Bill 626.

It is the task force's recommendation that two statewide
positions be established within the Network of Youth and
Family Services. One will be responsible for the
coordination of staff development and training and one
responsible for resource development training and
assistance. Costs should be considered for the salary
of each position including fringe benefits, secretarial
support and operating expenses such as the phone,
travel, printing, and so forth. 1In addition, ten
percent of one trainee's time should be allocated to
data collection.
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IV. Ongoing Monitoring

Crucial to the development of an efficient and cost-effective
statewide continuum of services for runaway and troubled youth is
an ongoing monitoring process, This should include follow-up
advocacy for implementation of the recommendations to this task
force as well as continued planning and evaluation of any future
needs which may evolve in the years ahead.

This task force therefore recommends that an Ad Hoc Committee on
Runaway and Troubled Youth (to be composed of, but not
necessarily limited to, members of the Florida Network of Youth
and Family Services and other program staff and administrators,
HRS staff, and task force representatives) be appointed to meet
at least every three years beginning in the year 1985 to evaluate
implementation of task force recommendations and plan for any
necessary action needed for future implementation.

V. District Contract Management

It is the task force's recommendation that additional Children,
Youth and Family District Staff be created for the effeztive
contract management of the systems recommended in the plan.

VI. Administrative Rules and Licensing Standards

The statewide task force strongly recommends that two members of
the Florida Network of Youth and Family Services, and two
designated members of the statewide task force for troubled and
runaway youth be involved in the formulation of the
administrative rules and licensing regulations to assure
consistency between this final plan and the rules and regulations
of the CYF programs. It iS further recommended that this joint
meeting take place prior to Junz 30, 1984.

vir. Education Funding

The profile of the stereotypical runaway or potential runaway
often includes problems in school. These problems may be
curriculum based or behavior based. The bottom line is that
these children need alternative education options. It has
furthermore been clearly shown that there have been vast
difficulties in regards to data collection and client
projections.

In 1983, the Legislature amended the statutes dealing with
special education, alternative education and vocational education
caps. Currently, school districts set their own program cap by
estimating the number Of students in said programs that need to
be educated for a specific school year. The task force concurs
with the school districts' recommendation that the Legislature
continue to allow each district to establish its own program caps
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as determined by the districts FTE projection reports. However,
if an additional number of students need to be educated the
district presently receives zero funding for all students above
the cap, Unfortunately, this formula penalizes the very students
who desperately need the education and are entitled to it by both
state and federal law. This task force strongly recommends that
the Legislature provide full program funding for all students in
said programs (refer to budget document).
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CHAPTER 7
Budget

Currently, $813,645 general revenue monies are appropriated to
fund ten runaway shelter facilities in Florida., Assuming
continuation funding, this amount would be deducted from our
budget request. The budget in this plan is based on a network of
23 full service facilities averaging a 14 bed capacity. Based on
information gathered from the 11 district-wide reports,
population centers and geographic networking, the task force
strongly believes these facilities should be located in specific
counties and have as a minimum the bed capacities as outlined in
Attachment 1 of this plan.
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Full-Service Center

I. Personnel {(3alaries and Benefits)

A, Director's Office

1, Executive Director (1) $24,780
2, Program Evaluator (1) 17,700
3. Secretary (2) 23,600
B, Residential Component
1., Program Director (1) 20,060
2, Counselors (2) 33,040
3., Cook (1.5) 17,700
4, Child Care Workers (7.5) 90,860
5. Maintenance ({.25) 2,950
C. Non—Residential Component
1. Program Director (1) 20,060
2. Counselors (4) 66,080
3. Volunteer Coordinator (1) 16,520
D, Total for Personnel $333,350
II, Expenses
Advertising 2,300
Communication & Postage 13,350
Drugs, Medical Expenses, &

Educational Supplies 5,200
Office Expenses 9,155
Transportation &

Auto Cost 12,100
Professional Fees 1,500
Conferences/Conventions 2,000
Food and Supplies 17,000
Subscriptions 250
Occupancy Expense 22,400
Printing & Reproduction 5,100
Volunteer Expenses 5,000
Workmen's Compensation 7,400
Total for Expense $102,755

III. OCO $7,600
Total for 0OCO $7,600
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Personnel $333,350
Expense 102,755
0oco 7,60C
Cost Per Center $443,7r5

Total Budget for Full-Service Centers

Each center would cost $443,705. There is a ncad for 23
centers. Therefore, the total cost for full statewide
implementation would be $10,205,215.*

(*A full-service center will be expected to apply for
federal and local funds to offset general revenue
funds. It is expected that this will reduce the need
for general revenue by 25 percent or $2,551,304.)

Statewide Training

As explained in Chapter Six of this document, there is a need for
two trainers. It is estimated that the salaries, benefits,
expenses, and OCO nec¢ds of each positlon would total $25,000.
Therefore, the total need to cover training is $50,000,
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CHAPTER 8
Conclusion

Through the implementation of this service delivery design, the
vast majority of clients will have residential and counseling
Services close to their home with effective aftercare capability,
Most of the children could continue attending their regular
school system, Other local resources could be established ang
interfaced with the family as needed. Law enforcement and other
referral sources would have a much more responsive adolescent
resource,

This design also allows for a child from another region of the
state to be more easily returned to a program closer to his home
for services, IT VERY IMPORTANTLY ALLOWS FCR A UNIFORM CONTINUUM
OF SCRVICE, This cost-efficient approach would be designed for
the less populated and more outlying areas of a region, that,
nevertheless, experience families in crisis and runaway behavior,
This service level would allow counselors to work with the child
in the community, to better manage and coordinate services and to
enhance the reunificiation of the child with the family.

It is proposed the central intake and non-residential service
program staff assume the responsibility for recruiting,
screening, training, supervising and providing supportive
services to yolunteers in the community who are willing to make
their homes available for temporary placement, AS MANDATED IN
SENATE BILL 626 AND YET MAINTAINS A CLEARLY DEFINED COMMUNITY-
BASED APPROACH,

The concept of central intake ang non-residential services and
the two levels of service delivery helps to defray administrative
costs, but allows for community based accessibility, We propose
that the service standards pe reviewed with system networking of
these two service designs as the prime consideration, The design
of an effective continuum of services should be based on
financial advantages, Any system established without these
capabilities would be a "band-aig" approach to an ever increasing
complex series of social problems,

Senate Bill 626 specifically recognizes the interrelation of
problems of runaway and troubled youth with other specific issues
such as child abuse, drug and alcohol abuse and criminal
behavior. THE COST-EFFICIENCY OF EARLY INTERVENTION THROUGH
COMMUNITY-BASED PROGRAMS IS FURTHER HIGHLIGHTED AS A PRIME REASON
FOR A NETWORK OF ADOLESCENT SERVICES, Without such service
capability taxpayers might bear the increasing costs of emergency
Shelter, foster care and long-term group living programs. The
troubled youth may incur costs as a delinquent needing
supervision and/or incarceration, eventually becoming an
expei'sive resident of our adult correctional system. Program
price tags, as published, do not take into consideration the cost
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costs of HRS supervision, state attorneys, public defenders,
judges, law enforcement, county hospitals and school systems,
though lack of effective early intervention is apparent in every
public office throughout the state. The actual costs involved in
processing a child through all of these programs is astounding
and ever~increasing,

Senate Bill 626 also recognizes that the state of Florida has a
responsibility to provide services to "prevent and reduce the
occurrence of runaway youth." This service delivery design is
paramount to this end.




Bed Capacities as per Districtwide Reports,

Population Centers and Georgraphic Networking:

Jscambia - 10 Bed
Ray - 10 Bed
Leon - 10 Bed
Columbia - 6 Bed
Alachua - 10 Bed
Marion - 12 Bed
buval - 20 Bed
Volusia - 12 Bed
Pasco - 10 Bed

?incllas - 20 Bed (2 10 Bed Facilities)
Hillsborough- 20 Bed

Polk - 10 Bed

Orange - 16 Bed

Brevard - 10 Bed

St. Lucie- 12 Bed

Sarasota - 10 Bed

Lee - 10 Bed

Palm Beach-24 Bed

Broward -48 (2 24 Bed Facilities)
Bade -40 (2 20 Bed Facilities)
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Attachment 2

Runaway Monitoring and Evaluation Instrument

OUTREACH

The project shall conduct outreach efforts directed towards
community agencies, youth, and parents,

a.

The program shall conduct outreach efforts designed
to provide visability for the program with other
community agencies, youth, parents and other
citizens.

The program shall serve as an advocate for improved
youth programming in the community.

The program shall conduct specific efforts directed
towards establishing working relationships with law
enforcement and juvenile justice system personnel

and other public and private agencies; and recruit,
screen, train and supervise volunteers who are direct
program participants,

INDIVIDUAL INTAKE PROCESS

The project shall conduct an individual intake process with
each youth seeking services from the project. The individual
intake process shall provide for:

a.

b.

Direct access to project services on a 24-hour basis.

The identification of the emergency service needs of each
youth and the provision of the appropriate services
either directly or through referrrals to community
agencies and individuals.

An explanation of the services which are available and
the requirements for participation, and the securing of a
voluntary cOmmitment from each youth to participate in
project services prior to admitting the youth into the
project.

The recording of basic background information on each
youth admitted into the project,

The assignment of primary responsibility to one staff
member for coordinating the service provided to each
youth.

The contact of the parent(s) cr legal guardian of each

youth provided temporary shelter within the time frame
established by state law or, in the absence of state
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requirements, preferably within 24 hours but within no
more than 72 hours following the youth's admission into
the project.

TEMPORARY SHELTER

The project shall provide temporary shelter and food to each
youth admitted into the project and requesting such services.

a.

Bach facility in which temporary shelter is provided
shall be in compliance with minimum state and local
licensing requirements.

Each facility in which temporary shelter is provided
shall accommodate no more than 24 youth at any given
time,

Temporary shelter shall normally not be provided for a
period exceeding two weeks during a given stay at the
project.

EBach facility in which temporary shelter is provided
shall make at least two meals per day available to youth
served on a temporary shelter basis.

At least one adult shall be on the premises whenever
youth are using each temporary shelter facility.

Each runaway shelter shall establish a formal grievance
mechanism to handle complaints of youth, volunteers and
staff.

INDIVIDUAL AND GROUP COUNSELING

The project shall provide individual and/or group counseling
to each youth admitted into the project.

a,

Individual and/or group counseling shall be available
daily to each youth admitted into the project on a
temporary shelter basis and requesting such counseling.

Individual and/or group counseling shall be available to
each youth admitted into the project on a non-residential
basis and requesting such counseling.

Individual and/or group counseling shall be provided by
qualified staff.

Weekly case management sess.ons, involving appropriate
program staff, shall be conducted to review current cases
and the types of counseling which are being provided.

FAMILY COUNSELING
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The project shall make family counseling available to each
parent or legal guardian and youth admitted into the project,

a. Family counseling shall be provided to each parent or
legal guardian and youth admitted into the project and
requesting such services.,

The family counseling shall be provided by qualified
staff.

The individual and/or group counseling shall be provided
by qualified staff,

Weekly case management sessions, involving appropriate
staff shall be conducted to review current cases and the
types of counseling being provided.

SERVICE LINKAGES

The project shall establish and maintain linkages with
community agencies and individuals for the provision of those
services which are required by youth and/or their families
but which are not provided directly by the project.

a. Arrangements shall be made with community agencies and
individuals for the provision of alternative living
arrangements, medical services, psychological and/or
psychiatric services, and other assistance required by
youth admitted into the project and by their families,
which are not provided directly by the project.

Specific efforts shall be conducted by the project
directed toward establishing working relationships with
law enforcement and other juvenile Jjustice system
personnel.

Formal or informal agreements shall be established with
community agencies regarding the acceptance of program
referrals.

The program shall refer youth to community agencies for
the provision of appropriate services.

The program shall document that referral for service is
provided to each youth referred to a community agency.
Center case files shall reflect documentation of
appropriate referrals and service provision (e.g.,
medical).

AFTERCARE SERVICES

The project shall provic> a continuity of services to all
youth served on a temporary basis and their families
following the termination of such temporary shelter both
directly and through referrals to other agencies and
individuals.
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a, Aftercare services shall be provided to local youth
and/or their families on a voluntary basis.

b. Aftercare services provided to non-local youth shall be
referred to appropriate agency in the youth's home area
on a voluntary basis.

€. Aftercare services provided directly by the program shall
be provided by staff with previous related experience
and/or training.

d. Weekly case management sessions, involving appropriate
staff, shall be conducted to review current cases and the
types of counseling being provided.

8. CASE DISPOSITION

The project shall determine, on an individual case basis, the
disposition of each youth provided temporary shelter, and
shall assure the safe arrival of each youth home or to an
alternative living arrangement.

a. To the extent feasible, the project shall provide for the
active involvement of the youth, the parent(s) or legal
guardian, and the staff in determining what living
arrangement constitutes the best interest of youth.

b. The procedures employed must assure safe arrival of the
youth home or an alternative living arrangement, Each
center shall provide or ‘nitiate transportation
arrangements for local youth; and, each center shall
provide arrangements for the meeting of youth returned
home beyond the jurisdiction of the program by a
responsible adult and for local transportation home.
Youth case files shall reflect documentation of
transportation arrangements.

¢. The project shall verify the arrival of each youth who is
not accompanied home or to an alternative living
arrangement by the parent(s) or legal guardian, project
staff or other agency staff within 12 hours after his/her
scheduled arrival at his destination.
9. STAFFING AND STAFF DEVELOPMENT

The project shall naintain a staffing and staff development
plan,

a. The project shall operate under an affirmative action
plan,

b. The project shall maintain a written staffing plan which
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indicates the number of paid and volunteer staff in each
job category.

c. The project shall maintain a written job description for
each paid and volunteer staff function which descr ' es
both the major tasks to be performed and the
qualifications required.

d. The project shall provide training to all paid and
volunteer staff (including youth) in both the procedures
employed by the project and in specific skill areas as
determined by the project.

e. The project shall evaluate the performance of each paid
and volunteer staff member on a regular basis.

f. Case supervision sessions, involving relevant project
staff shall be conducted at least weekly to review
current cases and the types of counseling and other
services which are being provided.

10. YOUTH PARTICIPATION

The project shall actively involve youth in the design and
delivery of services provided by the project.

a. Youth shall be involved in the ongoing planning efforts
conducted by the project.

b. Youth shall be involved in the delivery of the services
provided by the project.

11. INDIVIDUAL CLIENT FILES

The project shall maintain an individual file on each youth
admitted into the project.

a, The client file maintained on each youth shall, at a
minimum, include an intake form which minimally contains
basic background information, counseling notations,
information on the services provided both directly and
through referrals to community agencies and individuals,
disposition data, and, as applicable, any follow-up and
evaluation data which are compiled by the project.

b. The file on each client shall be maintained by the
project in a secure place and shall not be disclosed
without the written permission of the client and his
parent(s) or legal gquardian except to project staff, to
the funding agency(ies), and its (their) contractor(s,,
and to a court involved in the disposition of criminal
charges against the youth.
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ONGOING pPROJECT PLANNING
The project shall develop a written plan at least annually,

a. At least annually, the project shall review both the
crisis counseling, temporary shelter, and aftercare needs
of the youth in the area served by the project and the
existing services whkich are available to meet these
needs,

b. The project shall conduct an ongoing evaluation of the
impact of its services on the youth and families it
serves,

¢. At least annually, the project shall review and revise,
as appropriate, its goals, objectives, and activities
based upon the data generated through both the review of
youth needs and existing services (12a) and the follow-up
evaluations (12b).

d. The project's planning process shall be open to all paid
and volunteer staff, youth, and members of the board of
directors and/or advisory body.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS/ADVISORY BODY

The project shall have a board of directors or an advisory
board which conforms to the following criteria.

a. The membership of the project's board of directors or
advisory board shall be composed of a representative
cross-section of the community, including youth, parents,
and agency representatives,

b, Training shall be provided to the board of directors or
advisery board designed to orient the members to the
goals, objectives, and activities of the project,

c. The board of directors or advisory board shall review and
approve the overall goals, objectives, and activities of
the project, including the written plan developed under

-

At a minimum, the board(s) shall meet on a guarterly
basis.
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Glossary of Terms

i
|
1) Runaway Child: A child who has left home, usually without

custodial permission, but sometimes at the insistence of the

custedian. i

2) High Risk of Running Away: A child in crisis that could
involve abuse or neglect, parent-child conflict, ungovernability,
school problems or other conflicts that could lead a child to
leave home or be thrown out.

3) Troubled youth: Children who are runaways or at high risk of
running away.

4) Program: When referred to in this plan, program shall mean
the continuum of service delivery.

§5) Child: Any person under the age of 18.

6) Child who is fcund to be dependent: A child who, as stated
in statute 39.01 - Subsection 9,‘is found:

To have beern abandoned, abused or neglected by
his parents or other custodians,

To have been surrendered to the department,
or a licensed child-placing agency for purpose
of adoption,

To have persistently run away from his parents
or legal guardian.

To be habitually truant from school while being
subject to compulsory schoul attendance,

To have persistently disobeyed the reasonable
and lawful demands of his parents or other legal
custodians and to be beyond their control,

7) Volunteer Crisis Home: A homelike facility, authorized by
the Department of HRS for the temporary placement and care of
troubled youth.

8) Ancillary Services: Services that are provided outside
of a full-service center.

THE STATE OF FLORIDA, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND REHABILITATIVE

Services’ EINALJEEPQRT ONLEEQRIDAMQEELES_S_ 1S AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION
RING BUISINESS HOURS AT THE HOUSE UOMMITTEE ON ATION AND R,
UBCOMMITEE ON HuMan Resources, aT 402 Canon House OFFice BUILDING.
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s OMice of
_/C DEPARTMENTOF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Human Developmunt Servit os

Administration for
oy Childran, youth and Famifies
Hia gy Washington 0C 20201

The Honorable Dale E. Kildee

Chairman, Committee on
Education and Labor

House of Representatives

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I want you to know how much I enjoyed and appreciated the
opportunity to meet and talk with you at the oversight hearing
on the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act.

We at the Administration for Children, Youth and Families are
happy to provide responses to your additional ?uestions. I
hope you will feel free to contact me at any time in the
future if I can be of further assistance.

Many thenks and warm regards.

ingerely

Dodie Livingston
COMMISSIONER

Enclosures

SEP - 51985

T
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Responses to Questions
Raised by Dale E. Kildee, Chairman of
the Subcommittee on Human Resources
Committee on Education and Labor
Concerning Oversight Hearings on July 25, 1985

Question #1

Will the Department be renewing the contracts for the four
bilingual multicultural resource centers in New York City, San
Antonio, Denver and San Francisco which are scheduled to
expire at the end of this fiscal year?

* If no, can you explain the basis for this administrative
decision? )

* How will the funds be redistributed?

* Will the Department make any additional assistance available
to the local grantees who will now have to provide for their
own bilingual training and program implementation needs?

Answer

A decision has been made not to refund the four bilingual
multicultural resource centers when their contract expires in
September 1985. . i

The decision not to refund the four resource centers was based
on Head Start's Fiscal Year 1982 policy to decentralize the
Head Start Training and Technical Assistance (T/TA) delivery
system to make it more responsive to local grantee needs. One
of the priority objectives of the decentralized system is to
give more Head Start grantees responsibility for assuming
control of T/TA resources through direct funding. Two hundred
and ninety (290) Head Start bilingual trainers have now been
trained throughout the country by the four Bilingual
Multicultural Resource Centers, putting Head Start in a
position to carry out the full intent of its 1982 policy to
decentralize its T/TA system.
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A new system of bilingual multicultural training for Head
Start will be put in place. Under this new system, 35
exemplary Head Start grantees will be selected and funded to
provide bilingual multicultural training to neighboring Head
Start programs which would like assistance in implementing a
bilingual multicultural program. The Resource Support
Grantees (RSGs) in San Francisco, Dallas and New York City,
which presently serve the highest percentage of Head Start
grantees with bilingual children and who have responsibility
for stimulating coordination and resource sharing among Head
Start programs, will receive a limited increase in funds for

the purpose of coordinating the training being provided by the

exemplary grantees during the initial stages or this new
system.

It is our intent to ensure that Head Start programs continue

to receive quality bilingual multicultural T/TA support
services.
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Question 2

You stated that the Administration for Children, Youth, and
Families (ACYF) has a good working relationship with the Office
of Juvenile and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP). Could you
provide some examples of coordination of policies and activities
that have resulted from consultation between the two agencies?

Dr. Mastrapasqua stated that ACYF has been working with OJJDP on
their proposed miss.ng children's incidence study. Which ACYF
personnel have been involved in this and what specific
recommendations has ACYF made?

Answer

We are active members on the Coordinating Council on Juvenile
Justice. We have worked jointly on several projects, including
the development of a publication on State coordination of youth
services; exchanged statistical data on our respective service
populations; explored our mutual programmatic interests regarding
missing and exploited children; and participated in 0JJDP'S
conference on drug abuse.

The principal ACYF staff members involved in making
recommendations on OJJDP's missing children's incidence study are
Dr. Raymond Collins and Dr. W. Raymond Rackley. The ACYF
recommendations are as follows: . \

- expand the study database to the general population, not
just law enforcement data sources;
- ensure that there are data on each age cohort (14-21);

- obtain more solid data on the numbers and location of
homeless youth; and

- ensure the reliability of the data by having the Census
Bureau conduct the study.

Question_3

The Department awarded 274 basic grants in fiscal 1985, a nine
percent increase over the FY 1984 level. The number of basic
grants funded in fiscal 1984 was a 16 percent increase over the
fiscal 1983 level.

* How does the Department decide whether and how much to
increase the number of shelters in a state?
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* For each of these years, in how many states were the number of
assisted shelters increased without an attendant increase in
the respective gstate allotments?

* In a case where the Department is increasing the number of
assisted sghelters in a state without increasing the funding,
what criteria is employed to decide which of the ongoing
shelters will receive less funding and by what amounts?

Answer

In FY 1984, two States, New York and Michigan, experienced an
increase in new grantees without an accompanying allocatio,.
increase. In FY 1985, nine States, Alabama, Illinois, Michigan,
Minnesota, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Tennessee, Virginia and
Puerto Rico, experienced an increase in new grantees without an
overall allocation increase.

The Department decides to increase the number of shelters in a
state, even in those states ykich did not receive increased
funding, by considering several factors These factors include
the amount of an existing grantee’s cur nt grant, the need to
provide shelter services in all areas oy State, including areas
of high population density, the number o. fundable applications
received from a particular state, the level of support requested
by each applicant, the total amount available under the State
allocation and a desire to maintain ‘some level of Federal funding
for all current grantees who are Performing well and have
demonstrated the need for funds.

Question 4

There are some who claim that runaway shelters promote runaway
behavior. The General Accounting Office found no evidence of
this. What does the program information indicate?

Answer

Program information does not indicate that runaway shelters
promote running away. On the contrary, we £ind that shelters
help resolve the problems of troubled youth before they feel
compelled to run away. The program data show that centers serve
six times more youth on a drop-in basis for counseling and
referral services than the number of youth who receive
residential services.
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Question 5

Have there been any reported incidents of child sexual abuse by
the staffs of the HHS-supported runaway shelters?

Answer

To our knowledge, only two alleged incidents of child sexual
abuse by staff of HHS-supported centers have been reported. In
both cases, the charges were dropped after a thorough
investigation conducted by the States, with involvement Sf and
coordination with the regional office.

Question 6

what kind of data base does the Department have regarding the
number and types of children being served?

Answer

The Department's data base on runaway and homeless youth is
comprised of information provided by each of the grantees who
agreed to participate in the voluntary reporting system. At the
present time approximately 85% of the grantees report on a
regular basis. We receive demographic and service information on
each youth served which is then computerized and used to gJenerate
reports on various client charateristics.

Question 7

What does your data show about the numbers of children who need
services but are not receiving them?

Answer

The present data base does not contain the types of information
that would enable us to identify services that are needed but not
received by the youth served by the HHS-funded shelters.

However, we are in the process of developing a revised data
collection approach which will give us more information regarding
needed services.
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Question 8

Do the numbers in your annual reports to Congress regarding how
many children are being served represent a duplicated or
unduplicated count?

1

Answer

The numbers in the annual report to Congress represent the number
of youth served as reported through the voluntary system. This
is an unduplicated count in the sense that no youth is being
counted twice for the same service period. However, if a youth
returns to the same shelter for a new episode or goes to a
different shelter, this youth will be counted again in whatever
category is appropriate.

Question 9

The 1984 amendments for the first time made for-profit agencies
eligible to apply. How many for-profit organizations is the
Department funding in Fiscal Year 19857

Answer

No for-profit organizations are receiving funding in FY 1985
under the Runaway and Homeless Youth Act because none applied.

Question 10

The Fiscal Year 1984 priority areas for research and
demonstration grants were reuniting families, independent living,
combating juvenile prostitution, and outreach to underserved
youth at risk. Could you give us some examples of the outcomes
of these projects and how information about them was distributed?

An wer

The research and demonstration efforts have been very successful
in providing innovative and cost-effective service models for
addressing the problems of juvenile prostitution, youth
unemployment and strengthening families. The outcomes of the R&D
efforts in these areas include:

- a case management and service coordination strategy,
developed by a network of public and private agencies in
Portland, Oregon, which has been very successful in
extricating youth from the juvenile prostitution lifestyle;
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- an improved statistical reporting System and knowledge
base on juvenile prostitution, implemented in New York
City and Seattle;

- a service model for improving collaboration between social
services agencies, juvenile justice systems and the media,
implemented by an organization in New York;

- effective community education and outreach materials to
prevent the exploitation of at-risk youth, developed and
disseminated by a shelter in Pennsylvania; and

- a mechanism for improving employment options for sheltered
youth through public-private partnerships and the
development of youth entrepreneurships in cities such as
wWashington, D.C., New York and Philadelphia.

These models and resource materials are periodically
disseminated to grantees and interested organizations through
cluster project briefings, technical assistance and training
workshops, and service network activities sponsored by the
Family and Youth Services Bureau (FYSB) .

Question 11

In response to a guestion from the minority associate, it was
stated that the Department does not plan to issue regulations
implementing the 1984 amendments. Why is this not being done?

Answer

For the most part, the changes in the 1984 amendments were eithear
technical, such as minor changes in phrasing, or were stated in a
manner that requires minimum clarification. However, ACYF has
initiated an updacing of the regulations in certain areas where
conformance to the amendments is needed. For example, in the
technical area, the term "parents" is being replaced by
"families"; and "entities" is being substituted for “non-profit
agencies." Other 1984 amendments, i.e, the use of surplus
Federal property and informational assi.tance to applicants, were
discussed in the Federal Register program announcement of the
availahility of FY 1985 funds for center and networking grants on

March 19, 1985,
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Question 12

The law authorizes the Secretary to make grants for a period up
to three years. What percentage of your grants are three-and
two~year awards, respectively? How does the Department decide
which length grant to award? .

Answer

Presently all grants awarded under the Runaway and Homeless Youth
Program have a one year project and budget period. We are
planning to move to multi-year grant awards in FY 1986.

Question 13

The March 1985 program announcement provides that one of the
criteria for making continuation awards is that the grant is in
"the best interests of the federal government." wWhat does this
mean?

Answer

We were unable to find the phrase "the best interests of the
federal government" in the March 19, 1985, program announcement.
However, when this standard phraseolQgy does appear in an
announcement, it means that reviewers are to consider whether a
grant application is responsive to the intent of the legislation
and the priorities of the announcement, whether the work proposed
comprises a sound, responsible program, in accord with the
performance standards, whether the proposed management and
financial systems are well-described and sound, whether the
cost-benefit ratio of the program is favorable, and whether funds
are in fact available to award to the program.

Question 14
The 1984 amendments added a new section 315 to the Runaway and
Homeless Youth Act which requires the Secretary to provide

informational assistance to potential grantees.

* Is such assistance currently available? If so, on what
basis? If not, why not?

How has the Department advertised the availability of such
assistance?
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Answer

Informational assistance to potential grantees is available
through several mechanisms includings

- the annual Federal Register program announcement, which
provides detailed assistance on application requirements
to prospective applicants; and

- ACYF Regional Office staff and FYSB Central Office staff
who are available to provide technical assistance to
prospective applicants and other interested parties.

The availability of such assistance is advertised primarily
through the Federal Register and newsletters produced by State
and regional networks of service providers.

Question 15

In your testimony you indicate that Runaway and Homeless Youth
Act funds were awarded for 5 projects on shelter linkages to
missing children. Could you tell us the impetus behind these
awards and what types of projects are to be carried out?

Answer

Several years ago we began receiving information from our
shelters regarding the lack of community awareness and local
resources to address the problem of missing children. We believe
that the problem of missing children is related to that of
runaway and homeless youth. In FY 1985, ACYF funded five
projects to establish and strengthen the expertise of shelters in
planning and implementing community-based responses to missing
youth. These projects will coordinate with other shelters, State
agencies and newly established local programs for missing
children to develop improved data bases for more accurate
reporting, train shelter and other staff in apprJopriate
referrals, improve responsiveness to parents and other concerned
citizens, and avoid duplication of efforts by improving
coordination at the local, State, and national levels.
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